# BANACH POISSON-LIE GROUPS AND BRUHAT-POISSON STRUCTURE OF THE RESTRICTED GRASSMANNIAN

#### A. B. TUMPACH

Dedicated to T.S. Ratiu for the contagious enthusiasm he has in doing Mathematics.

Laboratoire Paul Painlevé Université de Lille Cité scientifique 59650 Villeneuve d'Ascq, France

alice-barbora.tumpach@univ-lille.fr Orcid Identifier: 0000-0002-7771-6758.

ABSTRACT. The first part of this paper is devoted to the theory of Poisson–Lie groups in the Banach setting. Our starting point is the straightforward adaptation of the notion of Manin triples to the Banach context. The difference with the finite-dimensional case lies in the fact that a duality pairing between two non-reflexive Banach spaces is necessary weak (as opposed to a strong pairing where one Banach space can be identified with the dual space of the other). The notion of generalized Banach Poisson manifolds introduced in this paper is compatible with weak duality pairings between the tangent space and a subspace of the dual. We investigate related notion like Banach Lie bialgebras and Banach Poisson–Lie groups, suitably generalized to the non-reflexive Banach context.

The second part of the paper is devoted to the treatment of particular examples of Banach Poisson–Lie groups related to the restricted Grassmannian and the KdV hierarchy. More precisely, we construct a Banach Poisson–Lie group structure on the unitary restricted Banach Lie group which acts transitively on the restricted Grassmannian. A"dual" Banach Lie group consisting of (a class of) upper triangular bounded operators admits also a Banach Poisson–Lie group structure of the same kind. We show that the restricted Grassmannian inherits a generalized Banach Poisson structure from the unitary Banach Lie group, called Bruhat-Poisson structure. Moreover the action of the triangular Banach Poisson–Lie group on it is a Poisson map. This action generates the KdV hierarchy, and its orbits are the Schubert cells of the restricted Grassmannian.

Keywords: restricted Grassmannian; Bruhat decomposition; Poisson manifold; coadjoint orbits; Poisson maps; Poisson–Lie groups, Lie bialgebras, Lie–Poisson spaces, Schatten ideals.

### Contents

Introduction	3
Part 1. Banach Poisson-Lie groups and related structures	5
1. Manin triples in the infinite-dimensional setting	5
1.1. Duality pairings of Banach spaces	5
1.2. Duals and injection of Banach spaces	7
1.3. Definition of Banach Manin triples	8

Date: October 9, 2019.

2 A. B. TUMPACH

1.4. Triangular truncations of operators	S
1.5. Example of Iwasawa Manin triples	10
2. From Manin triples to 1-cocycles	11
2.1. Adjoint and coadjoint actions	11
2.2. Coadjoint action on a subspace of the dual	12
2.3. Adjoint action on the space of skew-symmetric bilinear maps	12
2.4. Subspaces of skew-symmetric bilinear maps	13
2.5. Definition of 1-Cocycles	13
2.6. Manin triples and associated 1-cocycles	14
3. Generalized Banach Poisson manifolds and related notions	16
3.1. Definition of generalized Banach Poisson manifolds	16
3.2. Banach Symplectic manifolds	18
3.3. Banach Lie–Poisson spaces	19
4. Banach Lie bialgebras	22
4.1. Definition of Banach Lie bialgebras	23
4.2. Banach Lie bialgebras versus Manin triples	24
5. Banach Poisson–Lie groups	27
5.1. Definition of Banach Poisson–Lie groups	27
5.2. Jacobi tensor and local sections	29
5.3. Example of Banach Poisson–Lie groups $U_p(\mathcal{H})$ and $B_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ for $1$	30
5.4. The tangent Banach Lie bialgebra of a Banach Poisson–Lie group	31
Part 2. Poisson-Lie groups and the restricted Grassmannian	34
6. Preliminaries	34
6.1. Restricted Banach Lie algebra $L_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ and its predual $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$	34
6.2. Restricted general linear group $GL_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ and its "predual" $GL_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$	35
6.3. Unitary Banach Lie algebras $\mathfrak{u}(\mathcal{H})$ , $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ , $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$	35
6.4. Restricted unitary group $U_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ and its "predual" $U_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$	35
6.5. The restricted Grassmannian $Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$	35
6.6. Triangular Banach Lie subalgebras $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ and $\mathfrak{b}_{\mathrm{res}}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$	36
6.7. Triangular Banach Lie groups $B_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ , and $B_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$	36
7. Example of Banach Lie bialgebras and Banach Poisson–Lie groups related	
to the restricted Grassmannian	36
7.1. Iwasawa Banach Lie bialgebras	36
7.2. Unbounded coadjoint actions	39
7.3. The Banach Poisson-Lie groups $B_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ and $U_{res}(\mathcal{H})$	42
8. Bruhat-Poisson structure of the restricted Grassmannian	46
8.1. A Poisson–Lie subgroup of $U_{res}(\mathcal{H})$	46
8.2. The restricted Grassmannian as a quotient Poisson homogeneous space	47
9. Poisson action of $B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$ on $Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ and Schubert cells	48
9.1. Poisson action of $B_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ on $Gr_{res}^{0}(\mathcal{H})$	48
9.2. Schubert cells of the restricted Grassmannian	50
References	52

#### Introduction

Poisson–Lie groups and Lie bialgebras were introduced by Drinfel'd in [15]. From this starting point, these notions and their relations to integrable systems were extensively studied. We refer the readers to the very well documented papers [25], [56], [31] and the references therein. For a more algebraic approach to Poisson–Lie groups and their relation to quantum groups we refer to [7]. For more details about dual pairs of Poisson manifolds we refer to [58], applications to the study of equations coming from fluid dynamics were given in [16], [17] and [18], and applications to geometric quantization can be found in [3]. The motivation to write the present paper comes mainly from the reading of [32], [52] and [42]. In [32], the Bruhat-Poisson structure of finite-dimensional Grassmannians were studied. In [52], the relation between the infinite-dimensional restricted Grassmannian and equations of the KdV hierarchy was established. In [42], the Schubert cells of the restricted Grassmannian were shown to be homogeneous spaces with respect to the natural action of some triangular group, which appears to contain the group that generates the KdV hierarchy in [52]. It is therefore natural to ask the following questions:

**Question 0.1.** Does the restricted Grassmannian carry a Bruhat-Poisson structure? Can the KdV hierarchy be related to a Poisson action of a Poisson-Lie group on the restricted Grassmannian?

The difficulties to answer these questions come mainly from the following facts

- taking the upper triangular part of some infinite-dimensional matrix does not preserve the Banach space of bounded operators, nor the Banach space of trace-class operators.
- Iwasawa decompositions may not exist in the context of infinite-dimensional Banach Lie groups (see however [4] and [8] where some Iwasawa type factorisations where established).

Related papers on Poisson geometry in the infinite-dimensional setting are [13], [35], [37] and [63] (see Section 3). Let us mention that a hierarchy of commuting Hamiltonian equations related to the restricted Grassmannian was described in [20]. In the aforementionned paper, the method of F. Magri was used to generate the integrals of motions. It would be interesting to explore the link between equations studied in [20] and the Bruhat-Poisson structure of the restricted Grassmannian introduced in the present paper. Some integrable systems on subspaces of Hilbert-Schmidt operators were also introduced in [14]. There, the coinduction method suggested in [39] was used to construct Banach Lie–Poisson spaces obtained from the ideal of real Hilbert-Schmidt operators, and Hamiltonian systems related to the k-diagonal Toda lattice were presented. Last but not least, the relation between the Bruhat-Poisson structure on the restricted Grassmannian constructed in the present paper and the Poisson–Lie group of Pseudo-Differential symbols considered in [21] in relation to the Korteweg-de Vries hierarchy needs further study, and the link with the Poisson–Lie Grassmannian introduced in [63] has to be clarified.

The present paper just approaches some aspects of the theory of Banach Poisson–Lie groups, and a more systematic study of the infinite-dimensional theory would be interesting. It is written to be as self-contained as possible, and we hope that our exposition enables functional-analysts, geometers and physicists to read it. However the notions of Banach manifold and fiber bundles over Banach manifolds will not be recalled and we refer the readers to [30] for more introductory exposition.

The paper is organized as follows. Part 1 is devoted to the general theory of Banach Poisson—Lie groups and related structures. The exposition goes in the opposite direction of the usual exposition in the finite-dimensional setting, where the notion of finite-dimensional Poisson—Lie groups is introduced first, followed by the notion of Lie bialgebra (which is the structure that a Lie algebra of a Poisson—Lie group inherits), and at last the notion of Manin triples. Here we start with the notion of Banach Manin triples, since it is a notion of linear algebra that is easy to adapted to the Banach context, and which provides a good entry point into the theory of

(Banach) Poisson–Lie groups. This point of view allows us to introduce little by little notation and notions that are fundamental for the paper: the notion of duality pairing is recalled in Section 1.1, the notion of coadjoint action on bounded multilinear maps on subspaces of the dual is defined in Section 2.3, and the notion of 1-cocycles on a Banach Lie group or a Banach Lie algebra is explained in Section 2.5. Generalized Banach Poisson manifolds are defined in Section 3.1. In Section 3.2 we show that weak symplectic Banach manifolds are examples of generalized Banach Poisson manifolds. In Section 3.3, we adapt the notion of Banach Lie–Poisson spaces introduced in [37] to the case of an arbitrary duality pairing between two Banach Lie algebras, and show that they are generalized Banach Poisson manifolds (Theorem 3.14). The notion of Banach Lie bialgebras is introduced in Section 4, and its relation to the notion of Banach Manin triples is given by the following Theorem:

**Theorem 0.2** (Theorem 4.9). Consider two Banach Lie algebras  $(\mathfrak{g}_+, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_+})$  and  $(\mathfrak{g}_-, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_-})$  in duality. Denote by  $\mathfrak{g}$  the Banach space  $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{g}_+ \oplus \mathfrak{g}_-$  with norm  $\|\cdot\|_{\mathfrak{g}} = \|\cdot\|_{\mathfrak{g}_+} + \|\cdot\|_{\mathfrak{g}_-}$ . The following assertions are equivalent.

- (1)  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  is a Banach Lie-Poisson space and a Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ ;
- (2)  $(\mathfrak{g}, \mathfrak{g}_+, \mathfrak{g}_-)$  is a Banach Manin triple for the non-degenerate symmetric bilinear map given by

$$\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} : \begin{array}{ccc} \mathfrak{g} \times \mathfrak{g} & \to & \mathbb{K} \\ (x, \alpha) \times (y, \beta) & \mapsto & \langle x, \beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}, \mathfrak{g}_{-}} + \langle y, \alpha \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}, \mathfrak{g}_{-}}. \end{array}$$

Finally Section 5 is devoted to the notion of Banach Poisson–Lie groups. Basic examples are given in Section 5.3. In Section 5.4, we prove that the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  of a Banach Poisson–Lie group  $(G, \mathbb{F}, \pi)$  carries a natural structure of Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $\mathbb{F}_e$ , and, with an additional condition on the Poisson tensor, is a Banach Lie–Poisson space with respect to  $\mathbb{F}_e$ .

The generalized notion of Banach Poisson manifolds introduced in Part 1 is adapted to the particular examples of Poisson–Lie groups we present in Part 2. Examples of Banach Poisson–Lie group in our sense include the restricted unitary group  $U_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  and the restricted triangular group  $B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$ , which are modelled on non-reflexive Banach spaces (see Section 7.3). In Section 8, we show that the restricted Grassmannian viewed as homogeneous space under  $U_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  inherits a Poisson structure in analogy to the finite-dimensional picture developped in [32] and called Bruhat-Poisson structure. Moreover, the natural action of the Poisson–Lie group  $B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$  on the restricted Grassmannian is a Poisson map, and its orbits are the Schubert cells described in [42]. These results are summarized in the following Theorem (see Theorem 8.3, Theorem 9.1, and Theorem 9.5).

Theorem 0.3. The restricted Grassmannian

$$\mathrm{Gr}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H}) = \mathrm{U}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})/\,\mathrm{U}(\mathcal{H}_+) \times \mathrm{U}(\mathcal{H}_-) = \mathrm{GL}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})/\,\mathrm{P}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})$$

carries a natural Poisson structure such that :

- (1) the canonical projection  $p: U_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \to Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is a Poisson map,
- (2) the natural action of  $U_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  on  $Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  by left translations is a Poisson map,
- (3) the following right action of  $B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$  on  $Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H}) = GL_{res}(\mathcal{H})/P_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is a Poisson map:

$$\begin{array}{ccc} \operatorname{Gr}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}) \times \operatorname{B}^+_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}) & \to & \operatorname{Gr}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}) \\ (g\operatorname{P}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}), b) & \mapsto & (b^{-1}g)\operatorname{P}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}). \end{array}$$

(4) the symplectic leaves of  $Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  are the Schubert cells and are the orbits of  $B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$ .

Let us mention that the infinite-dimensional abelian subgroup of  $B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$  generated by the shift induces the KdV hierarchy as explained in [52].

## Part 1. Banach Poisson-Lie groups and related structures

This Part is devoted to the general theory of Banach Poisson–Lie groups that will be needed in Part 2. Examples of Banach Poisson–Lie groups are given in Section 5.3. The Banach Lie bialgebra struture of the Lie algebra of a Banach Poisson–Lie group is constructed in Section 5.4.

#### 1. Manin triples in the infinite-dimensional setting

We start in this Section with the easiest notion related to Poisson–Lie groups, namely the notion of Manin triples. It will allow us to set up some notation used in the present paper, and recall the notion of duality pairing, which is crucial for the following Sections. The unboundedness of the triangular truncation on the space of trace class operators and on the space of bounded operators (see Section 1.4) will have important consequences in Section 7.2. Examples of Banach Manin triples coming from Iwasawa decompositions are given in Section 1.5. In particular, the Manin triple  $(L_2(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{u}_2(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{b}_2^+(\mathcal{H}))$  of Hilbert-Schmidt operators will have a key rôle in the proofs of most Theorems in Part 2.

- 1.1. **Duality pairings of Banach spaces.** In this paper, we will consider real or complex Banach spaces, and we will denote by  $\mathbb{K} \in \{\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{C}\}$  the scalar field. The dual  $\mathfrak{g}^*$  of a Banach space  $\mathfrak{g}$  will mean the continuous dual, i.e. the Banach space of bounded linear forms with values in  $\mathbb{K}$ . In a lot of applications, the dual of a Banach space  $\mathfrak{g}$  is to big to work with, and one uses proper subspaces of  $\mathfrak{g}^*$ . A duality pairing between two Banach spaces allows to identify one Banach space with a subspace of the dual of the other. Additional structures on one of the Banach spaces (like a Lie bracket for instance) give rise to additional structures on the other Banach space via duality.
- 1.1.1. Definition of strong and weak duality pairings. Let us recall the notion of duality pairing in the infinite-dimensional setting (see [1], supplement 2.4.C).

**Definition 1.1.** Let  $\mathfrak{g}_1$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_2$  be two normed vector spaces over the same field  $\mathbb{K} \in \{\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{C}\}$ , and let

$$\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_1,\mathfrak{g}_2} : \mathfrak{g}_1 \times \mathfrak{g}_2 \to \mathbb{K}$$

be a continuous bilinear map. One says that the map  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_1,\mathfrak{g}_2}$  is a **duality pairing** between  $\mathfrak{g}_1$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_2$  if and only if it is **non-degenerate**, i.e. if the following two conditions hold:

$$(\langle x,y\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_1,\mathfrak{g}_2}=0,\ \forall x\in\mathfrak{g}_1)\Rightarrow y=0\quad and\quad (\langle x,y\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_1,\mathfrak{g}_2}=0,\ \forall y\in\mathfrak{g}_2)\Rightarrow x=0.$$

**Definition 1.2.** A duality pairing  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_1,\mathfrak{g}_2}$  is a **strong duality pairing** between  $\mathfrak{g}_1$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_2$  if and only if the two continuous linear maps

are isomorphisms. In all other cases, the duality pairing is called weak.

The non-degenerate condition of a duality pairing implies that the maps (1.1) are injective. In other words, the existence of a duality pairing between  $\mathfrak{g}_1$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_2$  allows to identify  $\mathfrak{g}_1$  with a subspace (not necessary closed!) of the continuous dual  $\mathfrak{g}_2^*$  of  $\mathfrak{g}_2$ , and  $\mathfrak{g}_2$  with a subspace of  $\mathfrak{g}_1^*$ , wheras a strong duality pairing gives isomorphisms  $\mathfrak{g}_1 \simeq \mathfrak{g}_2^*$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_2 \simeq \mathfrak{g}_1^*$ . Therefore the existence of a strong duality pairing between  $\mathfrak{g}_1$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_2$  implies that  $\mathfrak{g}_1$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_2$  are reflexive Banach spaces. Note that in the finite-dimensional case, a count of the dimensions shows that any duality pairing is a strong duality pairing.

**Remark 1.3.** By Hahn-Banach Theorem, the natural pairing between a Banach space  $\mathfrak{g}$  and its continuous dual  $\mathfrak{g}^*$  is a duality pairing. It is a strong duality pairing in the reflexive case  $\mathfrak{g}^{**} = \mathfrak{g}$ .

1.1.2. Notation and Examples. In order to give examples of duality pairings, let us introduce some notation used in the present paper. The letter  $\mathcal{H}$  will refer to a general complex separable infinite-dimensional Hilbert space. The inner product in  $\mathcal{H}$  will be denoted by  $\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle : \mathcal{H} \times \mathcal{H} \to \mathcal{H}$  and will be complex-linear in the second variable, and conjugate-linear in the first variable.

Banach algebra  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$  of bounded operators over a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$ . Denote by  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$  the space of bounded linear maps from  $\mathcal{H}$  into itself. It is a Banach space for the norm of operators  $||A||_{\infty} := \sup_{\|x\| \le 1} ||Ax||$  and a Banach Lie algebra for the bracket given by the commutator of operators :  $[A, B] = A \circ B - B \circ A$ , for  $A, B \in L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$ . In the following, we will denote the composition  $A \circ B$  of the operators A and B simply by AB.

Hilbert algebra  $L_2(\mathcal{H})$  of Hilbert-Schmidt operators. A bounded operator A admits an adjoint  $A^*$  which is the bounded linear operator defined by  $\langle A^*x|y\rangle = \langle x|Ay\rangle$ . A positive operator is a bounded operator such that  $\langle \varphi|A\varphi\rangle \geq 0$  for any  $\varphi \in \mathcal{H}$ . By polarization, if A is positive then  $A^* = A$ . The trace of a positive operator A is defined as  $\operatorname{Tr} A := \sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} \langle \varphi_n | A \varphi_n \rangle \in [0, +\infty]$  where  $\varphi_n$  is any orthonormal basis of  $\mathcal{H}$  (the right hand side does not depend on the choice of orthonormal basis, see Theorem 2.1 in [57]). The Schatten class  $L_2(\mathcal{H})$  of Hilbert-Schmidt operators is the subspace of  $L_\infty(\mathcal{H})$  consisting of bounded operators A such that  $||A||_2 := (\operatorname{Tr}(A^*A))^{\frac{1}{2}}$  is finite. It is a Banach Lie algebra for  $||\cdot||_2$  and for the bracket given by the commutator of operators. It is also an ideal of  $L_\infty(\mathcal{H})$  in the sense that for any  $A \in L_2(\mathcal{H})$  and any  $B \in L_\infty(\mathcal{H})$ , one has  $AB \in L_2(\mathcal{H})$  and  $BA \in L_2(\mathcal{H})$ .

Banach algebra  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  of trace-class operators. For a bounded linear operator A, the square root of  $A^*A$  is well defined, and denoted by  $(A^*A)^{\frac{1}{2}}$  (see Theorem VI.9 in [43]). The Schatten class  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  of trace class operators is the subspace of  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$  consisting of bounded operators A such that  $||A||_1 := \operatorname{Tr}(A^*A)^{\frac{1}{2}}$  is finite. It is a Banach Lie algebra for  $||\cdot||_1$  and for the bracket given by the commutator of operators. We recall that for any  $A \in L_1(\mathcal{H})$  (not necessarly positive), the trace of A is defined as

$$\operatorname{Tr} A := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \langle \varphi_n | A \varphi_n \rangle$$

where  $\{\varphi_n\}$  is any orthonormal basis of  $\mathcal{H}$  (the right hand side does not depend on the orthonormal basis, see Theorem 3.1 in [57]) and that we have

$$|\text{Tr } A| \le ||A||_1.$$

Moreover  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  is an ideal of  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$ , i.e. for any  $A \in L_1(\mathcal{H})$  and any  $B \in L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$ ,  $AB \in L_1(\mathcal{H})$  and  $BA \in L_1(\mathcal{H})$ , and furthermore Tr AB = Tr BA. Finally for A and B in  $L_2(\mathcal{H})$ , one has  $AB \in L_1(\mathcal{H})$ ,  $BA \in L_1(\mathcal{H})$ , and Tr AB = Tr BA (see Corollary 3.8 in [57]).

Banach algebras  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$ . For any  $1 , the Schatten class <math>L_p(\mathcal{H})$  is the subspace of  $L_\infty(\mathcal{H})$  consisting of bounded operators A such that

$$||A||_p := \left( \text{Tr} \left( A^* A \right)^{\frac{p}{2}} \right)^{\frac{1}{p}}$$

is finite. It is a Banach algebra for the norm  $\|\cdot\|_p$  and for the bracket given by the commutator of operators. Moreover  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$  is an ideal of  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$ : for any  $A \in L_p(\mathcal{H})$  and any  $B \in L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$ ,  $AB \in L_p(\mathcal{H})$  and  $BA \in L_p(\mathcal{H})$ .

Let us now give some examples of duality pairings.

**Example 1.4.** The trace of the product of two operators  $(A, B) \mapsto \operatorname{Tr} AB$  is a strong duality pairing between  $L_2(\mathcal{H})$  and itself.

**Example 1.5.** Since  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  is a dense subspace of  $L_2(\mathcal{H})$ , one obtains a weak duality pairing between  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  and  $L_2(\mathcal{H})$  by considering the bilinear map  $(A, B) \mapsto \operatorname{Tr} AB$  with  $A \in L_1(\mathcal{H})$  and  $B \in L_2(\mathcal{H})$ .

**Example 1.6.** Since the dual of  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  can be identified with  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$  using the trace, one has a weak duality pairing between  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  and  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$  by considering the bilinear map  $(A, B) \mapsto \operatorname{Tr} AB$  with  $A \in L_1(\mathcal{H})$  and  $B \in L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$ . Note that the dual space of  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$  stricktly contains  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  as a closed subspace.

**Example 1.7.** For  $1 , define <math>1 < q < \infty$  by the relation  $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{q} = 1$ . For any  $A \in L_p(\mathcal{H})$  and any  $B \in L_q(\mathcal{H})$ ,  $AB \in L_1(\mathcal{H})$  and  $BA \in L_1(\mathcal{H})$  with

$$||AB||_1 \le ||A||_p ||B||_q$$
 and  $||BA||_1 \le ||A||_p ||B||_q$ ,

(see Proposition 5, page 41 in [44]) and furthermore  $\operatorname{Tr} AB = \operatorname{Tr} BA$ . Moreover the trace of the product of two operators  $(A, B) \mapsto \operatorname{Tr} AB$  is a strong duality pairing between  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$  and  $L_q(\mathcal{H})$  and gives rise to the following identifications (see Proposition 7, page 43 in [44] and Theorem VI.26, page 212 in [43]):

$$(L_p(\mathcal{H}))^* \simeq L_q(\mathcal{H})$$
 and  $(L_q(\mathcal{H}))^* \simeq L_p(\mathcal{H})$ 

1.2. **Duals and injection of Banach spaces.** Suppose that  $\mathfrak{h}$  is a Banach space that injects continuously into another Banach space  $\mathfrak{g}$ , i.e. one has a continuous injection  $\iota:\mathfrak{h}\hookrightarrow\mathfrak{g}$ . Then one can consider two different dual spaces: the dual space  $\mathfrak{h}^*$  which consists of linear forms on the Banach space  $\mathfrak{h}$  which are continuous with respect to the operator norm associated to the Banach norm  $\|\cdot\|_{\mathfrak{h}}$  on  $\mathfrak{h}$ , and the norm dual  $\iota(\mathfrak{h})^*$  of the subspace  $\iota(\mathfrak{h})\subset\mathfrak{g}$  endowed with the norm  $\|\cdot\|_{\mathfrak{g}}$  of  $\mathfrak{g}$ , consisting of continuous linear forms on the normed vector space  $(\iota(\mathfrak{h}),\|\cdot\|_{\mathfrak{g}})$ . Note that, since  $\mathbb{R}$  is complete,  $\iota(\mathfrak{h})^*$  is complete even if  $\iota(\mathfrak{h})$  is not closed in  $\mathfrak{g}$  (see for instance [10] section 1.1). Let us compare these two duals:  $\mathfrak{h}^*$  on one hand and  $\iota(\mathfrak{h})^*$  on the other hand. First note that one gets a well-defined map

$$\begin{array}{cccc} \iota^* & : & \mathfrak{g}^* & \to & \mathfrak{h}^* \\ & f & \mapsto & f \circ \iota \end{array}$$

since  $f \circ \iota$  is continuous for the operator norm induced by the norm of  $\mathfrak{h}$  whenever f is continuous for the operator norm induced by the norm on  $\mathfrak{g}$ . Note that  $\iota^*$  is surjective if and only if any continuous form on  $\mathfrak{h}$  can be extended to a continuous form on  $\mathfrak{g}$ . On the other hand,  $\iota^*$  is injective if and only if the only continuous form on  $\mathfrak{g}$  that vanishes on  $\iota(\mathfrak{h})$  is the zero form.

Suppose that the range of  $\iota:\mathfrak{h}\hookrightarrow\mathfrak{g}$  is closed. Then  $\iota(\mathfrak{h})$  endowed with the norm of  $\mathfrak{g}$  is a Banach space. It follows that  $\iota$  is a continuous bijection from the Banach space  $\mathfrak{h}$  onto the Banach space  $\iota(\mathfrak{h})$ , therefore by the open mapping theorem, it is an isomorphism of Banach spaces (see for instance Corollary 2.7 in [10]). In this case, any continuous form on  $\mathfrak{h}$  is continuous for the norm of  $\mathfrak{g}$  i.e. one has  $\mathfrak{h}^* = \iota(\mathfrak{h})^*$ . By Hahn-Banach theorem, any continuous form on  $\iota(\mathfrak{h})$  can be extended to a continuous form on  $\mathfrak{g}$  with the same norm (see Corollary 1.2 in [10]). Therefore the dual map  $\iota^*: \mathfrak{g}^* \to \mathfrak{h}^*$  is surjective. Its kernel is the annihilator  $\iota(\mathfrak{h})^0$  of  $\iota(\mathfrak{h})$  and  $\mathfrak{h}^*$  is isomorphic to the quotient space  $\mathfrak{g}^*/\iota(\mathfrak{h})^0$ .

**Example 1.8.** The injection of the Banach space of compact operators  $\mathcal{K}(\mathcal{H})$  on a separable Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$  into the Banach space of bounded operators  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$  is closed. The dual map  $\iota^*: L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})^* \to \mathcal{K}(\mathcal{H})^*$  is surjective and  $\mathcal{K}(\mathcal{H})^*$  can be identified with the space  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  of trace class operators on  $\mathcal{H}$  using the trace. Therefore  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  is isomorphic to the quotient space  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})^*/\mathcal{K}(\mathcal{H})^0$ .

Suppose now that the range of  $\iota:\mathfrak{h}\hookrightarrow\mathfrak{g}$  is dense in  $\mathfrak{g}$ . In this case, any continuous form on  $\iota(\mathfrak{h})$  extends in a unique way to a continuous form on  $\mathfrak{g}$  with the same norm i.e.  $\iota(\mathfrak{h})^*=\mathfrak{g}^*$ . The kernel of  $\iota^*$  consists of continuous maps on  $\mathfrak{g}$  that vanish on the dense subspace  $\iota(\mathfrak{h})$ , hence is reduced to 0. In other words  $\iota^*:\mathfrak{g}^*\to\mathfrak{h}^*$  is injective (see also Corollary 1.8 in [10]).

**Example 1.9.** Consider the inclusion  $\iota: L_1(\mathcal{H}) \hookrightarrow L_2(\mathcal{H})$  of the space of trace-class operators into the space of Hilbert-Schmidt operators on  $\mathcal{H}$ . Then the range of  $\iota$  is dense. This leads to the injection  $\iota^*: L_2(\mathcal{H})^* = L_2(\mathcal{H}) \hookrightarrow L_1(\mathcal{H})^* = L_\infty(\mathcal{H})$ .

1.3. **Definition of Banach Manin triples.** The notion of Manin triple is a notion of linear algebra that can be adapted in a straightforward way to the Banach context.

**Definition 1.10.** A Banach Manin triple consists of a triple of Banach Lie algebras  $(\mathfrak{g}, \mathfrak{g}_+, \mathfrak{g}_-)$  over a field  $\mathbb{K}$  and a **non-degenerate symmetric bilinear** continuous map  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$  on  $\mathfrak{g}$  such that

(1) the bilinear map  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$  is invariant with respect to the bracket  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}}$  of  $\mathfrak{g}$ , i.e.

(1.2) 
$$\langle [x,y]_{\mathfrak{g}}, z \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} + \langle y, [x,z]_{\mathfrak{g}} \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} = 0, \ \forall x, y, z \in \mathfrak{g};$$

- (2)  $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{g}_+ \oplus \mathfrak{g}_-$  as Banach spaces;
- (3) both  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  are Banach Lie subalgebras of  $\mathfrak{g}$ ;
- (4) both  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  are isotropic with respect to the bilinear map  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$ .

Note that in the Banach context, it is important to ask for the continuity of the bilinear map  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$ , as well as for a decomposition  $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{g}_+ \oplus \mathfrak{g}_-$  of  $\mathfrak{g}$  into the sum of two closed Banach subspaces. Let us make some remarks which are simple consequences of the definition of a Manin triple.

**Remark 1.11.** Given a Manin triple  $(\mathfrak{g}, \mathfrak{g}_+, \mathfrak{g}_-)$ , condition (2) implies that any continuous linear form  $\alpha$  on  $\mathfrak{g}$  decomposes in a continuous way as

$$\alpha = \alpha \circ p_{\mathfrak{g}_+} + \alpha \circ p_{\mathfrak{g}_-},$$

where  $p_{\mathfrak{g}_+}$  (resp.  $p_{\mathfrak{g}_-}$ ) is the continuous projection onto  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  (resp.  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ ) with respect to the decomposition  $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{g}_+ \oplus \mathfrak{g}_-$ . In other words, one has a decomposition of the continuous dual  $\mathfrak{g}^*$  of  $\mathfrak{g}$  as

$$\mathfrak{g}^* = \mathfrak{g}_-^0 \oplus \mathfrak{g}_\perp^0$$

where  $\mathfrak{g}_{\pm}^{0}$  is the annihilator of  $\mathfrak{g}_{\pm}$ , i.e.

$$\mathfrak{g}^0_+ := \{ \alpha \in \mathfrak{g}^* : \alpha(x) = 0, \ \forall x \in \mathfrak{g}_+ \}.$$

Moreover any continuous linear form  $\beta$  on  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  can be extended in a unique way to a continuous linear form on  $\mathfrak{g}$  belonging to  $\mathfrak{g}_-^0$  by  $\beta \mapsto \beta \circ p_+$ . It follows that one has an isomorphism

$$\mathfrak{g}_{+}^{*}\simeq\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{0},$$

and similarly

$$\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{*}\simeq \mathfrak{g}_{+}^{0}.$$

**Remark 1.12.** Given a Manin triple  $(\mathfrak{g}, \mathfrak{g}_+, \mathfrak{g}_-)$  where  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$  is a **strong** duality pairing, any continuous linear form on  $\mathfrak{g}$  can be written as  $\langle x, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$  for some  $x \in \mathfrak{g}$ . In particular, for any subspace  $\mathfrak{h} \subset \mathfrak{g}$ , one has

$$\mathfrak{h}^0 \simeq \mathfrak{h}^{\perp}$$
.

where

$$\mathfrak{h}^{\perp} := \{ x \in \mathfrak{g} : \langle x, y \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} = 0, \ \forall y \in \mathfrak{h} \}.$$

Moreover, any continuous linear form  $\beta$  on  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  can be represented as  $\beta(x) = \langle x, y \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$  for a unique element  $y \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ . Therefore, in this case,

$$\mathfrak{g}_-\simeq \mathfrak{g}_+^*$$

and similarly

$$\mathfrak{g}_+\simeq \mathfrak{g}_-^*.$$

1.4. Triangular truncations of operators. Endow the separable complex Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$  with an orthonormal basis  $\{|n\rangle\}_{n\in\mathbb{Z}}$  ordered according to decreasing values of n. For  $1 \leq p \leq \infty$ , consider the following Banach Lie subalgebras of  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$ 

$$L_{p}(\mathcal{H})_{-} := \{x \in L_{p}(\mathcal{H}) : x|n\rangle \in \operatorname{span}\{|m\rangle, m \leq n\}\}$$
(lower triangular operators)
$$L_{p}(\mathcal{H})_{++} := \{x \in L_{p}(\mathcal{H}) : x|n\rangle \in \operatorname{span}\{|m\rangle, m > n\}\}$$
(strictly upper triangular operators).

and

$$L_{p}(\mathcal{H})_{+} := \{ \alpha \in L_{p}(\mathcal{H}) : \alpha | n \rangle \in \operatorname{span}\{|m\rangle, m \geq n \} \}$$
(upper triangular operators)
$$L_{p}(\mathcal{H})_{--} := \{ \alpha \in L_{p}(\mathcal{H}) : \alpha | n \rangle \in \operatorname{span}\{|m\rangle, m < n \} \}$$
(strictly lower triangular operators).

The linear transformation  $T_{-}$  consisting in taking the lower triangular part of an operator with respect to the orthonormal basis  $\{|n\rangle\}_{n\in\mathbb{Z}}$  of  $\mathcal{H}$  is called a triangular truncation or triangular projection (see [2]) and is defined as follows:

(1.5) 
$$\langle m|T_{-}(A)n\rangle := \left\{ \begin{array}{ccc} \langle m|An\rangle & & \text{if} & m \leq n \\ 0 & & \text{if} & m > n \end{array} \right.$$

Similarly, the linear transformation  $T_{++}$  consisting in taking the stricktly upper triangular part of an operator with respect to  $\{|n\rangle\}_{n\in\mathbb{Z}}$  is defined as follows:

(1.6) 
$$\langle m|T_{++}(A)n\rangle := \left\{ \begin{array}{ccc} \langle m|An\rangle & & \text{if} & m>n\\ 0 & & \text{if} & m\leq n \end{array} \right.$$

The linear transformation D consisting in taking the diagonal part of a linear operator is defined by

(1.7) 
$$\langle m|D(A)n\rangle := \left\{ \begin{array}{ccc} \langle m|An\rangle & & \text{if} & n=m\\ 0 & & \text{if} & n\neq m \end{array} \right.$$

Remark 1.13. The triangular truncations  $T_-$  and  $T_{++}$  are unbounded on  $L_\infty(\mathcal{H})$  and on  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$ , but are bounded on  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$  for 1 (see [33], [28], [19] as well as Proposition 4.2 in [2] for the proof and more detail on the subject). See also [12] for an example of bounded operator whose triangular truncation is unbounded (Hilbert matrix). As far as we know the existence and construction of a trace class operator whose triangular projection is not trace class is an open problem. We refer the reader to [5] for related functional-analytic issues in the theory of Banach Lie groups.

Denoting by  $T_{+} = T_{++} + D$  (resp.  $T_{--} = T_{-} - D$ ) the linear transformation consisting in taking the upper triangular part (resp. strictly lower triangular part) of an operator, one has for 1 ,

(1.8) 
$$L_p(\mathcal{H}) = L_p(\mathcal{H})_+ \oplus L_p(\mathcal{H})_{--},$$

and

1.5. Example of Iwasawa Manin triples. The Iwasawa decomposition of a finite-dimensional semi-simple Lie group is a generalization of the decomposition of  $GL(n, \mathbb{C})$  as the product of  $SU(n) \times A \times N$ , where A is the abelian group of diagonal matrices with positive real coefficients, and N is the group of triangular matrices whose diagonal entries are all equal to 1. The product  $A \times N$  is often denoted by B for Borel subgroup. At the level of Lie algebras, the Iwasawa decomposition gives rise to the decomposition  $M(n,\mathbb{C}) = \mathfrak{u}(n) \oplus \mathfrak{b}(n)$ , where  $\mathfrak{b}(n)$  is the Lie algebra of complex triangular matrices with real coefficients on the diagonal. Since the triangular truncation defined in Section 1.4 is bounded on  $L^p(\mathcal{H})$  for  $1 , we can generalize this decomposition to the Banach context (see Lemma 1.14). As explained in [32], <math>(M(n,\mathbb{C}),\mathfrak{u}(n),\mathfrak{b}(n))$  is an example of Manin triple, where the duality pairing is given by the imaginary part of the trace. This duality pairing can be defined on  $L^p(\mathcal{H})$  for  $1 because in this case <math>L^p(\mathcal{H})$  injects into its dual. This gives rise to Banach Manin triples, that we will call Iwasawa Manin triples (see Proposition 1.15 below).

We will use the following notation. The real Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$  is the Lie algebra of skew-Hermitian operators in  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$ :

(1.10) 
$$\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H}) := \{ A \in L_p(\mathcal{H}) : A^* = -A \}.$$

The real Banach subalgebras  $\mathfrak{b}_p^+(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{b}_p^-(\mathcal{H})$  of  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$  are defined as follows:

**Lemma 1.14.** For  $1 , one has the following direct sum decompositions of <math>L_p(\mathcal{H})$  into the sum of closed subalgebras

(1.12) 
$$L_p(\mathcal{H}) = \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H}) \oplus \mathfrak{b}_p^+(\mathcal{H}),$$

and

(1.13) 
$$L_p(\mathcal{H}) = \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H}) \oplus \mathfrak{b}_p^-(\mathcal{H}).$$

The projections  $p_{\mathfrak{u}_p^+}$  onto  $\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$  with respect to the decomposition (1.12) reads

(1.14) 
$$p_{\mathfrak{u}_p^+}(A) = T_{--}(A) - T_{--}(A)^* + \frac{1}{2} \left[ D(A) - D(A)^* \right], \quad \text{where} \quad A \in \mathcal{L}_p(\mathcal{H}).$$

Similarly, the projections  $p_{\mathfrak{u}_p^-}$  onto  $\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$  with respect to the decomposition (1.13) reads :

$$p_{\mathfrak{u}_p^-}(A) = T_{++}(A) - T_{++}(A)^* + \frac{1}{2} \left[ D(A) - D(A)^* \right], \quad \text{where} \quad A \in \mathcal{L}_p(\mathcal{H}).$$

*Proof.* Since the triangular truncations  $T_+: L_p(\mathcal{H}) \to L_p(\mathcal{H})$  and  $T_{++}: L_p(\mathcal{H}) \to L_p(\mathcal{H})$  are bounded for  $1 (see remark 1.13), the same is true for the operator <math>D = T_+ - T_{++}$ . The Lemma follows as in the finite-dimensional case.

**Proposition 1.15.** For  $1 , the triples of Banach Lie algebras <math>(L_p(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{b}_p^+(\mathcal{H}))$  and  $(L_p(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{b}_p^-(\mathcal{H}))$  are real Banach Manin triples with respect to the pairing given by the imaginary part of the trace

(1.16) 
$$\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathbb{R}} : L_p(\mathcal{H}) \times L_p(\mathcal{H}) \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$$
 
$$(x, y) \longmapsto \Im \operatorname{Tr} (xy).$$

Proof. • Let us show that the bilinear form on  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$  given by the imaginary part of the trace is invariant with respect to the bracket given by the commutator. Set  $q:=\frac{p}{p-1}$ . Then  $1 . For any <math>x, y, z \in L_p(\mathcal{H})$ , recall that  $L_p(\mathcal{H}) \cdot L_p(\mathcal{H}) \subset L_p(\mathcal{H})$ ,  $L_p(\mathcal{H}) \subset L_q(\mathcal{H})$ , and  $L_p(\mathcal{H}) \cdot L_q(\mathcal{H}) \subset L_1(\mathcal{H})$ . Therefore one has

$$\operatorname{Tr}([x,y]z) = \operatorname{Tr}(xyz - yxz) = \operatorname{Tr}(xyz) - \operatorname{Tr}(yxz)$$
$$= \operatorname{Tr}(yzx) - \operatorname{Tr}(yxz) = -\operatorname{Tr}y[x,z],$$

where the second equality follows from the fact that both xyz and yxz are in  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$ , and the third is justified since yz belongs to  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  and x is bounded. Taking the imaginary part of the trace preserves this invariance. Hence  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathbb{R}}$  is invariant with respect to the Lie bracket of  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$ .

• By Lemma 1.14, one has the direct sum decompositions

$$L_p(\mathcal{H}) = \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H}) \oplus \mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}).$$

• Note that  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathbb{R}}$  is well-defined because  $L_p(\mathcal{H}) \subset L_q(\mathcal{H})$  for  $1 . It is clearly symmetric and continuous. Let us show that <math>\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathbb{R}}$  is a non-degenerate bilinear form on  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$ . Denote by  $\mathcal{H}_{\mathbb{R}}$  the real Hilbert space generated by  $\{|n\rangle\}_{n\in\mathbb{Z}}$ . Any bounded linear operator A on the complex Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H} = \mathcal{H}_{\mathbb{R}} + i\mathcal{H}_{\mathbb{R}}$  can be written in blocks as

$$A = \left(\begin{array}{cc} \Re A & -\Im A \\ \Im A & \Re A \end{array}\right).$$

where  $\Re A: \mathcal{H}_{\mathbb{R}} \to \mathcal{H}_{\mathbb{R}}$  and  $\Im A: \mathcal{H}_{\mathbb{R}} \to i\mathcal{H}_{\mathbb{R}}$ . In particular,  $A \in L_p(\mathcal{H})$  is the  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear extension of  $\Re A + i\Im A$  (note that this is not the decomposition of A into its symmetric and skew-symmetric parts). Therefore, for any  $A, B \in L_p(\mathcal{H})$ ,

$$\Im \operatorname{Tr} (AB) = \operatorname{Tr} (\Re A \Im B + \Im A \Re B).$$

Suppose that  $\Im \operatorname{Tr}(AB) = 0$  for any  $B \in \operatorname{L}_p(\mathcal{H})$ . Since  $\operatorname{L}_p(\mathcal{H})$  is dense in  $\operatorname{L}_2(\mathcal{H})$ , this implies that  $\operatorname{Tr} \Re A \cdot C = 0$  for any operator  $C \in \operatorname{L}_2(\mathcal{H}_{\mathbb{R}})$ , and  $\operatorname{Tr} \Im A \cdot D = 0$  for any  $D \in \operatorname{L}_2(\mathcal{H}_{\mathbb{R}})$ . It follows that  $\Re A = 0$  and  $\Im A = 0$  because the trace is a strong duality pairing between  $\operatorname{L}_2(\mathcal{H}_{\mathbb{R}})$  and itself.

• It is easy to show that  $\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H}) \subset (\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H}))^{\perp}$ ,  $\mathfrak{b}_p^+(\mathcal{H}) \subset (\mathfrak{b}_p^+(\mathcal{H}))^{\perp}$  and  $\mathfrak{b}_p^-(\mathcal{H}) \subset (\mathfrak{b}_p^-(\mathcal{H}))^{\perp}$ , in other words  $\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$ ,  $\mathfrak{b}_p^+(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{b}_p^-(\mathcal{H})$  are isotropic subspaces with respect to the pairing  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathbb{R}}$ .

**Remark 1.16.** In the previous Proposition, the condition  $1 is necessary in order to define the trace of the product of two elements in <math>L_p(\mathcal{H})$  ( $L_p(\mathcal{H})$  is contained in its dual  $L_q(\mathcal{H})$  for 1 ).

#### 2. From Manin Triples to 1-cocycles

The existence of a Lie bracket on a Banach space  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  has consequences on any Banach space  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  in duality with  $\mathfrak{g}_+$ . Under some stability and continuity conditions (see Section 2.2),  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  will act on  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  by coadjoint action, as well as on the space of bounded multilinear maps on  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  (see Section 2.3). When  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  form a Banach Manin triple, a natural 1-cocycle with respect to this action on the space of skew-symmetric bilinear maps on  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  can be defined (see Section 2.6).

2.1. Adjoint and coadjoint actions. Recall that a Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  acts on itself, its continuous dual  $\mathfrak{g}_+^*$  and bidual  $\mathfrak{g}_+^{**}$  by the adjoint and coadjoint actions :

and

$$\mathrm{ad}^{**} : \begin{array}{ccc} \mathfrak{g}_{+} \times \mathfrak{g}_{+}^{**} & \longrightarrow & \mathfrak{g}_{+}^{**} \\ (x, \mathcal{F}) & \longmapsto & \mathrm{ad}_{x}^{**} \mathcal{F} := \mathcal{F} \circ \mathrm{ad}_{x}^{*}. \end{array}$$

Here the notation  $\operatorname{ad}_x^*: \mathfrak{g}_+^* \to \mathfrak{g}_+^*$  means the dual map of  $\operatorname{ad}_x: \mathfrak{g}_+ \to \mathfrak{g}_+$ . Remark that the actions ad and  $\operatorname{ad}^{**}$  coincide on the subspace  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  of  $\mathfrak{g}_+^{**}$ . These actions extend in a natural way to spaces of bounded multilinear maps from any Banach product of copies of  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_+^*$ . For

Banach spaces  $\mathfrak{g}_1, \ldots, \mathfrak{g}_k$  and  $\mathfrak{h}$ , we will use the notation  $L(\mathfrak{g}_1, \mathfrak{g}_2, \ldots \mathfrak{g}_k; \mathfrak{h})$  to denote the **Banach** space of continuous k-multilinear maps from the product Banach space  $\mathfrak{g}_1 \times \cdots \times \mathfrak{g}_k$  to the Banach space  $\mathfrak{h}$  (note the semi-colon separating the initial Banach spaces from the final one). Let us recall (see Proposition 2.2.9 in [1]) that one has the following isometric isomorphisms of Banach spaces

$$(2.1) L(\mathfrak{g}_{+}^{*}; L(\mathfrak{g}_{+}, \mathfrak{g}_{+}; \mathbb{K})) \simeq L(\mathfrak{g}_{+}^{*}, \mathfrak{g}_{+}, \mathfrak{g}_{+}; \mathbb{K}) \simeq L(\mathfrak{g}_{+}, \mathfrak{g}_{+}^{*}; L(\mathfrak{g}_{+}; \mathbb{K})) \simeq L(\mathfrak{g}_{+}, \mathfrak{g}_{+}^{*}; \mathfrak{g}_{+}^{*}).$$

In particular, since the map ad  $: \mathfrak{g}_+ \times \mathfrak{g}_+ \to \mathfrak{g}_+$  is bilinear and continuous, its dual map is continuous as a map from  $\mathfrak{g}_+^*$  to  $L(\mathfrak{g}_+, \mathfrak{g}_+; \mathbb{K})$  and, following the sequence of isomorphisms in (2.1), it follows that  $\mathrm{ad}^* : \mathfrak{g}_+ \times \mathfrak{g}_+^* \to \mathfrak{g}_+^*$  is continuous. Similarly, using the following isometric isomorphisms of Banach spaces

$$\mathrm{L}(\mathfrak{g}_{+}^{**};\mathrm{L}(\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{+}^{*};\mathbb{K}))\simeq\mathrm{L}(\mathfrak{g}_{+}^{**},\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{+}^{*};\mathbb{K})\simeq\mathrm{L}(\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{+}^{**};\mathrm{L}(\mathfrak{g}_{+}^{*};\mathbb{K}))\simeq\mathrm{L}(\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{+}^{**};\mathfrak{g}_{+}^{**}),$$

it follows that  $\operatorname{ad}^{**}: \mathfrak{g}_+ \times \mathfrak{g}_+^{**} \to \mathfrak{g}_+^{**}$  is continuous.

2.2. Coadjoint action on a subspace of the dual. Suppose that we have a continuous injection from a Banach space  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$  into the dual space  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}^{*}$  of a Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$ , in such a way that  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$  is stable by the coadjoint action of  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$  on its dual, i.e. is such that

(2.2) 
$$\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}\alpha \in \mathfrak{g}_{-}, \ \forall x \in \mathfrak{g}_{+}, \forall \alpha \in \mathfrak{g}_{-}.$$

Then the coadjoint action  $-\mathrm{ad}^*: \mathfrak{g}_+ \times \mathfrak{g}_+^* \to \mathfrak{g}_+^*$  restricts to a continuous bilinear map  $-\mathrm{ad}_{|\mathfrak{g}_-}^*: \mathfrak{g}_+ \times \mathfrak{g}_- \to \mathfrak{g}_+^*$ , where  $\mathfrak{g}_+ \times \mathfrak{g}_-$  is endowed with the Banach structure of the product of Banach spaces  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ . In other words

$$-\mathrm{ad}_{|\mathfrak{g}_{-}}^{*} \in L(\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-};\mathfrak{g}_{+}^{*}) = L(\mathfrak{g}_{+};L(\mathfrak{g}_{-};\mathfrak{g}_{+}^{*})).$$

Moreover, condition (2.2) implies that  $-ad^*$  takes values in  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ , i.e. that one gets a well-defined action

$$-\mathrm{ad}^*_{|\mathfrak{g}_-} : \mathfrak{g}_+ \times \mathfrak{g}_- \longrightarrow \mathfrak{g}_-$$
$$(x,\alpha) \longmapsto -\mathrm{ad}^*_x \alpha := -\alpha \circ \mathrm{ad}_x.$$

However, this action will in general not be continuous if one endows the target space with its Banach space topology. Nevertheless it is continuous if the target space is equipped with the topology induced from  $\mathfrak{g}_+^*$ . Under the additional assumption that  $-\mathrm{ad}_{|\mathfrak{g}_-}^*:\mathfrak{g}_+\times\mathfrak{g}_-\to\mathfrak{g}_-$  is continuous with respect to the Banach space topologies of  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  (for instance in the case where  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  is a closed subspace of the dual  $\mathfrak{g}_+^*$ ),  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  acts also continuously on  $\mathfrak{g}_-^*$  by

$$\begin{array}{cccc} (\operatorname{ad}^*_{|\mathfrak{g}_{-}})^* & : & \mathfrak{g}_{+} \times \mathfrak{g}_{-}^* & \longrightarrow & \mathfrak{g}_{-}^* \\ & (x, \mathcal{F}) & \longmapsto & \mathcal{F} \circ \operatorname{ad}_x^*. \end{array}$$

2.3. Adjoint action on the space of skew-symmetric bilinear maps. Suppose that we have a continuous injection from a Banach space  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$  into the dual space  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}^{*}$  of a Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$  and that  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$  acts continuously on  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$  by coadjoint action, i.e. suppose that  $-\mathrm{ad}^{*}_{|\mathfrak{g}_{-}}$  takes values in  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$  and that  $-\mathrm{ad}^{*}_{|\mathfrak{g}_{-}}: \mathfrak{g}_{+} \times \mathfrak{g}_{-} \to \mathfrak{g}_{-}$  is continuous. In order to simplify notation, we will write just  $\mathrm{ad}^{*}$  for  $\mathrm{ad}^{*}_{|\mathfrak{g}_{-}}$  and  $\mathrm{ad}^{**}$  for  $(\mathrm{ad}^{*}_{|\mathfrak{g}_{-}})^{*}$ . In order to compactify notations, let us denote by  $L^{r,s}(\mathfrak{g}_{-},\mathfrak{g}_{+};\mathbb{K})$  the **Banach space of continuous multilinear maps** from  $\mathfrak{g}_{-} \times \cdots \times \mathfrak{g}_{-} \times \mathfrak{g}_{+} \times \cdots \times \mathfrak{g}_{+}$  to  $\mathbb{K}$ , where  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$  is repeated r-times and  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$  is repeated s-times. Since  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$  acts continuously by adjoint action on itself and by coadjoint action on  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$ , one can

define a continuous action of  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  on  $L^{r,s}(\mathfrak{g}_-,\mathfrak{g}_+;\mathbb{K})$ , also called adjoint action, by

$$\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{(r,s)}\mathbf{t}(\alpha_{1},\ldots,\alpha_{r},x_{1},\ldots,x_{s}) = \sum_{i=1}^{r}\mathbf{t}(\alpha_{1},\ldots,\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}\alpha_{i},\ldots,\alpha_{r},x_{1},\ldots,x_{s})$$
$$-\sum_{i=1}^{s}\mathbf{t}(\alpha_{1},\ldots,\alpha_{r},x_{1},\ldots,\operatorname{ad}_{x}x_{i},\ldots,x_{s}),$$

where  $\mathbf{t} \in L^{r,s}(\mathfrak{g}_-,\mathfrak{g}_+;\mathbb{K})$ , for  $i \in \{1,\ldots,r\}$ ,  $\alpha_i \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ , and for  $i \in \{1,\ldots,s\}$ ,  $x_i \in \mathfrak{g}_+$ . In particular, the adjoint action of  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  on  $L^{2,0}(\mathfrak{g}_-,\mathfrak{g}_+;\mathbb{K}) = L(\mathfrak{g}_-,\mathfrak{g}_-;\mathbb{K})$  reads:

(2.3) 
$$\operatorname{ad}_{r}^{(2,0)}\mathbf{t}(\alpha_{1},\alpha_{2}) = \mathbf{t}(\operatorname{ad}_{r}^{*}\alpha_{1},\alpha_{2}) + \mathbf{t}(\alpha_{1},\operatorname{ad}_{r}^{*}\alpha_{2}).$$

2.4. Subspaces of skew-symmetric bilinear maps. Note that the adjoint action  $ad^{(2,0)}$  defined in (2.3) preserves the subspace of skew-symmetric continuous bilinear maps on  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ , denoted by  $\Lambda^2\mathfrak{g}_-^*$ ,

$$\Lambda^2 \mathfrak{g}_{-}^* = \left\{ \mathbf{t} \in L(\mathfrak{g}_{-}, \mathfrak{g}_{-}; \mathbb{K}) : \forall e_1, e_2 \in \mathfrak{g}_{-}, \mathbf{t}(e_1, e_2) = -\mathbf{t}(e_2, e_1) \right\}.$$

For any subspace  $\mathfrak{g}_+ \subset \mathfrak{g}_-^*$ , the subspace  $\Lambda^2 \mathfrak{g}_+ \subset \Lambda^2 \mathfrak{g}_-^*$  refers to the subspace consisting of elements  $\mathbf{t} \in \Lambda^2 \mathfrak{g}_-^*$  such that, for  $\alpha \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ , the maps  $\alpha \mapsto \mathbf{t}(e_1, \alpha)$  belong to  $\mathfrak{g}_+ \subset \mathfrak{g}_-^*$  for any  $e_1 \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ .

$$\Lambda^2 \mathfrak{g}_+ = \left\{ \mathbf{t} \in \Lambda^2 \mathfrak{g}_-^* : \forall e_1 \in \mathfrak{g}_-, \mathbf{t}(e_1, \cdot) \in \mathfrak{g}_+ \right\}.$$

2.5. **Definition of 1-Cocycles.** Let us recall the notion of 1-cocycle. Let G be a Banach Lie group, and consider an affine action of G on a Banach space V, i.e. a group morphism  $\Phi$  of G into the Affine group  $\mathrm{Aff}(V)$  of transformations of V. Using the isomorphism  $\mathrm{Aff}(V)=\mathrm{GL}(V)\rtimes V$ ,  $\Phi$  decomposes into  $(\varphi,\Theta)$  where  $\varphi:G\to\mathrm{GL}(V)$  and  $\Theta:G\to V$ . The condition that  $\Phi$  is a group morphism implies that  $\varphi$  is a group morphism and that  $\Theta$  satisfies:

(2.4) 
$$\Theta(gh) = \Theta(g) + \varphi(g)(\Theta(h)),$$

where  $g, h \in G$ . One says that  $\Theta$  is a 1-cocycle on G relative to  $\varphi$ . The derivative  $d\Phi$  of  $\Phi$  at the unit element of G is a Lie algebra morphism of the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  of G into the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{aff}(V)$  of  $\mathrm{Aff}(V)$ . By the isomorphism  $\mathfrak{aff}(V) = \mathfrak{gl}(V) \rtimes V$ ,  $d\Phi$  decomposes into  $(d\varphi, d\Theta)$  where  $d\varphi : \mathfrak{g} \to \mathfrak{gl}(V)$  is the Lie algebra morphism induced by  $\varphi$  and  $d\Theta : \mathfrak{g} \to V$  satisfies:

(2.5) 
$$d\Theta([x,y]) = d\varphi(x) (d\Theta(y)) - d\varphi(y) (d\Theta(x)),$$

for  $x, y \in \mathfrak{g}$ . One says that  $d\Theta$  is a 1-cocycle on  $\mathfrak{g}$  relative to  $d\varphi$ .

**Example 2.1.** Let us consider in particular the Banach space  $V = L(\mathfrak{g}_{-}, \mathfrak{g}_{-}; \mathbb{K})$  of bilinear maps on  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$ , where  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$  is a Banach space that injects continuously in the dual space  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}^{*}$  of a Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$ , is stable under the coadjoint action of  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$ , and such that the coadjoint action of  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$  on  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$  is continuous. A 1-cocycle  $\theta$  on  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$  relative to the natural action  $\mathrm{ad}^{(2,0)}$  of  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$  on  $L(\mathfrak{g}_{-},\mathfrak{g}_{-};\mathbb{K})$  given by (2.3) is a linear map  $\theta:\mathfrak{g}_{+}\to L(\mathfrak{g}_{-},\mathfrak{g}_{-};\mathbb{K})$  which satisfies:

$$\theta\left(\left[x,y\right]\right) \ = \operatorname{ad}_{x}^{\left(2,0\right)}\left(\theta(y)\right) - \operatorname{ad}_{y}^{\left(2,0\right)}\left(\theta(x)\right)$$

where  $x, y \in \mathfrak{g}_+$ . For  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  in  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ , one therefore has

$$(2.6) \qquad \theta\left([x,y]\right)(\alpha,\beta) = \theta(y)(\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}\alpha,\beta) + \theta(y)(\alpha,\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}\beta) - \theta(x)(\operatorname{ad}_{y}^{*}\alpha,\beta) - \theta(x)(\alpha,\operatorname{ad}_{y}^{*}\beta).$$

2.6. Manin triples and associated 1-cocycles. The following proposition enable to define 1-cocycles naturally associated to a Manin triple.

**Theorem 2.2.** Let  $(\mathfrak{g},\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-)$  be a Manin triple for a non-degenerate symmetric bilinear continuous map  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} : \mathfrak{g} \times \mathfrak{g} \to \mathbb{K}$ . Then

- (1) The map ⟨·,·⟩<sub>g</sub> restricts to a duality pairing ⟨·,·⟩<sub>g+,g-</sub> : g<sub>+</sub> × g<sub>-</sub> → K.
  (2) The subspace g<sub>+</sub> → g<sub>-</sub>\* is stable under the coadjoint action of g<sub>-</sub> on g<sub>-</sub>\* and

$$\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^{*}(x) = -p_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}}([\alpha, x]_{\mathfrak{g}})$$

for any  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\alpha \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ . In particular, the map

$$\begin{array}{ccccc} \mathrm{ad}_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}^{*} & : & \mathfrak{g}_{-} \times \mathfrak{g}_{+} & \rightarrow & \mathfrak{g}_{+} \\ & (\alpha, x) & \mapsto & -p_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}} \left( [\alpha, x]_{\mathfrak{g}} \right) \end{array}$$

is continuous.

(3) The subspace  $\mathfrak{g}_- \hookrightarrow \mathfrak{g}_+^*$  is stable under the coadjoint action of  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  on  $\mathfrak{g}_+^*$  and

$$\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}(\alpha) = -p_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}([x,\alpha]_{\mathfrak{g}})$$

for any  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\alpha \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ . In particular, the map

$$\begin{array}{ccccc} \operatorname{ad}_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}}^{*} & : & \mathfrak{g}_{+} \times \mathfrak{g}_{-} & \rightarrow & \mathfrak{g}_{-} \\ & & (x,\alpha) & \mapsto & -p_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}} \left( [x,\alpha]_{\mathfrak{g}} \right) \end{array}$$

is continuous.

- (4) The dual map to the bracket  $[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_-}$  restricts to a 1-cocycle  $\theta_+:\mathfrak{g}_+\to\Lambda^2\mathfrak{g}_+$  with respect to the adjoint action  $\operatorname{ad}^{(2,0)}$  of  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  on  $\Lambda^2\mathfrak{g}_+\subset \Lambda^2\mathfrak{g}_-^*$ .
- (5) The dual map to the bracket  $[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_+}$  restricts to a 1-cocycle  $\theta_-:\mathfrak{g}_-\to\Lambda^2\mathfrak{g}_-$  with respect to the adjoint action  $\operatorname{ad}^{(2,0)}$  of  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  on  $\Lambda^2\mathfrak{g}_-\subset\Lambda^2\mathfrak{g}_+^*$ .

Proof. (1) Let us show that the restriction of the non-degenerate bilinear form  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$ :  $\mathfrak{g} \times \mathfrak{g} \to \mathbb{K}$  to  $\mathfrak{g}_+ \times \mathfrak{g}_-$  denoted by

$$\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-} : \mathfrak{g}_+ \times \mathfrak{g}_- \to \mathbb{K}$$

is a non-degenerate duality pairing between  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ . Suppose that there exists  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$ such that  $\langle x, \alpha \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-} = 0$  for all  $\alpha \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ . Then, since  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  is isotropic for  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$ , one has  $\langle x,y\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}=0$  for all  $y\in\mathfrak{g}$ , and the non-degeneracy of  $\langle\cdot,\cdot\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$  implies that x=0. The same argument apply interchanging  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ , thus  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-}$  is non-degenerate. As a consequence, one obtains two continuous injections

(2)-(3) Let us show that both

$$\mathfrak{g}_+\subset\mathfrak{g}_-^*$$

and

$$\mathfrak{g}_-\subset\mathfrak{g}_+^*$$

are stable under the coadjoint action of  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$  on  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{*}$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$  on  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}^{*}$  respectively. Indeed, the invariance of the bilinear form  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$  with respect to the bracket  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}}$  implies that for any  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\alpha \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ ,

$$\langle x, [\alpha, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{q}} \rangle_{\mathfrak{q}} = -\langle [\alpha, x]_{\mathfrak{q}}, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{q}}.$$

Hence, since  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$  is isotropic,

$$\langle x, [\alpha, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}} \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}, \mathfrak{g}_{-}} = -\langle p_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}} ([\alpha, x]_{\mathfrak{g}}), \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}, \mathfrak{g}_{-}},$$

for any  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and any  $\alpha \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ . It follows that

$$\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^{*}(x) = -p_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}}([\alpha, x]_{\mathfrak{g}})$$

and similarly

$$\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}(\alpha) = -p_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}([x,\alpha]_{\mathfrak{g}})$$

for any  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\alpha \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ . The continuity of the corresponding adjoint maps follows from the continuity of the bracket  $[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}}$  and of the projections  $p_{\mathfrak{g}_+}$  and  $p_{\mathfrak{g}_-}$ .

(4)-(5) Let us prove that the dual map of the Lie bracket on  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$  restricts to a 1-cocycle with respect to the adjoint action of  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$  on  $\Lambda^{2}\mathfrak{g}_{+}$ . The dual map

$$[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}^{*}:\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{*}\to L(\mathfrak{g}_{-},\mathfrak{g}_{-};\mathbb{K})$$

to the bilinear map  $[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}$  assigns to  $\mathcal{F}(\cdot)\in\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{*}$  the bilinear form  $\mathcal{F}\left([\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}\right)$  and takes values in  $\Lambda^{2}\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{*}$ . Since by (2),  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}\subset\mathfrak{g}_{+}^{*}$  is stable under the coadjoint action of  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$  and since the coadjoint action ad\*:  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}\times\mathfrak{g}_{-}\to\mathfrak{g}_{-}$  is continuous, one can consider the adjoint action of  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$  on  $\Lambda^{2}\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{*}$  defined by (2.3). Since the duality pairing  $\langle\cdot,\cdot\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}}$  induces a continuous injection  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}\hookrightarrow\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{*}$ , one can consider the subspace  $\Lambda^{2}\mathfrak{g}_{+}$  of  $\Lambda^{2}\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{*}$  defined in Section 2.4. Denote by  $\theta_{+}:\mathfrak{g}_{+}\to L(\mathfrak{g}_{-},\mathfrak{g}_{-};\mathbb{K})$  the restriction of  $[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}^{*}$  to the subspace  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}\subset\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{*}$ :

$$\theta_+(x) = \langle x, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_-} \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+, \mathfrak{g}_-}.$$

Using the identification  $L(\mathfrak{g}_{-},\mathfrak{g}_{-};\mathbb{K}) \simeq L(\mathfrak{g}_{-};\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{*})$ , one has

$$\theta_+(x)(\alpha) = \langle x, [\alpha, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_-} \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-} = \mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^* x(\cdot).$$

One sees immediately that the map  $\theta_+$  takes values in  $\Lambda^2\mathfrak{g}_+$  if and only if  $\mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^*x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  for any  $\alpha \in \mathfrak{g}_-$  and for any  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$ , which is verified by (2). Using the fact that the duality pairing  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-}$  is the restriction of  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$  and that  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$  is invariant with respect to the bracket  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}}$ , one has

$$\langle [x,y], [\alpha,\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_-,\mathfrak{g}_+} = - \langle [\alpha,[x,y]],\beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}},$$

and the Jacobi identity verified by  $[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{a}}$  implies

$$\langle [x,y], [\alpha,\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{-},\mathfrak{g}_{+}} = -\langle [[\alpha,x],y],\beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} - \langle [x,[\alpha,y]],\beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}.$$

Using the decomposition

$$-[\alpha, x] = -p_{\mathfrak{q}_{-}}[\alpha, x] - p_{\mathfrak{q}_{+}}[\alpha, x] = -\mathrm{ad}_{x}^{*}\alpha + \mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^{*}x,$$

and similarly

$$-[\alpha, y] = -p_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}[\alpha, y] - p_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}}[\alpha, y] = -\mathrm{ad}_{y}^{*}\alpha + \mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^{*}y,$$

one gets

$$\langle [x,y], [\alpha,\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{q}_{\perp},\mathfrak{q}_{\perp}} = \langle [\mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^*x - \mathrm{ad}_{x}^*\alpha, y], \beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{q}} + \langle [x, \mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^*y - \mathrm{ad}_{y}^*\alpha], \beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{q}},$$

hence

(2.7) 
$$\langle [x,y], [\alpha,\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} = \langle [\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^{*}x,y], \beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} + \langle [x,\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^{*}y], \beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} + \langle y, [\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}\alpha,\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} - \langle x, [\operatorname{ad}_{y}^{*}\alpha,\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}.$$

It follows that

$$\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^*[x,y] = [\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^*x, y] + [x, \operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^*y] + \operatorname{ad}_{\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^*\alpha}^*y - \operatorname{ad}_{\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^*\alpha}^*x.$$

On the other hand, the condition (2.6) that  $\theta_{+}$  is a 1-cocycle reads:

(2.8) 
$$\langle [x,y], [\alpha,\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} = +\langle y, [\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}\alpha,\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} + \langle y, [\alpha, \operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} \\ -\langle x, [\operatorname{ad}_{y}^{*}\alpha,\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} - \langle x, [\alpha, \operatorname{ad}_{y}^{*}\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}}.$$

The first and third terms in the RHS of (2.8) equal the last two terms in the RHS of (2.7). Using the invariance (1.2) of the bilinear form  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$  with respect to the bracket  $[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}}$ , the last term in the RHS of (2.8) reads

$$\begin{array}{ll} -\langle x, [\alpha, \mathrm{ad}_y^*\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-} &= \langle [\alpha, x], \mathrm{ad}_y^*\beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} = \langle p_{\mathfrak{g}_+}([\alpha, x]), \mathrm{ad}_y^*\beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-} \\ &= -\langle \mathrm{ad}_\alpha^* x, \mathrm{ad}_y^*\beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-} = -\langle [y, \mathrm{ad}_\alpha^* x], \beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-}, \end{array}$$

and similarly the second term in the RHS of (2.8) reads

$$\langle y, [\alpha, \mathrm{ad}_x^* \beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+, \mathfrak{g}_-} = \langle [x, \mathrm{ad}_\alpha^* y], \beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+, \mathfrak{g}_-}.$$

Hence the equivalence between (2.8) and (2.7) follows. By interchanging the roles of  $\mathfrak{g}_+$ and  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$ , one proves (5) in a similar way.

In the proof of Theorem 2.2, we have showed the following:

**Proposition 2.3.** Let  $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{g}_+ \oplus \mathfrak{g}_-$  be a decomposition of a Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  into the direct sum of two Banach Lie subalgebras, and suppose that  $\mathfrak g$  is endowed with a non-degenerate symmetric bilinear map  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$ , invariant with respect to the Lie bracket in  $\mathfrak{g}$ . Then the cocycle condition (2.6) for the restriction  $\theta_+$  of  $[\cdot,\cdot]^*_{\mathfrak{g}_-}:\mathfrak{g}^*_-\to\Lambda^2\mathfrak{g}^*_-$  to the subspace  $\mathfrak{g}_+\subset\mathfrak{g}^*_-$  reads

(2.9) 
$$ad_{\alpha}^{*}[x,y] = [ad_{\alpha}^{*}x,y] + [x,ad_{\alpha}^{*}y] + ad_{ad_{x}\alpha}^{*}y - ad_{ad_{y}\alpha}^{*}x,$$

where  $x, y \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\alpha \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ .

Remark 2.4. Equation (2.9) is exactly the formula given in [32] page 507, but with the opposite sign convention for the coadjoint map ad\*.

#### 3. Generalized Banach Poisson manifolds and related notions

In this Section, we generalize the definition of Poisson manifolds to the Banach context (Section 3.1). Example of generalized Banach Poisson manifolds are Banach symplectic manifolds (Section 3.2) and Banach Lie–Poisson spaces (Section 3.2).

- 3.1. **Definition of generalized Banach Poisson manifolds.** The notions of Banach Poisson manifolds and Banach Lie-Poisson spaces were introduced in [37]. The notion of sub Poisson structures in the Banach context was introduced in [11]. In the case of locally convex spaces, an analoguous definition of weak Poisson manifold structure was defined in [35]. In the symplectic case, related notions were introduced in [13] enabling the study of the orbital stability of some Hamiltonian PDE's. In the present paper, we restrict ourselves to the Banach setting but generalize slightly these notions to the case where an arbitrary duality pairing is considered, and where the existence of Hamiltonian vector fields is not assumed (this last point is assumed in [35] and [11]). Moreover, instead of working with subalgebras of the space of smooth functions  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(M)$  on a Banach manifold M, we will work with subbundles of the cotangent bundle (see Remark 3.2 below).
- **Definition 3.1.** Consider a unital subalgebra  $A \subset C^{\infty}(M)$  of smooth functions on a Banach manifold M, i.e. A is a vector subspace of  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(M)$  containing the constants and stable under pointwise multiplication. An  $\mathbb{R}$ -bilinear operation  $\{\cdot,\cdot\}$ :  $\mathcal{A} \times \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{A}$  is called a **Poisson** bracket on M if it satisfies:
  - (i) anti-symmetry:  $\{f, g\} = -\{g, f\}$ ;
  - (ii) Jacobi identity :  $\{\{f,g\},h\} + \{\{g,h\},f\} + \{\{h,f\},g\} = 0$ ; (iii) Leibniz formula :  $\{f,gh\} = \{f,g\}h + g\{f,h\}$ ;

(1) Note that the Leibniz rule implies that for any  $f \in \mathcal{A}$ ,  $\{f,\cdot\}$  acts by Remark 3.2. derivations on the subalgebra  $\mathcal{A} \subset \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(M)$ . When M is finite-dimensional and  $\mathcal{A} =$  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(M)$ , this condition implies that  $\{f,\cdot\}$  is a smooth vector field  $X_f$  on M, called the Hamiltonian vector field associated to f, uniquely defined by its action on  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(M)$ :

$$X_f(h) = dh(X_f) = \{f, h\}.$$

It is worth noting that on an infinite-dimensional Hilbert space, there exists derivations of order greater than 1, i.e. that do not depend only on the differentials of functions (see Lemma 28.4 in [27], chapter VI). It follows that, contrary to the finite-dimensional case, one may not be able to associate a Poisson tensor (see Definition 3.5 below) to a given Poisson bracket. Examples of Poisson brackets not given by Poisson tensors were constructed in [6].

(2) Given a covector  $\xi \in T_p^*M$ , it is always possible to extend it to a locally defined 1form  $\alpha$  with  $\alpha_p = \xi$  (for instance by setting  $\alpha$  equal to a constant in a chart around  $p \in M$ ). However, it may not be possible to extend it to a smooth 1-form on M. It may therefore not be possible to find a smooth real function on M whose differential equals  $\xi$  at  $p \in M$ . The difficulty resides in defining smooth bump functions, which are, in the finite dimensional Euclidean case, usually constructed using the differentiability of the norm. In [45], it was shown that a Banach space admits a  $\mathcal{C}^1$ -norm away from the origin if and only if its dual is separable. Remark that  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$  is not separable (since it contains the nonseparable Banach space  $l_{\infty}$  as the space of diagonal operators). It follows that the dual of  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$  is nonseparable (since by Theorem III.7 in [43], if the dual of a Banach space is separable, so is the Banach space itself). Therefore working with unital subalgebras of smooth functions on a Banach manifold modelled on  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$ (or on  $L_{\rm res}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{u}_{\rm res}(\mathcal{H})$  defined below) may lead to unexpected difficulties. For this reason, we will adapt the definition of Banach Poisson manifold and work with local sections of subbundles of the cotangent bundle. The link between unital subalgebras of  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(M)$  and subbundles of the cotangent bundle is given by next definition.

**Definition 3.3.** Let M be a Banach manifold and A be a unital subalgebra of  $C^{\infty}(M)$ . The first jet of A, denoted by  $J^1(A)$  is the subbundle of the cotangent bundle  $T^*M$  whose fiber over  $p \in M$  is the space of differentials of functions in A,

$$J^{1}(\mathcal{A})_{p} = \{ df_{p} : f \in \mathcal{A} \}.$$

**Definition 3.4.** We will say that  $\mathbb{F}$  is a subbundle of  $T^*M$  in duality with the tangent bundle to M if, for every  $p \in M$ ,

- (1)  $\mathbb{F}_p$  is an injected Banach space of  $T_p^*M$ , i.e.  $\mathbb{F}_p$  admits a Banach space structure such
- that the injection  $\mathbb{F}_p \hookrightarrow T_p^*M$  is continuous, (2) the natural duality pairing between  $T_p^*M$  and  $T_pM$  restricts to a duality pairing between  $\mathbb{F}_p$  and  $T_pM$ , i.e.  $\mathbb{F}_p$  separates points in  $T_pM$ .

We will denote by  $\Lambda^2\mathbb{F}^*$  the vector bundle over M whose fiber over p is the Banach space of continuous skew-symmetric bilinear forms on the subspace  $\mathbb{F}_p$  of  $T_p^*M$ .

**Definition 3.5.** Let M be a Banach manifold and  $\mathbb{F}$  a subbundle of  $T^*M$  in duality with TM. A smooth section  $\pi$  of  $\Lambda^2 \mathbb{F}^*$  is called a **Poisson tensor** on M with respect to  $\mathbb{F}$  if:

- (1) for any closed local sections  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$  of  $\mathbb{F}$ , the differential  $d(\pi(\alpha, \beta))$  is a local section of  $\mathbb{F}$ ;
- (2) (Jacobi) for any closed local sections  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ ,  $\gamma$  of  $\mathbb{F}$ ,

(3.1) 
$$\pi\left(\alpha, d\left(\pi(\beta, \gamma)\right)\right) + \pi\left(\beta, d\left(\pi(\gamma, \alpha)\right)\right) + \pi\left(\gamma, d\left(\pi(\alpha, \beta)\right)\right) = 0.$$

Remark 3.6. (1) The first condition in Definition 3.5 is necessary in order to make sence of equation (3.1) since the Poisson tensor is defined only on local sections of  $\mathbb{F}$ .

- (2) Consider a unital subalgebra  $\mathcal{A}$  of  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(M)$  and set  $\mathbb{F} = J^{1}(\mathcal{A})$  the first jet of functions in  $\mathcal{A}$ . Then equation (3.1) for a Poisson tensor  $\pi$  on M with respect to  $\mathbb{F}$  is equivalent to the Jacobi identity for the Poisson bracket defined for  $f, g \in \mathcal{A}$  by  $\{f, g\} = \pi(df, dg)$ .
- **Definition 3.7.** A generalized Banach Poisson manifold is a triple  $(M, \mathbb{F}, \pi)$  consisting of a smooth Banach manifold M, a subbundle  $\mathbb{F}$  of the cotangent bundle  $T^*M$  in duality with TM, and a Poisson tensor  $\pi$  on M with respect to  $\mathbb{F}$ .
- Remark 3.8. Let us make the link between our definition of generalized Banach Poisson manifold and related notions in the literature. Consider a unital subalgebra  $\mathcal{A}$  of  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(M)$ , set  $\mathbb{F} = \mathrm{J}^1(\mathcal{A})$  the first jet of functions in  $\mathcal{A}$ , and consider a Poisson bracket on  $\mathcal{A}$  given by a Poisson tensor :  $\{f,g\} = \pi(df,dg)$ . Our definition of generalized Banach Poisson manifold differs from the one given in [35] and the definition of sub Poisson manifold given in [11] by the fact that we do not assume the existence of Hamiltonian vector fields associated to functions  $f \in \mathcal{A}$  (condition P3 in Definition 2.1 in [35] and condition  $P: T^{\flat}M \to TM$  in [11]). In other words, for  $f \in \mathcal{A}$ ,  $\{f,\cdot\}$  is a derivation on  $\mathcal{A} \subset \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(M)$  that may not —with our definition of Poisson manifold—be given by a smooth vector field on M. However, since the Poisson bracket is given by a smooth Poisson tensor,  $\{f,\cdot\}$  is a smooth section of the bundle  $\mathrm{J}^1(\mathcal{A})^*$  whose fiber over  $p \in M$  is the dual Banach space to  $\mathrm{J}^1(\mathcal{A})_p$ . Moreover, in order to stay in the Banach context, we suppose that  $\mathbb{F}_p$  has a structure of Banach space.
- 3.2. Banach Symplectic manifolds. An important class of finite-dimensional Poisson manifolds is provided by symplectic manifolds. As we will see below, this is also the case in the Banach setting, i.e. general Banach symplectic manifolds (not necessarily strong symplectic) are particular examples of generalized Banach Poisson manifolds. Let us recall the following definitions. The exterior derivative d associates to a n-form on a Banach manifold M a (n+1)-form on M. In particular, for any 2-form  $\omega$  on a Banach manifold M, the exterior derivative of  $\omega$  is the 3-form  $d\omega$  defined by :

$$d\omega_{p}(X,Y,Z) = -\omega_{p}([\tilde{X},\tilde{Y}],\tilde{Z}) + \omega_{p}([\tilde{X},\tilde{Z}],\tilde{Y}) - \omega_{p}([\tilde{Y},\tilde{Z}],\tilde{X}) + \left\langle d_{p}\left(\omega(\tilde{Y},\tilde{Z})\right),\tilde{X}\right\rangle_{T_{p}^{*}M,T_{p}M} - \left\langle d_{p}\left(\omega(\tilde{X},\tilde{Z})\right),\tilde{Y}\right\rangle_{T_{p}^{*}M,T_{p}M} + \left\langle d_{p}\left(\omega(\tilde{X},\tilde{Y})\right),\tilde{Z}\right\rangle_{T_{p}^{*}M,T_{p}M},$$

where  $\tilde{X}, \tilde{Y}, \tilde{Z}$  are any smooth extensions of X, Y and  $Z \in T_pM$  around  $p \in M$ . An expression of this formula in a chart shows that it does not depend on the extensions  $\tilde{X}, \tilde{Y}, \tilde{Z}$ , but only on the values of these vector fields at  $p \in M$ , i.e. it defines an tensor (see Proposition 3.2, chapter V in [30]). The contraction or interior product  $i_X\omega$  of a n-form  $\omega$  with a vector field X is the (n-1)-form defined by

$$i_X\omega(Y_1,\cdots,Y_{n-1}):=\omega(X,Y_1,\cdots,Y_{n-1}).$$

The Lie derivative  $\mathcal{L}_X$  with respect to a vector field X can be defined using the Cartan formula

$$\mathcal{L}_X = i_X d + d i_X.$$

The Lie derivative, the bracket [X, Y] of two vector fields X and Y, and the interior product satisfy the following relation (see Proposition 5.3, chapter V in [30]):

$$(3.3) i_{[X,Y]} = \mathcal{L}_X i_Y - i_Y \mathcal{L}_X.$$

Let us recall the definition of a Banach (weak) symplectic manifold.

**Definition 3.9.** A Banach symplectic manifold is a Banach manifold M endowed with a 2-form  $\omega \in \Gamma(\Lambda^2 T^*M)$  such that

- (1)  $\omega$  is non-degenerate:  $\omega_p^{\sharp}: T_pM \to T_p^*M, X \mapsto i_X\omega := \omega(X, \cdot)$  is injective  $\forall p \in M$ ;
- (2)  $\omega$  is closed:  $d\omega = 0$ .

**Lemma 3.10.** Let  $(M, \omega)$  be a Banach symplectic manifold. Consider  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  two closed local sections of  $\omega^{\sharp}(TM)$ , i.e.  $d\alpha = d\beta = 0$ ,  $\alpha = \omega(X_{\alpha}, \cdot)$  and  $\beta = \omega(X_{\beta}, \cdot)$  for some local vector fields  $X_{\alpha}$  and  $X_{\beta}$ . Then

- (1)  $X_{\alpha}$  and  $X_{\beta}$  are symplectic vector fields:  $\mathcal{L}_{X_{\alpha}}\omega = 0 = \mathcal{L}_{X_{\beta}}\omega$
- (2)  $i_{[X_{\alpha},X_{\beta}]}\omega = -d(\omega(X_{\alpha},X_{\beta})).$
- Proof. (1) Using the Cartan formula (3.2), one has  $\mathcal{L}_{X_{\alpha}}\omega = i_{X_{\alpha}}d\omega + di_{X_{\alpha}}\omega = di_{X_{\alpha}}\omega$ , since  $\omega$  is closed. But by definition  $i_{X_{\alpha}}\omega = \alpha$  is closed. Using  $d \circ d = 0$  (see Supplement 6.4A in [1] for a proof of this identity in the Banach context), it follows that  $\mathcal{L}_{X_{\alpha}}\omega = 0$ . Similarly  $\mathcal{L}_{X_{\beta}}\omega = 0$ .
  - (2) By relation (3.3), one has

$$i_{[X_{\alpha},X_{\beta}]}\omega = \mathcal{L}_{X_{\alpha}}i_{X_{\beta}}\omega - i_{X_{\beta}}\mathcal{L}_{X_{\alpha}}\omega,$$

where the second term in the RHS vanishes by (1). Using Cartan formula, one gets

$$i_{[X_{\alpha},X_{\beta}]}\omega = d\,i_{X_{\alpha}}i_{X_{\beta}}\omega + i_{X_{\alpha}}d\,(i_{X_{\beta}}\omega) = d\,i_{X_{\alpha}}i_{X_{\beta}}\omega = d\,(\omega(X_{\beta},X_{\alpha})) = -d\,(\omega(X_{\alpha},X_{\beta}))\,,$$
 where we have used that  $i_{X_{\beta}}\omega = \beta$  is closed.

**Proposition 3.11.** Any Banach symplectic manifold  $(M, \omega)$  is naturally a generalized Banach Poisson manifold  $(M, \mathbb{F}, \pi)$  with

- (1)  $\mathbb{F} = \omega^{\sharp}(TM);$
- (2)  $\pi: \omega^{\sharp}(TM) \times \omega^{\sharp}(TM) \to \mathbb{R}$  defined by  $(\alpha, \beta) \mapsto \omega(X_{\alpha}, X_{\beta})$  where  $X_{\alpha}$  and  $X_{\beta}$  are uniquely defined by  $\alpha = \omega(X_{\alpha}, \cdot)$  and  $\beta = \omega(X_{\beta}, \cdot)$ .

*Proof.* (1) By Lemma 3.10, for any closed local sections  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  of  $\mathbb{F}$ , with  $\alpha = \omega(X_{\alpha}, \cdot)$  and  $\beta = \omega(X_{\beta}, \cdot)$ , one has

$$d(\pi(\alpha,\beta)) := d(\omega(X_{\alpha},X_{\beta})) = -i_{[X_{\alpha},X_{\beta}]}\omega,$$

hence is a local section of  $\mathbb{F} = \omega^{\sharp}(TM)$ .

(2) Let us show that  $\pi$  satisfies the Jacobi identity (3.1). Consider closed local sections  $\alpha, \beta$  and  $\gamma$  of  $\mathbb{F}$  and define the local vector fields  $X_{\alpha}$ ,  $X_{\beta}$  and  $X_{\gamma}$  by  $\alpha = i_{X_{\alpha}}\omega$ ,  $\beta = i_{X_{\beta}}\omega$  and  $\gamma = i_{X_{\gamma}}\omega$ . Using Lemma 3.10, the differential of  $\omega$  satisfies

$$d\omega(X_{\alpha}, X_{\beta}, X_{\gamma}) = 2\left(-\omega([X_{\alpha}, X_{\beta}], X_{\gamma}) + \omega([X_{\alpha}, X_{\gamma}], X_{\beta}) - \omega([X_{\beta}, X_{\gamma}], X_{\alpha})\right)$$
  
=  $2\left(\pi\left(d\left(\pi(\alpha, \beta), \gamma\right)\right)\right) + \pi\left(d\left(\pi(\gamma, \alpha)\right), \beta\right) + \pi\left(d\left(\pi(\beta, \gamma)\right), \alpha\right).$ 

Since  $\omega$  is closed, the Jacobi identity (3.1) is satisfied.

3.3. Banach Lie-Poisson spaces. Banach Lie-Poisson spaces were introduced in [37]. Here we extend this notion to an arbitrary duality pairing.

**Definition 3.12.** Consider a duality pairing  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-} : \mathfrak{g}_+ \times \mathfrak{g}_- \to \mathbb{K}$  between two Banach spaces. We will say that  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  is a **Banach Lie-Poisson space with respect to**  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  if  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  is a Banach Lie algebra  $(\mathfrak{g}_-, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_-})$  which acts continuously on  $\mathfrak{g}_+ \hookrightarrow \mathfrak{g}_-^*$  by coadjoint action, i.e.

$$\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^* x \in \mathfrak{g}_+,$$

for all  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\alpha \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ , and  $ad^* : \mathfrak{g}_- \times \mathfrak{g}_+ \to \mathfrak{g}_+$  is continuous.

**Remark 3.13.** A Banach Lie–Poisson space  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  with respect to its continuous dual space  $\mathfrak{g}_+^*$  is a Banach Lie–Poisson space in the sense of Definition 4.1 in [37].

The following Theorem is a generalization of Theorem 4.2 in [37] to the case of an arbitrary duality pairing between two Banach spaces  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ . See also Corollary 2.11 in [35] for an analogous statement. We will include the proof for sake of completeness.

**Theorem 3.14.** Consider a duality pairing  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-} : \mathfrak{g}_+ \times \mathfrak{g}_- \to \mathbb{K}$  between two Banach spaces, and suppose that  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  is a Banach Lie-Poisson space with respect to  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ .

Denote by  $\mathbb{F}$  the subbundle of  $T^*\mathfrak{g}_+ \simeq \mathfrak{g}_+ \times \mathfrak{g}_+^*$  whose fiber at  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  is given by

$$\mathbb{F}_x = \{x\} \times \mathfrak{g}_- \subset \{x\} \times \mathfrak{g}_+^* \simeq T_x^* \mathfrak{g}_+.$$

For  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  any two local sections of  $\mathbb{F}$ , define a tensor  $\pi \in \Lambda^2 \mathbb{F}^*$  by :

$$\pi_x(\alpha,\beta) := \langle x, [\alpha(x),\beta(x)]_{\mathfrak{g}_-} \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-}.$$

Then  $(\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathbb{F},\pi)$  is a generalized Banach Poisson manifold, and  $\pi$  takes values in  $\Lambda^2\mathfrak{g}_+\subset\Lambda^2\mathbb{F}^*$ . Let  $\mathcal{A}$  be the unital subalgebra of  $\mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathfrak{g}_+)$  consisting of all functions with differentials in  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ :

$$\mathcal{A} := \{ f \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathfrak{g}_+) : d_x f \in \mathfrak{g}_- \subset \mathfrak{g}_+^* \text{ for any } x \in \mathfrak{g}_+ \}.$$

Define the bracket of two functions f, h in A by

(3.4) 
$$\{f,h\}(x) := \pi_x(df_x, dh_x) = \left\langle x, [df_x, dh_x]_{\mathfrak{g}_-} \right\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-},$$

where  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$ , and df and dh denote the Fréchet derivatives of f and h respectively. Then  $\{\cdot,\cdot\}: \mathcal{A} \times \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{A} \text{ is a Poisson bracket on } \mathfrak{g}_+.$  If h is a smooth function on  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  belonging to  $\mathcal{A}$ , the associated Hamiltonian vector field is given by

$$X_h(x) = -\operatorname{ad}_{dh,x}^* x \in \mathfrak{g}_+.$$

*Proof.* Let  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  be any closed local sections of  $\mathbb{F}$ . Then  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  are functions from  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  to  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ , and we will denote by  $T_x\alpha: T_x\mathfrak{g}_+ \simeq \mathfrak{g}_+ \to \mathfrak{g}_- \simeq T_{\alpha(x)}\mathfrak{g}_-$  and similarly  $T_x\beta: \mathfrak{g}_+ \to \mathfrak{g}_-$  their derivatives at  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$ . For any tangent vector  $X \in T_x\mathfrak{g}_+ \simeq \mathfrak{g}_+$ , one has

$$d_{x}\pi\left(\alpha,\beta\right)\left(X\right) = \left\langle X, [\alpha,\beta]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}\right\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} + \left\langle x, [T_{x}\alpha(X),\beta]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}\right\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} + \left\langle x, [\alpha,T_{x}\beta(X)]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}\right\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}}$$

$$= \left\langle X, [\alpha,\beta]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}\right\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} - \left\langle \operatorname{ad}_{\beta}^{*}x, T_{x}\alpha(X)\right\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} + \left\langle \operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^{*}x, T_{x}\beta(X)\right\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}}$$

Since  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  are closed local sections of  $\mathbb{F} \subset T^*\mathfrak{g}_+$ , by Poincaré Lemma (see Theorem 4.1 in [29]), there exists locally real valued smooth functions f and g on  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  such that  $\alpha = df$  and  $\beta = dg$ . It follows that  $T_x\alpha \in L(\mathfrak{g}_+; L(\mathfrak{g}_+, \mathbb{R})) \simeq L^2(\mathfrak{g}_+; \mathbb{R})$  is the second derivative  $d_x^2 f$  of f at  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and is symmetric (see Proposition 3.3 in [29]). Similarly  $T_x\beta = d_x^2 g$  is a symmetric bilinear map on  $\mathfrak{g}_+$ . Consequently

$$-\left\langle \operatorname{ad}_{\beta}^{*}x, T_{x}\alpha(X)\right\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} = -\left\langle X, T_{x}\alpha(\operatorname{ad}_{\beta}^{*}x)\right\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}}$$

and

$$\langle \operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^* x, T_x \beta(X) \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-} = \langle X, T_x \beta(\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^* x) \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-}.$$

Therefore, for any closed local section  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  of  $\mathbb{F}$ , and any  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$ ,

(3.5) 
$$d_x \pi (\alpha, \beta) = [\alpha, \beta]_{\mathfrak{g}_-} - T_x \alpha(\operatorname{ad}_{\beta}^* x) + T_x \beta(\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^* x)$$

belongs to  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$ . It follows that  $d\pi(\alpha, \beta)$  a local section of  $\mathbb{F}$ . Let us show that  $\pi$  satisfies the Jacobi identity (3.1). One has

$$\pi_x \left( \alpha, d \left( \pi(\beta, \gamma) \right) \right) = \left\langle x, \left[ \alpha, \left[ \beta, \gamma \right]_{\mathfrak{g}_-} \right]_{\mathfrak{g}_-} \right\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+, \mathfrak{g}_-} - \left\langle \operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^* x, T_x \beta (\operatorname{ad}_{\gamma}^* x) \right\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+, \mathfrak{g}_-} + \left\langle \operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^* x, T_x \gamma (\operatorname{ad}_{\beta}^* x) \right]_{\mathfrak{g}_-} \right\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+, \mathfrak{g}_-}$$

By the Jacobi identity for the Lie bracket  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}$  and by the symmetry of  $d_x \alpha$ ,  $T_x \beta$  and  $T_x \gamma$ , the Jacobi identity for  $\pi$  is satisfied. Moreover, for any local section  $\alpha$  of  $\mathbb{F}$ ,  $\pi_x(\alpha, \cdot) = \mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^* x$  belongs to  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  since  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  is a Banach Lie–Poisson space with respect to  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ . Therefore  $\pi \in \Lambda^2 \mathfrak{g}_+ \subset \Lambda^2 \mathbb{F}^*$ .

The bracket (3.4) of two functions  $f, g \in \mathcal{A}$  takes values in  $\mathcal{A}$  because, by equation (3.5),  $d_x\{f,g\}$  belongs to  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ . By definition  $\{\cdot,\cdot\}$  is skew-symmetric and satisfies the Leibniz rule. The Jacobi identity for  $\{\cdot,\cdot\}$  follows from the Jacobi identity for  $\pi$ . The expression of the hamiltonian vector field associated to  $h \in \mathcal{A}$  is straightforward.

We give below some examples of Banach Lie–Poisson spaces (see [37], [38], and [9] for more information on these spaces).

**Example 3.15.** Dual Banach Lie algebras of operators. Let p and q be such that  $1 and <math>\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{q} = 1$ . Then  $L_p(\mathcal{H})^* \simeq L_q(\mathcal{H})$  and  $L_q(\mathcal{H})^* \simeq L_p(\mathcal{H})$  where the duality pairing is given by the trace (see example 1.4). Moreover

$$\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^* x(\beta) = \operatorname{Tr} \left( x[\alpha, \beta]_{L_q(\mathcal{H})} \right) = \operatorname{Tr} \left( x\alpha\beta - x\beta\alpha \right) = \operatorname{Tr} \left( x\alpha\beta - \alpha x\beta \right) = \operatorname{Tr} \left( [x, \alpha]\beta \right),$$

where the first bracket is the Lie bracket of the dual space  $L_q(\mathcal{H})$ , and the second is the commutator of the bounded linear operators  $x \in L_p(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\alpha \in L_q(\mathcal{H})$ . Since  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$  is an ideal of  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$ ,  $[x, \alpha] \in L_p(\mathcal{H})$ , and the pairing given by the trace being non-degenerate, one has

$$\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^* x = [x, \alpha] \in L_p(\mathcal{H})$$

for any  $x \in L_p(\mathcal{H})$  and any  $\alpha \in L_q(\mathcal{H})$ . Therefore  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$  is a Banach Lie-Poisson space with respect to  $L_q(\mathcal{H})$ . In the same manner, one has for any  $x \in L_p(\mathcal{H})$  and any  $\alpha \in L_q(\mathcal{H})$ 

$$\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}\alpha = [\alpha, x] \in L_{q}(\mathcal{H}),$$

hence  $L_q(\mathcal{H})$  is a Banach Lie-Poisson space with respect to  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$ .

**Example 3.16.** Trace class operators and bounded operators. For the same reasons as in the previous example, the Banach Lie algebra  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  is a Banach Lie-Poisson space with respect to  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$  is a Banach Lie-Poisson space with respect to  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$ , the (weak) duality pairing being given by the trace.

**Example 3.17.** Trace class operators and Hilbert-Schmidt operators. Since the trace is a weak duality pairing between  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  and  $L_2(\mathcal{H}) \subset L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$  (see Example 1.5), one can consider the coadjoint action of  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  on  $L_2(\mathcal{H})$  and vice-versa. For any  $x \in L_1(\mathcal{H})$  and any  $\alpha \in L_2(\mathcal{H})$ , one has

$$\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}\alpha = -\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^{*}x = [\alpha, x] \in L_{1}(\mathcal{H}) \cap L_{2}(\mathcal{H}),$$

therefore  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  is Banach Lie–Poisson space with respect to  $L_2(\mathcal{H})$ , and  $L_2(\mathcal{H})$  is a Banach Lie–Poisson space with respect to  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$ . Using (3.4), one obtains a Poisson bracket on  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  defined on the algebra of functions on  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  with differentials in  $L_2(\mathcal{H}) \subset L_\infty(\mathcal{H})$ , as well as a Poisson bracket on  $L_2(\mathcal{H})$  defined on those functions on  $L_2(\mathcal{H})$  which have their differential in  $L_1(\mathcal{H}) \subset L_2(\mathcal{H})$ .

**Example 3.18.** Banach Lie algebras of upper and lower triangular operators. For  $1 , consider the Banach algebra <math>L_p(\mathcal{H})_-$  of lower triangular operators in  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$  defined by (1.4) and its complement  $L_p(\mathcal{H})_{++}$  consisting in stricktly upper triangular operators in  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$ . One can identify  $L_p(\mathcal{H})^*_-$  with  $L_p(\mathcal{H})^*/(L_p(\mathcal{H})_-)^0$  where

$$(L_p(\mathcal{H})_-)^0 := \{ \alpha \in L_q(\mathcal{H}), \text{Tr } (\alpha x) = 0, \ \forall x \in L_p(\mathcal{H})_- \}$$

Recall that  $L_p(\mathcal{H})^* \simeq L_q(\mathcal{H})$  where  $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{q} = 1$ , the duality pairing being given by the trace. It is easy to see that  $(L_p(\mathcal{H})_-)^0$  is isomorphic to the Banach space  $L_q(\mathcal{H})_-$  of stricktly lower triangular operators in  $L_q(\mathcal{H})$ . Therefore, by the direct sum decomposition (1.8), one has

$$L_p(\mathcal{H})_-^* \simeq L_q(\mathcal{H})_+.$$

The coadjoint action of an element  $\alpha \in L_q(\mathcal{H})_+$  on  $x \in L_p(\mathcal{H})_- \subset (L_p(\mathcal{H})_-)^{**}$  reads

$$\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^* x(\beta) = \operatorname{Tr} \left( x[\alpha, \beta]_{L_q(\mathcal{H})_{\perp}} \right) = \operatorname{Tr} \left( [x, \alpha] \beta \right),$$

where  $\beta$  is an arbitrary element in  $L_q(\mathcal{H})_+$ . Since  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$  and  $L_q(\mathcal{H})$  are ideals in  $L_\infty(\mathcal{H})$ , one has

$$[x, \alpha] \in [L_p(\mathcal{H}), L_q(\mathcal{H})] \subset L_p(\mathcal{H}) \cap L_q(\mathcal{H}).$$

The relation  $L_p(\mathcal{H})_{++} \subset (L_q(\mathcal{H})_+)^0$  then implies

$$\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^* x(\beta) = \operatorname{Tr} \left( p_{\operatorname{L}_p(\mathcal{H})_-} \left( [x, \alpha] \right) \beta \right), \ \forall \beta \in L_q(\mathcal{H})_+,$$

where  $p_{L_p(\mathcal{H})_-}$  is the projection onto  $L_p(\mathcal{H})_-$  with respect to the direct sum decomposition (1.9). From  $L_p(\mathcal{H})_- \subset (L_q(\mathcal{H})_-)^0$  and from the direct sum decomposition (1.8), it follows that

$$\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^* x = p_{\operatorname{L}_p(\mathcal{H})_-}([x, \alpha]).$$

In particular,  $\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^* x \in L_p(\mathcal{H})_-$  for any  $x \in L_p(\mathcal{H})_-$  and any  $\alpha \in L_q(\mathcal{H})_+$ . Therefore  $L_p(\mathcal{H})_-$  is a Banach Lie-Poisson space with respect to  $L_q(\mathcal{H})_+$ . Similarly one has

$$\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*} \alpha = p_{L_{q}(\mathcal{H})_{+}} ([\alpha, x]),$$

for any  $x \in L_p(\mathcal{H})_-$  and any  $\alpha \in L_q(\mathcal{H})_+$ . Therefore  $L_q(\mathcal{H})_+$  is a Banach Lie-Poisson space with respect to  $L_p(\mathcal{H})_-$ . Note that the existence of the projections  $p_{L_p(\mathcal{H})_-}$  and  $p_{L_q(\mathcal{H})_+}$  is crucial in this example. This is the reason why we have excluded the case p = 1 and  $q = \infty$ .

**Example 3.19.** Iwasawa Banach Lie algebras. For  $1 , consider the unitary algebra <math>\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$  defined by (1.10), and its complement  $\mathfrak{b}_p^+(\mathcal{H})$  defined by (1.11). For  $q = \frac{p}{p-1}$ , let us denote by  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathbb{R}}$  the continuous bilinear map given by the imaginary part of the trace :

$$\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathbb{R}} : L_p(\mathcal{H}) \times L_q(\mathcal{H}) \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$$

$$(x, \alpha) \longmapsto \Im \operatorname{Tr} (x\alpha).$$

It is a strong duality pairing between  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$  and  $L_q(\mathcal{H})$  viewed as real Banach spaces. By Lemma 1.14, one has the direct sum decomposition

$$L_p(\mathcal{H}) = \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H}) \oplus \mathfrak{b}_p^+(\mathcal{H}).$$

Since  $(\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H}))^0 \simeq \mathfrak{u}_q(\mathcal{H})$  and  $(\mathfrak{b}_p^+(\mathcal{H}))^0 \simeq \mathfrak{b}_q^+(\mathcal{H})$ , one has

$$\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})^* \simeq L_q(\mathcal{H})/\left(\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})\right)^0 \simeq L_q(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{u}_q(\mathcal{H}) \simeq \mathfrak{b}_q^+(\mathcal{H})$$

and similarly

$$\mathfrak{b}_p^+(\mathcal{H})^* = \mathfrak{u}_q(\mathcal{H}).$$

Consider the coadjoint action of an element  $\alpha \in \mathfrak{b}_q^+(\mathcal{H})$  on an element  $x \in \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H}) \subset \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})^{**}$ 

$$\mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^* x(\beta) = \langle x, [\alpha, \beta] \rangle_{L^p, L^q} = \Im \mathrm{Tr} \, \left( x[\alpha, \beta]_{\mathfrak{b}_q} \right) = \Im \mathrm{Tr} \, \left( [x, \alpha] \beta \right),$$

where  $\beta$  is an arbitrary element in  $\mathfrak{b}_q^+(\mathcal{H})$ . Since  $\mathfrak{b}_p^+(\mathcal{H}) \subset (\mathfrak{b}_q^+(\mathcal{H}))^0$  and  $[L_p(\mathcal{H}), L_q(\mathcal{H})] \in L_p(\mathcal{H}) \cap L_q(\mathcal{H})$ , one has

$$\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^* x(\beta) = \Im \operatorname{Tr} \left( p_{\mathfrak{u}_p^+} \left( [x, \alpha] \right) \beta \right) = \langle p_{\mathfrak{u}_p^+} \left( [x, \alpha] \right), \beta \rangle_{L^p, L^q}, \ \forall \beta \in \mathfrak{b}_q^+(\mathcal{H}),$$

where  $p_{\mathfrak{u}_p^+}$  is the projection onto  $\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$  defined by (1.14). Therefore

$$\mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^*x=p_{\mathfrak{u}_p^+}\left([x,\alpha]\right).$$

Analogously one has

$$\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}\alpha = p_{\mathfrak{b}_{q}^{+}}\left(\left[\alpha, x\right]\right),$$

for any  $x \in \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$  and any  $\alpha \in \mathfrak{b}_q(\mathcal{H})$ . Consequently  $\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{b}_q^+(\mathcal{H})$  are dual Banach Lie–Poisson spaces.

# 4. Banach Lie Bialgebras

In the finite dimensional case, a couple  $(\mathfrak{g}, \mathfrak{g}^*)$  of Lie algebras is a Lie bialgebra if and only if the triple of Lie algebras  $(\mathfrak{g} \oplus \mathfrak{g}^*, \mathfrak{g}, \mathfrak{g}^*)$  form a Manin triple. In that case,  $(\mathfrak{g}^*, \mathfrak{g})$  is also a Lie bialgebra. The symmetry of the situation comes from the fact that  $\mathfrak{g}^{**} = \mathfrak{g}$  for finite dimensional spaces. In Section 4.1, we introduce the notion of Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to an arbitrary duality pairing. In Section 4.2, we show that a Banach Lie bialgebra  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  with respect to a Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  gives rise to a Manin triple  $(\mathfrak{g}_+ \oplus \mathfrak{g}_-, \mathfrak{g}_+, \mathfrak{g}_-)$  if and only if  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  is also a Banach Lie-Poisson space with respect to  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  (see Theorem 4.9).

4.1. **Definition of Banach Lie bialgebras.** Let us introduce the notion of Banach Lie bialgebras. We refer the reader to [32] for the corresponding notion in the finite-dimensional case.

**Definition 4.1.** Let  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  be a Banach Lie algebra over the field  $\mathbb{K} \in \{\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{C}\}$ , and a duality pairing  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-}$  between  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  and a Banach space  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ . One says that  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  is a **Banach Lie bialgebra** with respect to  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  if

- (1)  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  acts continuously by coadjoint action on  $\mathfrak{g}_- \subset \mathfrak{g}_+^*$ ;
- (2) there is given a Banach Lie algebra structure on  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$  such that the dual map of the Lie bracket  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}} : \mathfrak{g}_{-} \times \mathfrak{g}_{-} \to \mathfrak{g}_{-}$  restricts to a 1-cocycle  $\theta : \mathfrak{g}_{+} \to \Lambda^{2}\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{*}$  with respect to the adjoint action  $\operatorname{ad}^{(2,0)}$  of  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$  on  $\Lambda^{2}\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{*}$  (recall that  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$  can be viewed as a subspace of  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{*}$ ).

**Remark 4.2.** A finite-dimensional Lie bialgebra  $(\mathfrak{g}, \mathfrak{g}^*)$  (see Definition 1.7 in [32]) is a Banach Lie bialgebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  with respect to its dual space  $\mathfrak{g}^*$ , where the duality pairing is the natural pairing between  $\mathfrak{g}$  and  $\mathfrak{g}^*$ .

**Remark 4.3.** (1) The first condition in Definition 4.1 means that  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$  is preserved by the coadjoint action of  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$ , i.e

$$\operatorname{ad}_x^*\mathfrak{g}_-\subset\mathfrak{g}_-\subset\mathfrak{g}_+^*$$

for any  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$ , and that the action map

$$\mathfrak{g}_+ \times \mathfrak{g}_- \to \mathfrak{g}_- \\
(x,\alpha) \mapsto \operatorname{ad}_x^* \alpha$$

is continuous. This condition is necessary in order to define the action of  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  on the space  $\Lambda^2\mathfrak{g}_-^*$  of continuous skew-symmetric maps on  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  by (2.3).

(2) The map  $\theta$  is a 1-cocycle on  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  if it satisfies :

$$\theta([x, y]) = \operatorname{ad}_{x}^{(2,0)}(\theta(y)) - \operatorname{ad}_{y}^{(2,0)}(\theta(x))$$

where  $x, y \in \mathfrak{g}_+$ . The second condition in Definition 4.1 means therefore that (see section 2.5)

(4.1)  $\theta\left([x,y]\right)(\alpha,\beta) = \theta(y)(\operatorname{ad}_x^*\alpha,\beta) + \theta(y)(\alpha,\operatorname{ad}_x^*\beta) - \theta(x)(\operatorname{ad}_y^*\alpha,\beta) - \theta(x)(\alpha,\operatorname{ad}_y^*\beta),$  for any x,y in  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  and any  $\alpha,\beta$  in  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ . In a more explicite form, the cocycle condition reads

$$(4.2) \qquad \begin{array}{ll} \langle [x,y]_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}},[\alpha,\beta]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} = & \langle y,[\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}\alpha,\beta]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} + \langle y,[\alpha,\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}\beta]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} \\ & -\langle x,[\operatorname{ad}_{y}^{*}\alpha,\beta]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} - \langle x,[\alpha,\operatorname{ad}_{y}^{*}\beta]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}}, \end{array}$$

for any x, y in  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  and any  $\alpha, \beta$  in  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ .

(3) Let us remark that we do not assume that the cocycle  $\theta$  takes values in the subspace  $\Lambda^2\mathfrak{g}_+$  of  $\Lambda^2\mathfrak{g}_-^*$ . This is related to the generalized notion of Poisson manifolds given in Definition 3.7.

Let us first give examples of Banach Lie algebras which are Banach Lie–Poisson spaces (see Section 3.3) but **not** Banach Lie bialgebras.

**Example 4.4.** For  $1 \leq p \leq \infty$ , consider  $\mathfrak{g}_+ := L_p(\mathcal{H})$  and its dual space  $\mathfrak{g}_- := L_q(\mathcal{H})$ , the duality pairing  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-}$  being given by the trace. By example 3.15,  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$  is a Banach Lie–Poisson space with respect to  $L_q(\mathcal{H})$ . For  $x \in L_p(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\alpha \in L_q(\mathcal{H})$ , one has  $\mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^* x = [x, \alpha] \in L_p(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^* \alpha = [\alpha, x] \in L_q(\mathcal{H})$ . Therefore, for any  $\alpha, \beta \in L_q(\mathcal{H})$  and  $x, y \in L_p(\mathcal{H})$ , one has (4.3)

$$\langle y, [\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}\alpha, \beta]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} + \langle y, [\alpha, \operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}\beta]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} - \langle x, [\operatorname{ad}_{y}^{*}\alpha, \beta]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} - \langle x, [\alpha, \operatorname{ad}_{y}^{*}\beta]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} = \mathbf{2} \langle \operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^{*}[x, y], \beta\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}}.$$

It follows from the cocycle condition (4.2) that  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$  is not a Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $L_q(\mathcal{H})$ .

**Example 4.5.** By example 3.16,  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  is a Banach Lie–Poisson space with respect to  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$ . A computation analoguous as in previous example shows that  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  is not Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$ .

**Example 4.6.** By example 3.17,  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  is a Banach Lie–Poisson space with respect to  $L_2(\mathcal{H})$ . It is easy to see that equation (4.3) is satisfied for any  $\alpha, \beta \in L_2(\mathcal{H})$  and  $x, y \in L_1(\mathcal{H})$ , hence  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  is not a Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $L_2(\mathcal{H})$ .

Let us now give examples of Banach Lie—Poisson spaces which are also a Banach Lie bialgebra. In Example 4.7 and Example 4.8, the cocycle condition can be checked by hand using the expression of the coadjoint actions.

- **Example 4.7.** Banach Lie bialgebra of upper and lower triangular operators. For  $1 , consider the Banach algebra <math>L_p(\mathcal{H})_-$  of lower triangular operators in  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$  defined by (1.4) and its dual space  $L_q(\mathcal{H})_+$ , where  $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{q} = 1$  and where the duality pairing is given by the trace. Then  $L_p(\mathcal{H})_-$  is a Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $L_q(\mathcal{H})_+$ .
- **Example 4.8.** Iwasawa Banach Lie bialgebras. Let p and q be such that  $1 , <math>1 < q < \infty$  and  $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{q} = 1$ . Consider the Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$  and its dual Banach space  $\mathfrak{b}_q^+(\mathcal{H})$ , endowed with its natural Banach Lie algebra structure, which makes  $\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$  into a Banach Lie–Poisson space (see example 3.19), where the duality pairing is given by the imaginary part of the trace. Then  $\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$  is a Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $\mathfrak{b}_q^+(\mathcal{H})$ .
- 4.2. Banach Lie bialgebras versus Manin triples. In the finite-dimensional case, the notion of Lie bialgebra is equivalent to the notion of Manin triple (see [15] or section 1.6 in [25]). In the infinite-dimensional case the notion of Banach Lie-Poisson space comes into play.

**Theorem 4.9.** Consider two Banach Lie algebras  $(\mathfrak{g}_+, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_+})$  and  $(\mathfrak{g}_-, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_-})$  in duality. Denote by  $\mathfrak{g}$  the Banach space  $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{g}_+ \oplus \mathfrak{g}_-$  with norm  $\|\cdot\|_{\mathfrak{g}} = \|\cdot\|_{\mathfrak{g}_+} + \|\cdot\|_{\mathfrak{g}_-}$ . The following assertions are equivalent.

- (1)  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  is a Banach Lie-Poisson space and a Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  with cocycle  $\theta := [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_-}^* : \mathfrak{g}_+ \to \Lambda^2 \mathfrak{g}_-^*;$
- (2)  $(\mathfrak{g},\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-)$  is a Manin triple for the natural non-degenerate symmetric bilinear map

$$\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} : \mathfrak{g} \times \mathfrak{g} \to \mathbb{K}$$

$$(x, \alpha) \times (y, \beta) \mapsto \langle x, \beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}, \mathfrak{g}_{-}} + \langle y, \alpha \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}, \mathfrak{g}_{-}}$$

with bracket given by

$$(4.4) \qquad [\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}} : \mathfrak{g} \times \mathfrak{g} \to \mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{g}_{+} \oplus \mathfrak{g}_{-} \\ (x,\alpha) \times (y,\beta) \mapsto ([x,y]_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}} + \mathrm{ad}_{\beta}^{*}x - \mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^{*}y, \quad [\alpha,\beta]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}} + \mathrm{ad}_{y}^{*}\alpha - \mathrm{ad}_{x}^{*}\beta).$$

- (3)  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$  is a Banach Lie-Poisson space and a Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$  with cocycle  $\theta := [\cdot, \cdot]^*_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}} : \mathfrak{g}_{-} \to \Lambda^2 \mathfrak{g}_{+}^*;$
- *Proof.* (2)  $\Rightarrow$  (1) follows from Theorem 2.2. Let us prove (1)  $\Rightarrow$  (2).
  - Since  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  is a Banach Lie–Poisson space with respect to  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ ,  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  is a Banach Lie algebra  $(\mathfrak{g}_-,[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_-})$  such that the coadjoint action of  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  on  $\mathfrak{g}_-^*$  preserves the subspace  $\mathfrak{g}_+\subset\mathfrak{g}_-^*$  and the map

is continuous. Since  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  is a Banach Lie bialgebra, the coadjoint action of  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  on  $\mathfrak{g}_+^*$  preserves the subspace  $\mathfrak{g}_- \subset \mathfrak{g}_+^*$  and the map

$$\operatorname{ad}_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}}^{*} : \mathfrak{g}_{+} \times \mathfrak{g}_{-} \to \mathfrak{g}_{-} \\ (x, \alpha) \mapsto \operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*} \alpha,$$

is continuous. Therefore bracket (4.4) is continuous on  $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{g}_+ \oplus \mathfrak{g}_-$ .

• Let us show that the symmetric non-degenerate pairing  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$  is invariant with respect to the bracket  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}}$ . For this, we will use the fact that  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  are isotropic subspaces for  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$ . For  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\alpha \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ , one has

$$[x, \alpha]_{\mathfrak{g}} = (\mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^* x, -\mathrm{ad}_{x}^* \alpha).$$

Therefore, for any  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and any  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ , one has

$$\begin{split} \langle [x,\alpha]_{\mathfrak{g}},\beta\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} &= \langle \mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^*x,\beta\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} = \langle x,\mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}\beta\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} = \langle x,[\alpha,\beta]_{\mathfrak{g}}\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} \\ &= -\langle x,[\beta,\alpha]_{\mathfrak{g}}\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} = -\langle \mathrm{ad}_{\beta}^*x,\alpha\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} = \langle [\beta,x]_{\mathfrak{g}},\alpha\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}. \end{split}$$

Similarly, for any  $x, y \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and any  $\beta \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ , one has

$$\langle [x,y]_{\mathfrak{g}},\beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} = \langle y, \operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}\beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} = \langle y, [\beta,x]_{\mathfrak{g}} \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} = -\langle \operatorname{ad}_{y}^{*}\beta,x \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} = \langle [y,\beta]_{\mathfrak{g}},x \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}.$$

By linearity, it follows that  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$  is invariant with respect to  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}}$ .

• It remains to verify that  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}}$  satisfies the Jacobi identity. Let us first show that for any  $x, y \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and any  $\alpha \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ ,

$$[\alpha,[x,y]] = [[\alpha,x],y] + [x,[\alpha,y]].$$

The dual  $[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}^{*}:\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{*}\to\Lambda^{2}\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{*}$  of the bilinear map  $[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}:\Lambda^{2}\mathfrak{g}_{-}\to\mathfrak{g}_{-}$  is

$$[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}^{*}(\mathcal{F})=\mathcal{F}([\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}}).$$

In particular, its restriction  $\theta: \mathfrak{g}_+ \to \Lambda^2 \mathfrak{g}_-^*$  to  $\mathfrak{g}_+ \subset \mathfrak{g}_-^*$  reads

$$\theta(x)(\alpha,\beta) = \langle x, [\alpha,\beta]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}} \rangle = \langle [x,\alpha]_{\mathfrak{g}}, \beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} = \langle \operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^{*} x, \beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}.$$

Since  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  is a Banach Lie–Poisson space, the cocycle  $\theta = [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_-}^*$  restricted to  $\mathfrak{g}_+ \subset \mathfrak{g}_-^*$  takes values in  $\Lambda^2 \mathfrak{g}_+$ . The cocycle condition (4.1) reads

$$(4.6) \qquad \langle [x,y], [\alpha,\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} = +\langle y, [\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}\alpha,\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} + \langle y, [\alpha,\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} \\ -\langle x, [\operatorname{ad}_{y}^{*}\alpha,\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}} - \langle x, [\alpha,\operatorname{ad}_{y}^{*}\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+},\mathfrak{g}_{-}},$$

where  $x, y \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ . Using the definition of the bracket  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$  and its invariance with respect to  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}}$ , this is equivalent to

$$\begin{array}{ll} -\langle [\alpha,[x,y]],\beta\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} &= -\langle [\mathrm{ad}_x^*\alpha,y],\beta\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} - \langle [\alpha,y],\mathrm{ad}_x^*\beta\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} \\ &+ \langle [\mathrm{ad}_y^*\alpha,x],\beta\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} + \langle [\alpha,x],\mathrm{ad}_y^*\beta\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}. \end{array}$$

Using the fact that  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  are isotropic subspaces for  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$  and relation (4.5), one gets

$$\begin{array}{ll} -\langle [\alpha,[x,y]],\beta\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} &= -\langle [\mathrm{ad}_x^*\alpha,y],\beta\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} + \langle \mathrm{ad}_\alpha^*y,\mathrm{ad}_x^*\beta\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-} \\ &+ \langle [\mathrm{ad}_y^*\alpha,x],\beta\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} - \langle \mathrm{ad}_\alpha^*x,\mathrm{ad}_y^*\beta\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-}. \end{array}$$

Using the definition of the coadjoint actions, one obtains

$$\begin{array}{ll} -\langle [\alpha,[x,y]],\beta\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} &= -\langle [\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}\alpha,y],\beta\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} + \langle [x,\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^{*}y],\beta\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}+,\mathfrak{g}_{-}} \\ &+ \langle [\operatorname{ad}_{y}^{*}\alpha,x],\beta\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} - \langle [y,\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha}^{*}x],\beta\rangle_{\mathfrak{g}+,\mathfrak{g}_{-}}, \end{array}$$

or, in a more compact manner,

$$-\langle [\alpha, [x, y]], \beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} = \langle [\mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^* x - \mathrm{ad}_{x}^* \alpha, y], \beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} + \langle [x, \mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^* y - \mathrm{ad}_{y}^* \alpha], \beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}.$$

Using  $[x, \alpha]_{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^* x - \mathrm{ad}_{x}^* \alpha$ , and  $[y, \alpha]_{\mathfrak{g}} = \mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^* y - \mathrm{ad}_{y}^* \alpha$ , one eventually gets

$$-\langle [\alpha, [x, y]], \beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} = -\langle [[\alpha, x], y], \beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} - \langle [x, [\alpha, y]], \beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}},$$

for any  $x, y \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and any  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ . Since  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}$  restricts to the duality pairing between  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ , it follows that

(4.8) 
$$p_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}}[\alpha, [x, y]] = p_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}}[[\alpha, x], y] + p_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}}[x, [\alpha, y]],$$

for any  $x, y \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and any  $\alpha \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ . On the other hand, considering the projection on  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  one has

$$p_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}[\alpha, [x, y]] = \operatorname{ad}_{[x, y]}^* \alpha,$$

as well as

$$p_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}[[\alpha, x], y] = \mathrm{ad}_{y}^{*}\mathrm{ad}_{x}^{*}\alpha,$$

and

$$p_{\mathfrak{a}_{-}}[x, [\alpha, y]] = -\mathrm{ad}_{x}^{*}\mathrm{ad}_{y}^{*}\alpha.$$

Since the bracket in  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  satisfied Jacobi identity, it follows that

$$\langle \alpha, [[x,y],z] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-} = \langle \alpha, [x,[y,z]] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-} - \langle \alpha, [y,[x,z]] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-},$$

therefore

(4.9) 
$$p_{\mathfrak{q}_{-}}[\alpha, [x, y]] = p_{\mathfrak{q}_{-}}[[\alpha, x], y] + p_{\mathfrak{q}_{-}}[x, [\alpha, y]],$$

for any  $x, y \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and any  $\alpha \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ . Combining (4.8) and (4.9), it follows that

$$[\alpha, [x, y]] = [[\alpha, x], y] + [x, [\alpha, y]],$$

for any  $x, y \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and any  $\alpha \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ .

• It remains to show that for any  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and any  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ ,

$$[x, [\alpha, \beta]] = [[x, \alpha], \beta] + [\alpha, [x, \beta]].$$

Since the bracket in  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$  satisfies Jacobi identity, similarly to (4.9) remplacing  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$  by  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$ , one has

(4.10) 
$$p_{\mathfrak{q}_{+}}[x, [\alpha, \beta]] = p_{\mathfrak{q}_{+}}[[x, \alpha], \beta] + p_{\mathfrak{q}_{+}}[\alpha, [x, \beta]].$$

Let us show that

$$p_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}[x,[\alpha,\beta]] = p_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}[[x,\alpha],\beta] + p_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}[\alpha,[x,\beta]],$$

for any  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and any  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ . For any  $x, y \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and any  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ , one has

$$\langle y, p_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}[x, [\alpha, \beta]] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}, \mathfrak{g}_{-}} = -\langle y, \operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}[\alpha, \beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}, \mathfrak{g}_{-}} = -\langle [x, y], [\alpha, \beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}, \mathfrak{g}_{-}} = \langle [\alpha, [x, y]], \beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}.$$

On the other hand, for any  $x, y \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and any  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ , one has

$$\langle y, p_{\mathfrak{q}_{-}}[[x, \alpha], \beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{q}_{+}, \mathfrak{q}_{-}} = \langle y, [[x, \alpha], \beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{q}} = \langle [[\alpha, x], y], \beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{q}},$$

and

$$\langle y, p_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}[\alpha, [x, \beta]] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_{+}, \mathfrak{g}_{-}} = \langle y, [\alpha, [x, \beta]] \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}} = \langle [x, [\alpha, y]], \beta \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}}.$$

By (4.7), it follows that

$$(4.11) p_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}[x, [\alpha, \beta]] = p_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}[[x, \alpha], \beta] + p_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}[\alpha, [x, \beta]].$$

Combining (4.10) and (4.11), it follows that

$$[x, [\alpha, \beta]] = [[x, \alpha], \beta] + [\alpha, [x, \beta]],$$

for any  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and any  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ . This ends the proof of  $(1) \Rightarrow (2)$ . The equivalence with (3) follows by symmetry of (2) with respect to exchange of  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  into  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ .

**Remark 4.10.** It is noteworthy that the cocycle condition needs only to be verified for one of the Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  or  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ . The following Corollary is therefore a direct consequence of the proof of Theorem 4.9.

**Corollary 4.11.** Consider two Banach Lie algebras  $(\mathfrak{g}_+, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_+})$  and  $(\mathfrak{g}_-, [\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_-})$  in duality. If  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  is a Banach Lie-Poisson space and a Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ , then  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  is a Banach Lie-Poisson space and a Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $\mathfrak{g}_+$ .

**Example 4.12.** By Proposition 1.15, the triple  $(L_p(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{b}_p^+(\mathcal{H}))$  is a Banach Manin triple for  $1 . It follows from Theorem 4.9 that <math>\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$  is a Banach Lie–Poisson space and a Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $\mathfrak{b}_p^+(\mathcal{H})$ , and  $\mathfrak{b}_p^+(\mathcal{H})$  is a Banach Lie–Poisson space and a Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$ .

**Example 4.13.** For  $1 , by example 3.19, <math>\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$  is a Banach Lie–Poisson space with respect to  $\mathfrak{b}_q^+(\mathcal{H})$ , where  $\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{q} = 1$ . By Example 4.8,  $\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$  is a Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $\mathfrak{b}_q^+(\mathcal{H})$ . We deduce from Theorem 4.9 that  $(\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H}) \oplus \mathfrak{b}_q^+(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{b}_q^+(\mathcal{H}))$  form a Banach Manin triple, and that  $\mathfrak{b}_q^+(\mathcal{H})$  is a Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$ .

**Example 4.14.** From example 3.18, we know that  $L_p(\mathcal{H})_-$  is a Banach Lie-Poisson space with respect to  $L_q(\mathcal{H})_+$ . By example 4.7,  $L_p(\mathcal{H})_-$  is a Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $L_q(\mathcal{H})_+$ . By Theorem 4.9, the triple of Banach Lie algebras  $(L_p(\mathcal{H})_- \oplus L_q(\mathcal{H})_+, L_p(\mathcal{H})_-, L_q(\mathcal{H})_+)$  is a Banach Manin triple. By corollary 4.11,  $L_q(\mathcal{H})_+$  is a Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $L_p(\mathcal{H})_-$ .

#### 5. Banach Poisson-Lie Groups

This Section is devoted to the notion of Banach Poisson–Lie group in the general framework of generalized Banach Poisson manifolds (see Section 3.1). We start in Section 5.1 with the definition, and show that the compatibility condition between the Poisson tensor and the multiplication on the group gives rise to a 1-cocycle on the group. In Section 5.2, we use the triviality of the tangent and cotangent bundles in order to write the Jacobi identity for a Poisson tensor on a group at the level of the Lie algebra (Theorem 5.7). This allows us to give examples of Banach Poisson–Lie groups in Section 5.3. Finally, in Section 5.4, we prove that the tangent space at the unit element e of a Banach Poisson–Lie group  $(G, \mathbb{F}, \pi)$  admits a natural Banach Lie bialgebra structure with respect to  $\mathbb{F}_e$ , and, in the case when the Poisson tensor  $\pi$  is a section of  $\Lambda^2 TG$ , is also a Banach Lie–Poisson space. The integrability problem of a Banach Lie bialgebra into a Banach Poisson–Lie group remains open.

5.1. **Definition of Banach Poisson–Lie groups.** In order to be able to define the notion of Banach Poisson–Lie groups, we need to recall the construction of a Poisson structure on the product of two Poisson manifolds. The following Proposition is straightforward.

**Proposition 5.1.** Let  $(M_1, \mathbb{F}_1, \pi_1)$  and  $(M_2, \mathbb{F}_2, \pi_2)$  be two generalized Banach Poisson manifolds. Then the product  $M_1 \times M_2$  carries a natural generalized Banach Poisson manifold structure  $(M_1 \times M_2, \mathbb{F}, \pi)$  where

- (1)  $M_1 \times M_2$  carries the product Banach manifold structure, in particular the tangent bundle of  $M_1 \times M_2$  is isomorphic to the direct sum  $TM_1 \oplus TM_2$  of the vector bundles  $TM_1$  and  $TM_2$  and the cotangent bundle of  $M_1 \times M_2$  is isomorphic to  $T^*M_1 \oplus T^*M_2$ ,
- (2)  $\mathbb{F}$  is the subbundle of  $T^*M_1 \oplus T^*M_2$  defined as

$$\mathbb{F}_{(p,q)} = (\mathbb{F}_1)_p \oplus (\mathbb{F}_2)_q,$$

(3)  $\pi$  is defined on  $\mathbb{F}$  by

$$\pi(\alpha_1 + \alpha_2, \beta_1 + \beta_2) = \pi_1(\alpha_1, \beta_1) + \pi_2(\alpha_2, \beta_2), \quad \alpha_1, \beta_1 \in \mathbb{F}_1, \alpha_2, \beta_2 \in \mathbb{F}_2.$$

**Definition 5.2.** Let  $(M_1, \mathbb{F}_1, \pi_1)$  and  $(M_2, \mathbb{F}_2, \pi_2)$  be two generalized Banach Poisson manifolds and  $F: M_1 \to M_2$  a smooth map. One says that F is a **Poisson map** at  $p \in M_1$  if

- (1) the tangent map  $T_pF: T_pM_1 \to T_{F(p)}M_2$  satisfies  $T_pF^*(\mathbb{F}_2)_{F(p)} \subset (\mathbb{F}_1)_p$ , i.e. for any covector  $\alpha \in (\mathbb{F}_2)_{F(p)}$ , the covector  $\alpha \circ T_pF$  belongs to  $(\mathbb{F}_1)_p$ ;
- (2)  $(\pi_1)_p (\alpha \circ T_p F, \beta \circ T_p F) = (\pi_2)_{F(p)} (\alpha, \beta)$  for any  $\alpha, \beta \in (\mathbb{F}_2)_{F(p)}$ .

One says that F is a Poisson map if it is a Poisson map at any  $p \in M_1$ .

**Definition 5.3.** A Banach Poisson-Lie group G is a Banach Lie group equipped with a generalized Banach Poisson manifold structure such that the group multiplication  $m: G \times G \to G$  is a Poisson map, where  $G \times G$  is endowed with the product Poisson structure.

The compatibility condition between the multiplication in the group and the Poisson tensor can be checked at the level of the Lie algebra. To see this, let us introduce some notation. Denote by  $L_g:G\to G$  and  $R_g:G\to G$  the left and right translations by  $g\in G$ . By abuse of notation, we will also denote by  $L_g$  and  $R_g$  the induced actions of  $g\in G$  on the tangent bundle TG. The induced actions on the cotangent bundle  $T^*G$  will be denoted by  $L_g^*$  and  $R_g^*$ , and on the dual  $T^{**}G$  of the cotangent bundle by  $L_g^{**}$  and  $R_g^{**}$ . In particular, for  $g\in G$  and  $\alpha\in T_u^*G$ ,  $L_g^*\alpha\in T_{g^{-1}u}^*G$  is defined by  $L_g^*\alpha(X):=\alpha(L_gX)$ . The smooth adjoint action of G on its Lie algebra  $\mathfrak g$  will be denoted by  $\mathrm{Ad}_g=L_g\circ R_g^{-1}$ , the induced smooth coadjoint action of G on the dual space  $\mathfrak g^*$  by  $\mathrm{Ad}_g^*=L_g^*\circ R_{g^{-1}}^*$ , and the induced smooth action of G on the bidual space  $\mathfrak g^*$  by  $\mathrm{Ad}_g^*=L_g^*\circ R_{g^{-1}}^*$ . For any subspace  $\mathfrak g_-\subset \mathfrak g^*$  invariant under the coadjoint action of G, the restriction

$$\mathrm{Ad}^*: G \times \mathfrak{g}_- \to \mathfrak{g}_-$$

which maps  $(g,\beta) \in G \times \mathfrak{g}_-$  to the element  $\mathrm{Ad}^*(g)\beta \in \mathfrak{g}_-$  is continuous when  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  is endowed with the norm of  $\mathfrak{g}^*$ . In that case, one can define the coadjoint action  $\mathrm{Ad}^{**}(g)$  of  $g \in G$  on  $\Lambda^2 \mathfrak{g}_-^*$  by

$$\operatorname{Ad}^{**}(g)\mathbf{t} := \mathbf{t}(\operatorname{Ad}(g)^*\cdot, \operatorname{Ad}(g)^*\cdot), \quad \text{for } \mathbf{t} \in \Lambda^2 \mathfrak{g}_-^*.$$

By abuse of notation, we will also denote by  $L_q^{**}$  the action of  $g \in G$  on a section  $\pi$  of  $\Lambda^2 T^{**}G$ :

$$L_q^{**}\pi_u(\alpha,\beta) = \pi_u(L_q^*\alpha, L_q^*\beta), \text{ with } \alpha,\beta \in T_{qu}^*G.$$

Similarly, one defines

$$R_u^{**}\pi_g(\alpha,\beta) = \pi_g(R_u^*\alpha, R_u^*\beta), \text{ with } \alpha,\beta \in T_{gu}^*G.$$

**Proposition 5.4.** A Banach Lie group G equipped with a generalized Banach Poisson structure  $(G, \mathbb{F}, \pi)$  is a Banach Poisson–Lie group if and only if

- (1)  $\mathbb{F}$  is invariant under left and right translations by elements in G
- (2) the Poisson tensor  $\pi$  is a section of  $\Lambda^2 \mathbb{F}^*$  satisfying

(5.1) 
$$\pi_{gu} = L_q^{**} \pi_u + R_u^{**} \pi_g, \quad \forall g, u \in G.$$

Proof. The tangent map  $T_{(g,u)}m: T_gG \oplus T_uG \to T_{gu}G$  to the multiplicatin m in G maps  $(X_g, X_u)$  to  $T_gR_u(X_g) + T_uL_g(X_u)$ . The invariance of  $\mathbb{F}$  by left and right translations means that for any  $\alpha \in \mathbb{F}_{gu}$ , the covector  $\alpha \circ T_uL_g$  belongs to  $\mathbb{F}_u \subset T_u^*G$  and the covector  $\alpha \circ T_gR_u$  belongs to  $\mathbb{F}_g \subset T_g^*G$ . This is equivalent to the first condition in definition 5.2. The second condition in definition 5.2 reads

$$\pi_{G\times G}\left(\alpha\circ T_{(g,u)}m,\beta\circ T_{(g,u)}m\right)=\pi_{gu}(\alpha,\beta),$$

for any  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  in  $\mathbb{F}_{gu}$ . By definition of the Poisson structure on the product manifold  $G \times G$ , one has:

$$\pi_{G\times G}\left(\alpha\circ T_{(g,u)}m,\beta\circ T_{(g,u)}m\right)=\pi_u\left(\alpha\circ T_uL_g,\beta\circ T_uL_g\right)+\pi_g\left(\alpha\circ T_gR_u,\beta\circ T_gR_u\right),$$

hence m a Poisson map if and only if (5.1) is satisfied.

Corollary 5.5. The Poisson tensor  $\pi$  of a Banach Poisson–Lie group vanishes at the unit element.

*Proof.* By equation (5.1), one has 
$$\pi_e = \pi_e + \pi_e$$
, hence  $\pi_e = 0$ .

In next Proposition, we introduce a 1-cocycle naturally associated to a generalized Banach Poisson–Lie group (see Theorem 1.2 in [32] for the finite-dimensional case).

**Proposition 5.6.** A Banach Lie group G equipped with a generalized Banach Poisson structure  $(G, \mathbb{F}, \pi)$  is a Banach Poisson–Lie group if and only if

- (1) the subspace  $\mathfrak{g}_- := \mathbb{F}_e$ , where e is the unit element of G, is invariant under the coadjoint action of G on  $\mathfrak{g}^*$
- (2) the map  $\Pi_r: G \to \Lambda^2 \mathfrak{g}_-^*$  defined by  $g \mapsto R_{g^{-1}}^{**} \pi_g$  is a 1-cocycle on G with respect to the coadjoint action  $\operatorname{Ad}^{**}$  of G on  $\Lambda^2 \mathfrak{g}_-^*$ , i.e. for any  $g, u \in G$ ,

(5.2) 
$$\Pi_r(gu) = \operatorname{Ad}(g)^{**}\Pi_r(u) + \Pi_r(g).$$

*Proof.* Since  $\mathbb{F}$  is invariant under left and right translations, one has  $\operatorname{Ad}^*(g)\mathbb{F}_e \subset \mathbb{F}_e$ , for any  $g \in G$ . Using the relation  $R_{(gu)^{-1}}^{**} = R_{g^{-1}}^{**} \circ R_{u^{-1}}^{**}$ , the condition  $\pi_{gu} = L_g^{**}\pi_u + R_u^{**}\pi_g$  for all  $g, u \in G$  is equivalent to

$$R_{(gu)^{-1}}^{**}\pi_{gu} = R_{g^{-1}}^{**} \circ R_{u^{-1}}^{**} \circ L_g^{**}\pi_u + R_{g^{-1}}^{**} \circ R_{u^{-1}}^{**} \circ R_u^{**}\pi_g.$$

Since  $R_{u^{-1}}^{**}$  and  $L_g^{**}$  commutes, the previous equality simplifies to give

$$\Pi_r(gu) = R_{g^{-1}}^{**} \circ L_g^{**} \Pi_r(u) + \Pi_r(g) = \operatorname{Ad}(g)^{**} \Pi_r(u) + \Pi_r(g),$$

which is the cocycle condition (see Section 2.5).

5.2. **Jacobi tensor and local sections.** The following Lemma will be used in Section 5.3 and Section 7.3 in order to check the Jacobi identity for Poisson–Lie groups in the Banach setting.

**Lemma 5.7.** Let G be a Banach Lie group with Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$ ,  $\mathbb{F}$  a subbundle of  $T^*G$  in duality with TG, invariant by left and right translations by elements in G, and  $\pi$  a smooth section of  $\Lambda^2\mathbb{F}^*$ . Then

- (1) Any closed local section  $\alpha$  of  $\mathbb{F}$  in a neighborhood  $\mathcal{V}_g$  of  $g \in G$  is of the form  $\alpha(u) = R_{u-1}^* \alpha_0(u)$ , where  $\alpha_0 : \mathcal{V}_g \to \mathbb{F}_e \subset \mathfrak{g}^*$  satisfies:
- $\langle \alpha_0(g), [X_0, Y_0] \rangle = \langle T_g \alpha_0(R_g Y_0), X_0 \rangle \langle T_g \alpha_0(R_g X_0), Y_0 \rangle,$

with  $T_g\alpha_0:T_gG\to \mathfrak{g}^*$  the tangent map of  $\alpha_0$  at  $g\in\mathcal{V}_g$ , and  $X_0,Y_0$  any elements in  $\mathfrak{g}$ .

- (2) Let  $\Pi_r : G \to \Lambda^2 \mathbb{F}_e^*$  be defined by  $\Pi_r(g) := R_{g^{-1}}^{**}\pi$ . Then for any closed local sections  $\alpha, \beta$  of  $\mathbb{F}$  around  $g \in G$ , the differential  $d(\pi(\alpha, \beta))$  at g reads
- (5.4)  $d(\pi(\alpha,\beta))(Y) =$
- $d(\pi(\alpha,\beta))(X_g) = T_g\Pi_r(X_g)(\alpha_0(g),\beta_0(g)) + \Pi_r(g)(T_g\alpha_0(X_g),\beta_0(g)) + \Pi_r(g)(\alpha_0(g),T_g\beta_0(X_g)),$ where  $X_g \in T_g G$ ,  $T_g\Pi_r : T_g G \to \Lambda^2\mathbb{F}_e^*$  is the tangent map of  $\Pi_r$  at g,  $\alpha = R_{g^{-1}}^*\alpha_0$  and  $\beta = R_{g^{-1}}^*\beta_0$ .
  - (3) Suppose that  $i_{\alpha_0}\Pi_r(g) \in \mathfrak{g} \subset \mathbb{F}^*$  for any  $\alpha = R_g^*\alpha_0 \in \mathbb{F}$ . Then for any closed local sections  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ ,  $\gamma$  of  $\mathbb{F}$ ,

(5.5) 
$$\pi \left( \alpha, d \left( \pi(\beta, \gamma) \right) \right) + \pi \left( \beta, d \left( \pi(\gamma, \alpha) \right) \right) + \pi \left( \gamma, d \left( \pi(\alpha, \beta) \right) \right) =$$

$$T_g \Pi_r (R_g i_{\alpha_0} \Pi_r(g)) (\beta_0(g), \gamma_0(g)) + \langle \alpha_0(g), [i_{\gamma_0(g)} \Pi_r(g), i_{\beta_0(g)} \Pi_r(g)] \rangle$$

$$+ T_g \Pi_r (R_g i_{\beta_0} \Pi_r(g)) (\gamma_0(g), \alpha_0(g)) + \langle \beta_0(g), [i_{\alpha_0(g)} \Pi_r(g), i_{\gamma_0(g)} \Pi_r(g)] \rangle$$

$$+ T_g \Pi_r (R_g i_{\gamma_0} \Pi_r(g)) (\alpha_0(g), \beta_0(g)) + \langle \gamma_0(g), [i_{\beta_0(g)} \Pi_r(g), i_{\alpha_0(g)} \Pi_r(g)] \rangle$$

where  $\alpha = R_{g^{-1}}^* \alpha_0$ ,  $\beta = R_{g^{1-}}^* \beta_0$ , and  $\gamma = R_{g^{-1}}^* \gamma_0$ . In particular the left hand side of equation (5.5) defines a tensor.

*Proof.* (1) Since  $\alpha$  is closed, one has :

$$d\alpha_g(X,Y) = \mathcal{L}_X \alpha(Y) - \mathcal{L}_Y \alpha(X) - \alpha([X,Y]) = 0$$

for any local vector fields X and Y around  $g \in \mathcal{V}_g$ . But since  $d\alpha$  is a tensor (see Proposition 3.2, chapter V in [30]), the previous identity depends only on the values of X and Y at g. In other words,  $\alpha$  is closed if and only if the previous identity is

satisfied for any right invariant vector fields X and Y. Set  $X_g = R_g X_0$  and  $Y_g = R_g Y_0$  for  $X_0, Y_0 \in \mathfrak{g}$ . One has

$$\begin{array}{ll} d\alpha(X,Y) &= \mathcal{L}_X \alpha_0(g) (R_{g^{-1}} Y_g) - \mathcal{L}_Y \alpha_0(g) (R_{g^{-1}} X_g) - \alpha_0(g) (R_{g^{-1}} [X,Y]_g) \\ &= \mathcal{L}_X \alpha_0(g) (Y_0) - \mathcal{L}_Y \alpha_0(g) (X_0) + \alpha_0(g) ([X_0,Y_0]_{\mathfrak{g}}) \end{array}$$

Denote by  $f: \mathcal{V}_g \to \mathbb{R}$  the function defined by  $f(g) = \alpha_0(g)(Y_0) = \langle \alpha_0(g), Y_0 \rangle$ , where the bracket denotes the natural pairing between  $\mathfrak{g}^*$  and  $\mathfrak{g}$ . Then

$$df_q(X_q) = \langle T_q \alpha_0(R_q X_0), Y_0 \rangle.$$

It follows that

$$d\alpha(X,Y) = \langle T_q \alpha_0(R_q X_0), Y_0 \rangle - \langle T_q \alpha_0(R_q Y_0), X_0 \rangle + \langle \alpha_0(g), [X_0, Y_0]_{\mathfrak{g}} \rangle.$$

Therefore  $d\alpha(X,Y) = 0$  for any X and Y if and only if

$$\langle \alpha_0(g), [X_0, Y_0]_{\mathfrak{g}} \rangle = \langle T_q \alpha_0(R_q Y_0), X_0 \rangle - \langle T_q \alpha_0(R_q X_0), Y_0 \rangle,$$

for any  $X_0$  and  $Y_0$  in  $\mathfrak{g}$ .

- (2) This is a straighforward application of the chain rule.
- (3) In the case where  $i_{\alpha_0}\Pi_r(g)$  belongs to  $\mathfrak{g}$ , one has the following expression of the differential of  $\pi$ :

$$d\left(\pi(\beta,\gamma)\right)(X_g) = T_g\Pi_r(X_g)(\beta_0(g),\gamma_0(g)) - \langle T_g\beta_0(X_g), i_{\gamma_0(g)}\Pi_r(g)\rangle + \langle T_g\gamma_0(X_g), i_{\beta_0(g)}\Pi_r(g)\rangle,$$

where  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$  denotes the duality pairing between  $\mathfrak{g}^*$  and  $\mathfrak{g}$ . Therefore

$$\pi(\alpha, d(\pi(\beta, \gamma))) = \Pi_r(g) \left(\alpha_0(g), R_g^* d(\pi(\beta, \gamma))\right) = d(\pi(\beta, \gamma)) \left(R_g i_{\alpha_0(g)} \Pi_r(g)\right)$$

$$= T_g \Pi_r(R_g i_{\alpha_0(g)} \Pi_r(g)) (\beta_0(g), \gamma_0(g))$$

$$- \langle T_g \beta_0(R_g i_{\alpha_0(g)} \Pi_r(g)), i_{\gamma_0(g)} \Pi_r(g) \rangle$$

$$+ \langle T_g \gamma_0(R_g i_{\alpha_0(g)} \Pi_r(g)), i_{\beta_0(g)} \Pi_r(g) \rangle.$$

It follows that

$$\begin{split} \pi\left(\alpha,d\left(\pi(\beta,\gamma)\right)\right) + \pi\left(\beta,d\left(\pi(\gamma,\alpha)\right)\right) + \pi\left(\gamma,d\left(\pi(\alpha,\beta)\right)\right) \\ &= -\langle T_g\beta_0(R_gi_{\alpha_0(g)}\Pi_r(g)),i_{\gamma_0(g)}\Pi_r(g)\rangle + \langle T_g\gamma_0(R_gi_{\alpha_0(g)}\Pi_r(g)),i_{\beta_0(g)}\Pi_r(g)\rangle \\ &- \langle T_g\gamma_0(R_gi_{\beta_0(g)}\Pi_r(g)),i_{\alpha_0(g)}\Pi_r(g)\rangle + \langle T_g\alpha_0(R_gi_{\beta_0(g)}\Pi_r(g)),i_{\gamma_0(g)}\Pi_r(g)\rangle \\ &- \langle T_g\alpha_0(R_gi_{\gamma_0(g)}\Pi_r(g)),i_{\beta_0(g)}\Pi_r(g)\rangle + \langle T_g\beta_0(R_gi_{\gamma_0(g)}\Pi_r(g)),i_{\alpha_0(g)}\Pi_r(g)\rangle \\ &+ T_g\Pi_r(R_gi_{\alpha_0}\Pi_r(g))\left(\beta_0(g),\gamma_0(g)\right) + T_g\Pi_r(R_gi_{\beta_0}\Pi_r(g))\left(\gamma_0(g),\alpha_0(g)\right) \\ &+ T_g\Pi_r(R_gi_{\gamma_0}\Pi_r(g))\left(\alpha_0(g),\beta_0(g)\right) \end{split}$$

Using (5.3), the previous equation simplifies to (5.5).

5.3. Example of Banach Poisson–Lie groups  $U_p(\mathcal{H})$  and  $B_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  for 1 . Let us give some examples of Banach Poisson–Lie groups. We will need to introduce classical Banach Lie groups of operators.

General linear group  $GL(\mathcal{H})$ . The general linear group of  $\mathcal{H}$ , denoted by  $GL(\mathcal{H})$  is the group consisting of bounded operators A on  $\mathcal{H}$  which admit a bounded inverse, i.e. for which there exists a bounded operator  $A^{-1}$  satisfying  $AA^{-1} = A^{-1}A = \mathrm{Id}$ , where  $\mathrm{Id} : \mathcal{H} \to \mathcal{H}$  denotes the identity operator  $x \mapsto x$ .

General linear group  $GL_p(\mathcal{H})$ . The Banach Lie algebra  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$  is the Banach Lie algebra of the following Banach Lie group:

(5.6) 
$$\operatorname{GL}_{p}(\mathcal{H}) := \operatorname{GL}(\mathcal{H}) \cap \{\operatorname{Id} + A : A \in \operatorname{L}_{2}(\mathcal{H})\}.$$

Unitary group  $U(\mathcal{H})$ . The unitary group of  $\mathcal{H}$  is defined as the subgroup of  $GL(\mathcal{H})$  consisting of operators A such that  $A^{-1} = A^*$  and is denoted by  $U(\mathcal{H})$ .

Unitary groups  $U_p(\mathcal{H})$ . The Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$  defined by (1.10) is the Banach Lie algebra of the following Banach Lie group

(5.7) 
$$U_p(\mathcal{H}) := U(\mathcal{H}) \cap \{ \mathrm{Id} + A : A \in L_p(\mathcal{H}) \}.$$

Triangular groups  $B_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ . To the Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  defined by (1.11) is associated the following Banach Lie group:

$$\mathrm{B}_p^\pm(\mathcal{H}) := \{\alpha \in \mathrm{GL}(\mathcal{H}) \cap \left(\mathrm{Id} + \mathfrak{b}_p^\pm(\mathcal{H})\right) : \alpha^{-1} \in \mathrm{Id} + \mathfrak{b}_p^\pm(\mathcal{H}) \text{ and } \langle n | \alpha | n \rangle \in \mathbb{R}^{+*}, \text{for } n \in \mathbb{Z}\},$$

where  $\mathbb{R}^{+*}$  is the group of strictly positive real numbers.

Let us now give some example of Banach Poisson–Lie groups. Similar results will be proved in the more involved restricted case in Section 7.3. Recall that the orthogonal projections  $p_{\mathfrak{u}_p^+}$  and  $p_{\mathfrak{u}_n^-}$  are defined by (1.14) and (1.15) respectively.

**Proposition 5.8.** For  $1 , consider the Banach Lie group <math>B_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  with Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ , and the duality pairing  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathbb{R}} : \mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \times \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H}) \to \mathbb{R}$  given by the imaginary part of the trace (1.16). Consider

(1) 
$$\mathbb{B}_b := R_b^* \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H}) \subset T_b^* \mathcal{B}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}), b \in \mathcal{B}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}).$$

(2) 
$$\Pi_r^{\mathbf{B}_p^{\pm}}: \mathbf{B}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \to \Lambda^2 \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})^*$$
 defined by

(5.8) 
$$\Pi_r^{\mathcal{B}_p^{\pm}}(b)(x_1, x_2) := \Im \operatorname{Tr} p_{\mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}}(b^{-1}x_1b) \left[ p_{\mathfrak{u}_p^{\pm}}(b^{-1}x_2b) \right],$$

where  $b \in B_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $x_1, x_2 \in \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$ .

(3) 
$$\pi^{\mathbf{B}_{p}^{\pm}}: \mathbf{B}_{p}^{\pm} \to \Lambda^{2}T \, \mathbf{B}_{p}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \text{ given by } \pi^{\mathbf{B}_{p}^{\pm}}(b) := R_{b}^{**}\Pi_{r}^{\mathbf{B}_{p}^{\pm}}(b).$$

Then  $(B_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}), \mathbb{B}, \pi^{B_p^{\pm}})$  is a Banach Poisson–Lie group.

*Proof.* The expression of the Poisson tensor makes sense because  $L_p(\mathcal{H}) \subset L_q(\mathcal{H})$  for  $1 with <math>\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{q} = 1$ . The Jacobi identity is a consequence of equation (5.5). A similar computation is given in the proof of Theorem 7.10. The compatibility of the Poisson tensor and the multiplication of the group can be checked using equation (5.2).

Similarly one has:

**Proposition 5.9.** For  $1 , consider the Banach Lie group <math>U_p(\mathcal{H})$  with Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$  and the duality pairing  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathbb{R}} : \mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \times \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H}) \to \mathbb{R}$  given by the imaginary part of the trace (1.16). Consider

(1) 
$$\mathbb{U}_u := R_u^* \mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \subset T_u^* \mathcal{U}_p(\mathcal{H}), \ u \in \mathcal{U}_p(\mathcal{H}),$$

(2) 
$$\Pi_r^{\mathrm{U}_p^{\pm}} : \mathrm{U}_p(\mathcal{H}) \to \Lambda^2 \mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})^*$$
 defined by

(5.9) 
$$\Pi_r^{\mathbf{U}_p^{\pm}}(u)(b_1, b_2) := \Im \operatorname{Tr} p_{\mathbf{u}_p^{\pm}}(u^{-1}b_1 u) \left[ p_{\mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}}(u^{-1}b_2 u) \right],$$

where  $u \in U_p(\mathcal{H})$  and  $b_1, b_2 \in \mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ .

(3) 
$$\pi^{U_p^{\pm}} : U_p(\mathcal{H}) \to \Lambda^2 T U_p(\mathcal{H}) \text{ given by } \pi^{U_p^{\pm}}(g) := R_q^{**} \Pi_r^{U_p^{\pm}}(g).$$

Then  $(U_p(\mathcal{H}), \mathbb{U}, \pi^{U_p^{\pm}})$  is a Banach Poisson–Lie group.

5.4. The tangent Banach Lie bialgebra of a Banach Poisson–Lie group. In this Section, we show that the Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  of any Banach Poisson–Lie group  $(G, \mathbb{F}, \pi)$  carries an natural Banach Lie bialgebra structure with respect to  $\mathbb{F}_e$  (see Theorem 5.10 below). Moreover, when the Poisson tensor is a section of  $\Lambda^2 TG \subset \Lambda^2 T^{**}G$ , then  $\mathfrak{g}$  is a Banach Lie–Poisson space with respect to  $\mathbb{F}_e$  (see Theorem 5.12).

**Theorem 5.10.** Let  $(G_+, \mathbb{F}, \pi)$  be a Banach Poisson–Lie group and suppose that  $\mathfrak{g}_- := \mathbb{F}_e$  is a Banach subspace of  $\mathfrak{g}_+^*$ . Then  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  is a Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ . The Lie bracket in  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  is given by

$$[\alpha_1, \beta_1]_{\mathfrak{g}_-} := T_e \Pi_r(\cdot)(\alpha_1, \beta_1) \in \mathfrak{g}_- \subset \mathfrak{g}_+^*, \quad \alpha_1, \beta_1 \in \mathfrak{g}_- \subset \mathfrak{g}_+^*,$$

where  $\Pi_r := R_{g^{-1}}^{**}\pi : G_+ \to \Lambda^2 \mathfrak{g}_-^*$ , and  $T_e\Pi_r : \mathfrak{g}_+ \to \Lambda^2 \mathfrak{g}_-^*$  denotes the differential of  $\Pi_r$  at the unit element  $e \in G_+$ .

Proof. • Let us show that the dual map  $T_e\Pi_r^*: (\Lambda^2\mathfrak{g}_-^*)^* \to \mathfrak{g}_+^*$  defines a skew-symmetric bilinear map  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_-}$  on  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  with values in  $\mathfrak{g}_- \subset \mathfrak{g}_+^*$ . Let  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  be any local sections of  $\mathbb F$  in a neighboorhood  $\mathcal V_e$  of the unit element  $e \in G_+$ . Define  $\alpha_0 : \mathcal V_e \to \mathfrak{g}_-$  and  $\beta_0 : \mathcal V_e \to \mathfrak{g}_-$  by  $\alpha_0(u) := R_u^*\alpha(u)$  and  $\beta_0(u) := R_u^*\beta(u)$ . It follows from equation (5.4), that for any  $X \in \mathfrak{g}_+$ ,

$$d_e(\pi(\alpha,\beta))(X) = T_e\Pi_r(X)(\alpha_0(e),\beta_0(e)) + \Pi_r(e)(T_e\alpha_0(X),\beta_0(e)) + \Pi_r(e)(\alpha_0(g),T_g\beta_0(X_g)).$$

By Corollary 5.5,  $\Pi_r(e) = 0$ . Hence

$$(5.11) d_e\left(\pi(\alpha,\beta)\right)(X) = T_e \Pi_r(X)(\alpha_0(e),\beta_0(e)).$$

By the first condition in the definition of a Poisson tensor,  $d(\pi(\alpha, \beta))$  is a local section of  $\mathbb{F}$ , therefore  $d_e(\pi(\alpha, \beta))$  belongs to  $\mathbb{F}_e = \mathfrak{g}_-$ . It follows that the formula

$$[\alpha_1, \beta_1]_{\mathfrak{g}_-} := T_e \Pi_r(\cdot)(\alpha_1, \beta_1)$$

defines a bracket on  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$ . The skew-symmetry of  $[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}$  is clear.

• Let us show that  $[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}$  satisfies the Jacobi identity, hence is a Lie algebra structure on  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}$ . Consider any closed local sections  $\alpha,\beta,\gamma$  of  $\mathbb{F}$  defined in a neighborhood of  $e\in G_{+}$ . Since  $\pi$  is a Poisson tensor, one has

$$\pi\left(\alpha, d\left(\pi(\beta, \gamma)\right)\right) + \pi\left(\beta, d\left(\pi(\gamma, \alpha)\right)\right) + \pi\left(\gamma, d\left(\pi(\alpha, \beta)\right)\right) = 0.$$

Differentiating the above identity at  $e \in G_+$ , one gets

$$(5.12) d_e\left(\pi\left(\alpha, d\pi(\beta, \gamma)\right)\right) + d_e\left(\pi\left(\beta, d\pi(\gamma, \alpha)\right)\right) + d_e\left(\pi\left(\gamma, d\pi(\alpha, \beta)\right)\right) = 0.$$

Define  $\alpha_0(u) := R_u^* \alpha(u)$ , and  $\delta_0(u) := R_u^* d_u(\pi(\beta, \gamma))$ . Note that  $\alpha_0(e) = \alpha(e)$  and  $\delta_0(e) = d_e(\pi(\beta, \gamma))$ . Hence, by equation (5.11) and (5.10), for any  $X \in \mathfrak{g}_+$ ,

$$d_{e}\left(\pi\left(\alpha, d\pi(\beta, \gamma)\right)\right)(X) = T_{e}\Pi_{r}(X)(\alpha_{0}(e), \delta_{0}(e)) = T_{e}\Pi_{r}(X)(\alpha(e), d_{e}\left(\pi(\beta, \gamma)\right))$$

$$= T_{e}\Pi_{r}(X)\left(\alpha(e), T_{e}\Pi_{r}(\cdot)(\beta(e), \gamma(e)\right)$$

$$= [\alpha(e), [\beta(e), \gamma(e)]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}(X).$$

It follows that equation (5.12) can be rewritten as

$$[\alpha(e), [\beta(e), \gamma(e)]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}} + [\beta(e), [\gamma(e), \alpha(e)]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}} + [\gamma(e), [\alpha(e), \beta(e)]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}} = 0.$$

To show that the bracket  $[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}$  satisfies Jacobi identity, it remains to prove that any element  $\alpha_{1} \in \mathfrak{g}_{-}$  can be extended to a closed local section  $\alpha$  of  $\mathbb{F}$  such that  $\alpha(e) = \alpha_{1}$ . For this, it suffices to find a scalar function f defined in a neighborhood of  $e \in G_{+}$  such that  $d_{g}f \in \mathbb{F}_{g}$  and  $d_{e}f = \alpha_{1}$ . This can be done using a chart around  $e \in G_{+}$  and a local trivialisation of  $\mathbb{F}$ . Then  $\alpha := df$  is a closed local section of  $\mathbb{F}$  such that  $\alpha_{1} = \alpha(e)$ .

• Let us show that  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  acts continuously on  $\mathfrak{g}_- \subset \mathfrak{g}_+^*$  by coadjoint action. By Proposition 5.6,  $\mathfrak{g}_- := \mathbb{F}_e$  is invariant by the coadjoint action of  $G_+$  on  $\mathfrak{g}_+^*$ . By differentiation,  $\mathfrak{g}_- \subset \mathfrak{g}_+^*$  is stable by the coadjoint action of  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  on  $\mathfrak{g}_+^*$ . This action is continuous when  $\mathfrak{g}_-$  is endowed with the topology of  $\mathfrak{g}_+^*$ .

• Let us show that the dual map of the bracket  $[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{g}_{-}}$  restricts to a 1-cocycle  $\theta:\mathfrak{g}_{+}\to\Lambda^{2}\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{*}$  with respect to the adjoint action  $\mathrm{ad}^{(2,0)}$  of  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$  on  $\Lambda^{2}\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{*}$ . By definition of the bracket (5.10),  $\theta=T_{e}\Pi_{r}$ . By Proposition 5.6,  $\Pi_{r}$  is a 1-cocycle on  $G_{+}$  with respect to the coadjoint action  $\mathrm{Ad}^{**}$  of  $G_{+}$  on  $\Lambda^{2}\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{*}$ . Hence  $T_{e}\Pi_{r}$  is a 1-cocycle on  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$  with respect to the adjoint action  $\mathrm{ad}^{(2,0)}$  of  $\mathfrak{g}_{+}$  on  $\Lambda^{2}\mathfrak{g}_{-}^{*}$  (see Section 2.5).

**Example 5.11.** The tangent bialgebras of the Banach Poisson Lie groups  $B_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $U_p(\mathcal{H})$  defined in Proposition 5.8 and Proposition 5.9, are the Banach Lie bialgebra  $\mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$  in duality, which combine into the Manin triple  $(L_p(\mathcal{H}),\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H}),\mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}))$  given in Proposition 1.15. Indeed, the derivative at the unit element e of  $\Pi_r^{U_p^{\pm}}: U_p(\mathcal{H}) \to \Lambda^2 \mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})^*$  defined by equation (5.9) reads:

$$d_{e}\Pi_{r}^{\mathbf{U}_{p}^{\pm}}(x)(b_{1},b_{2}) = \Im \operatorname{Tr} \left( p_{\mathbf{u}_{p}^{\pm}}([x,b_{1}]) p_{\mathfrak{b}_{p}^{\pm}}(b_{2}) \right) + \Im \operatorname{Tr} \left( p_{\mathbf{u}_{p}^{\pm}}(b_{1}) p_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{\pm}}([x,b_{2}]) \right),$$

$$= \Im \operatorname{Tr} \left( p_{\mathbf{u}_{p}^{\pm}}([x,b_{1}]) b_{2} \right) = \Im \operatorname{Tr} [x,b_{1}] b_{2} = \Im \operatorname{Tr} x[b_{1},b_{2}]_{\mathfrak{b}_{p}^{\pm}},$$

with  $x \in \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$  and  $b_1, b_2 \in \mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ , where we have used that  $\mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  is an isotropic subspace. It follows that  $d_e\Pi_r^{\mathrm{U}_p^{\pm}}(\cdot)(b_1,b_2) = [b_1,b_2]_{\mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}} \in \mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \subset \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})^*$ . Similarly, the derivative of  $\Pi_r^{\mathrm{B}_p^{\pm}}$  defined by equation (5.8) is given by

$$d_e \Pi_r^{\mathbf{B}_p^{\pm}}(b)(x_1, x_2) = \Im \operatorname{Tr} b[x_1, x_2]_{\mathfrak{u}_p}, \quad b \in \mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}), x_1, x_2 \in \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H}),$$

and is the dual map of the bracket  $[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{u}_n}$ .

**Theorem 5.12.** Let  $(G_+, \mathbb{F}, \pi)$  be a Banach Poisson-Lie group and set  $\mathfrak{g}_- := \mathbb{F}_e$ . If the map  $\pi^{\sharp} : \mathbb{F} \to \mathbb{F}^*$  defined by  $\pi^{\sharp}(\alpha) := \pi(\alpha, \cdot)$  takes values in  $TG_+ \subset \mathbb{F}^*$ , then  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  is a Banach Lie-Poisson space with respect to  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ .

Proof. Let  $\alpha_1 \in \mathfrak{g}_-$  and define  $\alpha(g) = R_{g^{-1}}^*(\alpha_1) \in \mathbb{F}_g$ . Then  $\pi(R_{g^{-1}}^*\alpha_1, \cdot) = \pi(\alpha, \cdot)$  takes values in  $T_gG_+ \subset \mathbb{F}_g^*$ , and  $\Pi_r(g)(\alpha_1, \cdot) = \pi(R_{g^{-1}}^*\alpha_1, R_{g^{-1}}^* \cdot)$  takes values in  $\mathfrak{g}_+ \subset \mathfrak{g}_-^*$ . It follows that  $\Pi_r$  takes values in  $\Lambda^2\mathfrak{g}_+ \subset \Lambda^2\mathfrak{g}_-^*$ . By differentiation, it follows that  $T_e\Pi_r$  takes also values in  $\Lambda^2\mathfrak{g}_+$ . Using equation (5.10) for the bracket in  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ , one has

(5.13) 
$$\langle \operatorname{ad}_{\alpha_1}^* X, \beta_1 \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-} := \langle X, [\alpha_1, \beta_1]_{\mathfrak{g}_-} \rangle_{\mathfrak{g}_+,\mathfrak{g}_-} = T_e \Pi_r(X)(\alpha_1, \beta_1).$$

where  $X \in \mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\alpha_1, \beta_1 \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ . Hence  $\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha_1}^* X = T_e \Pi_r(X)(\alpha_1, \cdot)$ , therefore  $\operatorname{ad}_{\alpha_1}^* X$  belongs to  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  for any  $\alpha_1 \in \mathfrak{g}_-$ . Consequently  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  is a Banach Lie–Poisson space with respect to  $\mathfrak{g}_-$ .

Remark 5.13. In the finite-dimensional case, any Lie bialgebra can be integrated to a connected simply-connected Poisson–Lie group. The Banach situation is more complicated, since not every Banach Lie algebra can be integrated into a Banach Lie group (see [36] for a survey on the problem of integrability of Banach Lie algebras and on Lie theory in the more general framework of locally convex spaces). Even in the case when a Banach Lie bialgebra is a Lie algebra of a connected and simply-connect Banach Lie group, it is still an open problem to determine if the bialgebra structure can be integrated into a Poisson–Lie group structure on the group.

# Part 2. Poisson-Lie groups and the restricted Grassmannian

In this Part we use the notions introduced in Part 1 in order to construct Banach Poisson–Lie group structures on the unitary group  $U_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  and on the triangular group  $B_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ , and a generalized Banach Poisson manifold structure on the restricted Grassmannian such that both actions of  $U_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $B_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  on the restricted Grassmannian are Poisson.

In Section 6, we set the notation. In Section 7.1, we introduce weak duality pairings between the Banach Lie algebras  $\mathfrak{u}_{\rm res}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ , and between  $\mathfrak{b}_{\rm res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ . In Section 7.2 we use the unboundedness of the triangular truncation on the space of trace class operators to show that  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  is not a Banach Lie–Poisson space with respect to  $\mathfrak{u}_{\rm res}(\mathcal{H})$ , and that  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  is not a Banach Poisson–Lie group structure on  $\mathfrak{B}_{\rm res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ . This implies in particular that there is no Banach Poisson–Lie group structure on  $\mathfrak{B}_{\rm res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  defined on the translation invariant subbundle whose fiber at the unit element is  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) \subset \mathfrak{b}_{\rm res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})^*$ . In Section 7.3 we overcome this difficulty by replacing  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  by the quotient Banach space  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ , and construct a Banach Poisson–Lie group structure on  $\mathfrak{B}_{\rm res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ . The Banach Poisson–Lie group structure of  $U_{\rm res}(\mathcal{H})$  can be constructed in a similar way. In Section 8, we show that the restricted Grassmannian is a quotient Poisson homogeneous space of  $U_{\rm res}(\mathcal{H})$ , the stabilizer  $\mathcal{H}$  of a point being a Banach Poisson–Lie subgroup of  $U_{\rm res}(\mathcal{H})$ . In Section 9.1, we show that the actions of  $U_{\rm res}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{B}_{\rm res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  on the restricted Grassmannian are Poisson actions. In Section 9.2, we show that the symplectic leaves of the Poisson structure of the restricted Grassmannian are the orbits of  $\mathfrak{B}_{\rm res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  and coincides with Schubert cells. At last, we mention that the action of the subgroup  $\Gamma^+$  of  $\mathfrak{B}_{\rm res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  generated by the shift gives rise to the KdV hierachy.

#### 6. Preliminaries

Let us introduce some notation. If not stated otherwise, the Banach Lie algebras and related notions are over the field of real numbers. Endow the infinite-dimensional separable complex Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$  with orthonormal basis  $\{|n\rangle, n \in \mathbb{Z}\}$  ordered with respect to decreasing values of n, and consider the decomposition  $\mathcal{H} = \mathcal{H}_+ \oplus \mathcal{H}_-$ , where  $\mathcal{H}_+ := \operatorname{span}\{|n\rangle : n \geq 0\}$  and  $\mathcal{H}_- := \operatorname{span}\{|n\rangle : n < 0\}$ . Denote by  $p_+$  (resp.  $p_-$ ) the orthogonal projection onto  $\mathcal{H}_+$  (resp.  $\mathcal{H}_-$ ), and set  $d = i(p_+ - p_-) \in \mathcal{L}_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$ .

6.1. Restricted Banach Lie algebra  $L_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  and its predual  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ . The restricted Banach Lie algebra is the Banach Lie algebra

(6.1) 
$$L_{res}(\mathcal{H}) = \{ A \in L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H}) : [d, A] \in L_{2}(\mathcal{H}) \}$$

for the norm  $||A||_{\text{res}} = ||A||_{\infty} + ||[d, A]||_2$  and the bracket given by the commutator of operators. A predual of L<sub>res</sub> is

(6.2) 
$$L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) := \{ A \in L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H}) : [d, A] \in L_{2}(\mathcal{H}), p_{\pm}A|_{\mathcal{H}_{+}} \in L_{1}(\mathcal{H}_{\pm}) \}.$$

It is a Banach Lie algebra for the norm given by

$$||A||_{1,2} = ||p_+A|_{\mathcal{H}_+}||_1 + ||p_-A|_{\mathcal{H}_-}||_1 + ||[d,A]||_2.$$

The duality pairing between  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $L_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is given by

$$\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathrm{L}_{\mathrm{res}}, \mathrm{L}_{1,2}} : \mathrm{L}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H}) \times \mathrm{L}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) \to \mathbb{C}$$
  
 $(A, B) \mapsto \mathrm{Tr}_{\mathrm{res}}(AB),$ 

where the restricted trace  $Tr_{res}$  (see [20])) is defined on  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  by

(6.3) 
$$\operatorname{Tr}_{res} A = \operatorname{Tr} p_{+} A|_{\mathcal{H}_{+}} + \operatorname{Tr} p_{-} A|_{\mathcal{H}_{-}}.$$

According to Proposition 2.1 in [20], one has  $\operatorname{Tr}_{\operatorname{res}}AB = \operatorname{Tr}_{\operatorname{res}}BA$  for any  $A \in L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  and any  $B \in L_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H})$ .

6.2. Restricted general linear group  $GL_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  and its "predual"  $GL_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ . The restricted general linear group, denoted by  $GL_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is defined as

(6.4) 
$$GL_{res}(\mathcal{H}) := GL(\mathcal{H}) \cap L_{res}(\mathcal{H}).$$

It is an open subset of  $L_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  hence carries a natural Banach Lie group structure with Banach Lie algebra  $L_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . It is not difficult to show that  $GL_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is closed under the operation that takes an operator  $A \in GL_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  to its inverse  $A^{-1} \in GL(\mathcal{H})$ , in other words that  $A \in GL_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \Rightarrow A^{-1} \in GL_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . It follows that  $GL_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is a Banach Lie group.

The Banach Lie algebra  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ , predual to  $L_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ , is the Banach Lie algebra of the following Banach Lie group

(6.5) 
$$GL_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) := GL(\mathcal{H}) \cap \{ Id + A : A \in L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) \}.$$

6.3. Unitary Banach Lie algebras  $\mathfrak{u}(\mathcal{H})$ ,  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ ,  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ . The subspace

$$\mathfrak{u}(\mathcal{H}) := \{ A \in \mathcal{L}_{\infty}(\mathcal{H}) : A^* = -A \}$$

of skew-Hermitian bounded operators is a real Banach Lie subalgebra of  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$  considered as a real Banach space. The unitary restricted algebra  $\mathfrak{u}_{\rm res}(\mathcal{H})$  is the real Banach Lie subalgebra of  $L_{\rm res}(\mathcal{H})$  consisting of skew-Hermitian operators :

$$\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H}) := \{ A \in \mathfrak{u}(\mathcal{H}) : [d, A] \in L_2(\mathcal{H}) \} = L_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \cap \mathfrak{u}(\mathcal{H}).$$

By Proposition 2.1 in [9], a predual of the unitary restricted algebra  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is the subalgebra  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  of  $L_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  consisting of skew-Hermitian operators (see also Remark 7.2 below):

(6.8) 
$$\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) := \{ A \in L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) : A^* = -A \}.$$

**Remark 6.1.** It follows from Proposition 2.5 in [9] with  $\gamma = 0$  that  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  is a Banach Lie-Poisson space with respect to  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . A direct computation shows that  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  is not a Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ .

6.4. Restricted unitary group  $U_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  and its "predual"  $U_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ . The restricted unitary group is defined as

$$(6.9) U_{res}(\mathcal{H}) := GL_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \cap U(\mathcal{H}).$$

It has a natural structure of Banach Lie group with Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . The Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ , predual to  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ , is the Banach Lie algebra of the following Banach Lie group

$$(6.10) U_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) := U(\mathcal{H}) \cap \{ Id + A : A \in L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) \}.$$

6.5. The restricted Grassmannian  $Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . In the present paper, the restricted Grassmannian  $Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  denotes the set of all closed subspaces W of  $\mathcal{H}$  such that the orthogonal projection  $p_-:W\to\mathcal{H}_-$  is a Hilbert-Schmidt operator. For any  $W\in Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ , the orthogonal projection  $p_+:W\to\mathcal{H}_+$  is a Fredholm operator whose index characterizes the connected components of  $Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . The connected component of  $Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  containing the subspace  $\mathcal{H}_+$  will be denoted by  $Gr_{res}^0(\mathcal{H})$  and consists of those subspaces W for which the orthogonal projection  $p_+:W\to\mathcal{H}_+$  has a vanishing index. The restricted Grassmannian is a homogeneous space under the restricted unitary group (see [42]),

$$Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H}) = U_{res}(\mathcal{H}) / (U(\mathcal{H}_+) \times U(\mathcal{H}_-)),$$

and under the restricted general linear group  $GL_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ ,

$$\operatorname{Gr}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}) = \operatorname{GL}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}) / \operatorname{P}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}),$$

where

(6.11) 
$$P_{res}(\mathcal{H}) = \{ A \in GL_{res}(\mathcal{H}) : p_{-}A_{|\mathcal{H}_{\perp}} = 0 \}.$$

It follows that  $Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is a homogeneous Kähler manifold (see [62]).

6.6. Triangular Banach Lie subalgebras  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{b}_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ . Let us define the following triangular subalgebras of  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $L_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ :

$$\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H}):=\{\alpha\in\mathrm{L}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})\ :\alpha\left(|n\rangle\right)\in\ \mathrm{span}\{|m\rangle,m\geq n\}\ \mathrm{and}\ \langle n|\alpha|n\rangle\in\mathbb{R},\mathrm{for}\ n\in\mathbb{Z}\}.$$

$$\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{-}(\mathcal{H}):=\{\alpha\in\mathrm{L}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})\ :\alpha\left(|n\rangle\right)\in\ \mathrm{span}\{|m\rangle,m\leq n\}\ \mathrm{and}\ \langle n|\alpha|n\rangle\in\mathbb{R},\mathrm{for}\ n\in\mathbb{Z}\},$$

$$\mathfrak{b}_{\mathrm{res}}^+(\mathcal{H}) := \{ \alpha \in \mathcal{L}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H}) : \alpha (|n\rangle) \in \mathrm{span}\{|m\rangle, m \geq n\} \text{ and } \langle n|\alpha|n\rangle \in \mathbb{R}, \text{for } n \in \mathbb{Z}\}.$$

$$\mathfrak{b}_{\mathrm{res}}^{-}(\mathcal{H}):=\{\alpha\in\mathrm{L}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})\ :\alpha\left(|n\rangle\right)\in\ \mathrm{span}\{|m\rangle,m\leq n\}\ \mathrm{and}\ \langle n|\alpha|n\rangle\in\mathbb{R},\mathrm{for}\ n\in\mathbb{Z}\}.$$

6.7. Triangular Banach Lie groups  $B_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ , and  $B_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ . Consider

$$B_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) := \{ \alpha \in GL(\mathcal{H}) \cap \left( \mathrm{Id} + \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \right) : \alpha^{-1} \in \mathrm{Id} + \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}), \forall \ n \in \mathbb{Z}, \ \langle n | \alpha | n \rangle \in \mathbb{R}^{+*} \}.$$

For any  $A \in \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  with  $||A||_{1,2} < 1$ , and any  $\alpha \in \mathrm{B}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ , the operator  $\alpha - \alpha A$  belongs to  $\mathrm{B}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ , since

$$(\alpha - \alpha A)^{-1} = (\text{Id} - A)^{-1} \alpha^{-1},$$

and  $(\operatorname{Id} - A)^{-1} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} A^n$  is a convergent series in  $(\operatorname{Id} + \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}))$ , whose limit admits strictly positive diagonal coefficients. Hence  $B_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  is an open subset of  $(\operatorname{Id} + \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}))$ , stable under group multiplication and inversion. It follows that  $B_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  is a Banach Lie group with Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ .

Similarly define the following Banach Lie groups of triangular operators :

$$B^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H}) := \{ \alpha \in GL_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \cap \mathfrak{b}^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \ : \alpha^{-1} \in GL_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \cap \mathfrak{b}^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \text{ and } \forall \ n \in \mathbb{Z}, \langle n | \alpha | n \rangle \in \mathbb{R}^{+*} \}.$$

**Remark 6.2.** Remark that  $B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$  does not contain the shift operator  $S: \mathcal{H} \to \mathcal{H}, |n\rangle \mapsto |n+1\rangle$  since the diagonal coefficients of any element in  $B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$  are non-zero. However S belongs to the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{b}_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$ , whereas  $S^{-1}$  belongs to  $\mathfrak{b}_{res}^-(\mathcal{H})$ .

- 7. Example of Banach Lie bialgebras and Banach Poisson–Lie groups related to the restricted Grassmannian
- 7.1. **Iwasawa Banach Lie bialgebras.** Recall that  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{L_{res}, L_{1,2}}$  denote the continuous bilinear map given by the imaginary part of the restricted trace (see equation (6.3)):

$$\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathrm{Lres}, \mathrm{L}_{1,2}} : \mathrm{L}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H}) \times \mathrm{L}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$$

$$(x, y) \longmapsto \Im \mathrm{Tr}_{\mathrm{res}}(xy).$$

**Proposition 7.1.** The continuous bilinear map  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{L_{res}, L_{1,2}}$  restricts to a weak duality pairing between  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  denoted by

$$\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}, \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}} : \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H}) \times \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$$

$$(x,y) \longmapsto \Im \operatorname{Tr}_{\mathrm{res}}(xy).$$

Similarly the continuous bilinear map  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{L_{\mathrm{res}}, L_{1,2}}$  restricts to a weak duality pairing between  $\mathfrak{b}_{\mathrm{res}}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  denoted by

$$\begin{array}{cccc} \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{b}_{\mathrm{res}}^{\pm}, \mathfrak{u}_{1,2}} & : & \mathfrak{b}_{\mathrm{res}}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \times \mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) & \longrightarrow & \mathbb{R} \\ & & (x,y) & \longmapsto & \Im \mathrm{Tr}_{\,\mathrm{res}}\,(xy) \,. \end{array}$$

*Proof.* Let us show that the map  $(a,b) \mapsto \Im \operatorname{Tr}_{\operatorname{res}} ab$  is non-degenerate for  $a \in \mathfrak{u}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $b \in \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$ .

Suppose that  $a \in \mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is such that  $\Im \operatorname{Tr}_{res} ab = 0$  for any  $b \in \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$  and let us show that a necessary vanishes. Since  $\{|n\rangle\}_{n\in\mathbb{Z}}$  is an orthonormal basis of  $\mathcal{H}$  and a is bounded, it is sufficient to show that for any  $n, m \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\langle m|an\rangle = 0$ . In fact, since a is skew-symmetric, it is enough to

show that  $\langle m|an\rangle = 0$  for  $m \leq n$ . For  $n \geq m$ , the operator  $E_{nm} = |n\rangle\langle m|$  of rank one given by  $x \mapsto \langle m, x \rangle |n\rangle$  belongs to  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$ . Hence for  $n \geq m$ , one has

$$\Im \operatorname{Tr}_{\operatorname{res}} a E_{nm} = \Im \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} \langle j | m \rangle \langle j | a n \rangle \right) = \Im \langle m | a n \rangle = 0.$$

In particular, for m=n, since  $\langle n|an\rangle$  is purely imaginary, one has  $\langle n|an\rangle=0$ ,  $\forall n\in\mathbb{Z}$ . For n>m, the operator  $iE_{nm}$  belongs also to  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$  and

$$\Im \operatorname{Tr}_{\mathrm{res}} ai E_{nm} = \Im \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} i \langle j | m \rangle \langle j | an \rangle \right) = \Re \langle m | an \rangle = 0.$$

This allows to conclude that  $\langle m|an\rangle=0$  for any  $n,m\in\mathbb{Z}$ , hence  $a=0\in\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})$ .

On the other hand, consider an element  $b \in \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$  such that  $\Im \operatorname{Tr} ab = 0$  for any  $a \in \mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . We will show that  $\langle n|bm\rangle = 0$  for any  $n, m \in \mathbb{Z}$  such that  $n \geq m$ . For n > m, the operator  $E_{mn} - E_{nm}$  belongs to  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ , and for  $n \geq m$ ,  $iE_{mn} + iE_{nm} \in \mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . Therefore for n > m, one has

$$\Im \operatorname{Tr}_{\operatorname{res}} (E_{mn} - E_{nm}) b = \Im (\langle n|bm \rangle - \langle m|bn \rangle) = \Im \langle n|bm \rangle = 0,$$

and for  $n \geq m$ , one has

$$\Im \operatorname{Tr}_{\operatorname{res}} (iE_{mn} + iE_{nm}) b = \Im (i\langle n|bm\rangle + i\langle m|bn\rangle) = \Re \langle n|bm\rangle = 0.$$

It follows that  $\langle n|bm\rangle = 0$  for all  $n, m \in \mathbb{Z}$  such that n > m. Moreover, since  $\langle n|bn\rangle \in \mathbb{R}$  for any  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ , one also has  $\langle n|bn\rangle = 0, \forall n \in \mathbb{Z}$ . Consequently b = 0.

It follows that  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}, \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}} : \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H}) \times \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{+}(\mathcal{H}) \to \mathbb{R}, \ (x,y) \mapsto \Im \operatorname{Tr}_{\mathrm{res}} xy$ , is non-degenerate and defines a duality pairing between  $\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{+}(\mathcal{H})$ . One shows in a similar way that  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathrm{L}_{\mathrm{res}},\mathrm{L}_{1,2}}$  induces a duality pairing between  $\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{-}(\mathcal{H})$ , between  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{b}_{\mathrm{res}}^{+}(\mathcal{H})$ , and between  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{b}_{\mathrm{res}}^{-}(\mathcal{H})$ .

**Remark 7.2.** Recall that by Proposition 2.1 in [9], the dual space  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})^*$  can be identified with  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ , the duality pairing being given by  $(a,b) \mapsto \operatorname{Tr}_{res}(ab)$ . By previous Proposition, one has a continuous injection from  $\mathfrak{b}_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$  into  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})^*$  by  $a \mapsto (b \mapsto \Im \operatorname{Tr}_{res}(ab))$ . The corresponding injection from  $\mathfrak{b}_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$  into  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \simeq \mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})^*$  reads :

$$\iota : \mathfrak{b}_{\mathrm{res}}^{+}(\mathcal{H}) \hookrightarrow \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H}) 
b \mapsto -\frac{i}{2}(b+b^{*}).$$

The range of  $\iota$  is the subspace of  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  consisting of those  $x \in \mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  such that the triangular truncation  $T_{-}(x)$  is bounded. Recall that  $T_{-}$  is unbounded on  $L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$ , as well as on  $L_{1}(\mathcal{H})$  (see [33], [28], [19]), and that there exists skew-symmetric bounded operators whose triangular truncation is not bounded (see [12]). Therefore  $\iota$  is not surjective.

**Theorem 7.3.** The Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  is a Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . Similarly the Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  is a Banach Lie bialgebra with respect to  $\mathfrak{b}_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ .

*Proof.* Let us show that the Lie algebra structure  $[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}}$  on  $\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})$  is such that

- (1)  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  acts continuously by coadjoint action on  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ ;
- (2) the dual map  $[\cdot,\cdot]^*_{\mathfrak{u}_{res}}:\mathfrak{u}^*_{res}(\mathcal{H})\to\Lambda^2\mathfrak{u}^*_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  to the Lie bracket  $[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{u}_{res}}:\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})\times\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})\to\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  restricts to a 1-cocycle  $\theta:\mathfrak{b}^{\pm}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})\to\Lambda^2\mathfrak{u}^*_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  with respect to the adjoint action  $\mathrm{ad}^{(2,0)}$  of  $\mathfrak{b}^{\pm}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  on  $\Lambda^2\mathfrak{u}^*_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ .

• Let us first prove (1). Since by Proposition 7.1,  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}, \mathfrak{u}_{res}}$  is a duality pairing between  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ , the Banach space  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is a subspace of the continuous dual of  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ . Recall that the coadjoint action of  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  on its dual reads

$$-\mathrm{ad}^* : \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \times \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})^* \longrightarrow \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})^* (x,\alpha) \longmapsto -\mathrm{ad}_x^*\alpha := -\alpha \circ \mathrm{ad}_x.$$

Let us show that  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is invariant under coadjoint action. This means that when  $\alpha$  is given by  $\alpha(y) = \Im \operatorname{Tr}_{res} ay$  for some  $a \in \mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ , then, for any  $x \in \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ , the one form  $\beta = -\operatorname{ad}_x^* \alpha$  reads  $\beta(y) = \Im \operatorname{Tr}_{res} \tilde{a}y$  for some  $\tilde{a} \in \mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . One has

$$\beta(y) = -\operatorname{ad}_{x}^{*}\alpha(y) = -\alpha(\operatorname{ad}_{x}y) = -\alpha([x, y])$$
  
=  $-\Im\operatorname{Tr}_{\operatorname{res}}a[x, y] = -\Im\operatorname{Tr}_{\operatorname{res}}(axy - ayx),$ 

where  $a \in \mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ ,  $x, y \in \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ . Since ay and x belong to  $L_2(\mathcal{H})$ , ayx and xay belong to  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\operatorname{Tr}_{res}(ayx) = \operatorname{Tr}(ayx) = \operatorname{Tr}(xay)$ . Since axy belongs also to  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$ , one has

$$\beta(y) = -\Im \operatorname{Tr}(axy) + \Im \operatorname{Tr}(ayx) = -\Im \operatorname{Tr}(axy) + \Im \operatorname{Tr}(xay) = -\Im \operatorname{Tr}([a,x]y).$$

Note that [a,x] belongs to  $L_2(\mathcal{H})$ . Recall that by Proposition 1.15, the triples of Hilbert Lie algebras  $(L_2(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{u}_2(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{b}_2^+(\mathcal{H}))$  and  $(L_2(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{u}_2(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{b}_2^-(\mathcal{H}))$  are real Hilbert Manin triples with respect to the pairing  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathbb{R}}$  given by the imaginary part of the trace. Using the decomposition  $L_2(\mathcal{H}) = \mathfrak{u}_2(\mathcal{H}) \oplus \mathfrak{b}_2^+(\mathcal{H})$ , and the continuous projection  $p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^{\pm}} : L_2(\mathcal{H}) \to \mathfrak{u}_2(\mathcal{H})$  with kernal  $\mathfrak{b}_2^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ , one therefore has

$$\beta(y) = -\Im \operatorname{Tr} p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^{\pm}}([a, x])y,$$

since  $y \in \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \subset \mathfrak{b}_{2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  is isotropic. It follows that  $\beta(y) = \Im \operatorname{Tr} \tilde{a} y$  with

$$\tilde{a} = -p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^{\pm}}([a,x]) \in \mathfrak{u}_2(\mathcal{H}) \subset \mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H}).$$

In other words, the coadjoint action of  $x \in \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  maps  $a \in \mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  to  $-\mathrm{ad}_x^* a = -p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^{\pm}}([a,x]) \in \mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . The continuity of the map

$$-\mathrm{ad}^* : \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \times \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H}) \to \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H}) (x,a) \mapsto -\mathrm{ad}_x^* a = -p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^{\pm}}([a,x])$$

follows from the continuity of the product

$$\begin{array}{ccc} \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \times \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H}) & \to & L_1(\mathcal{H}) \\ (x,a) & \mapsto & ax, \end{array}$$

from the continuity of the projection  $p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^{\pm}}$  and from the continuity of the injections  $L_1(\mathcal{H}) \subset L_2(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{u}_2(\mathcal{H}) \subset \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})$ .

• Let us now prove (2). The dual map of the bilinear map  $[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{u}_{res}}$  is given by

$$\begin{array}{cccc} [\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}^*} & : & \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}^*(\mathcal{H}) & \longrightarrow & \mathit{L}(\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H}),\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H});\mathbb{K}) & \simeq \mathit{L}(\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H});\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}^*(\mathcal{H})) \\ & \mathcal{F}(\cdot) & \longmapsto & \mathcal{F}\left([\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}}\right) & \mapsto (\alpha \mapsto \mathcal{F}\left([\alpha,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}}\right) = \mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^*\mathcal{F}(\cdot))\,, \end{array}$$

and takes values in  $\Lambda^2\mathfrak{u}_{res}^*(\mathcal{H})$ . Since by (1),  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \subset \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})^*$  is stable under the coadjoint action of  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  and the coadjoint action ad\*:  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \times \mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \to \mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is continuous, one can consider the adjoint action of  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  on  $\Lambda^2\mathfrak{u}_{res}^*(\mathcal{H})$  defined by (2.3). Denote by  $\theta$  the restriction of  $[\cdot, \cdot]_{\mathfrak{u}_{res}}^*$  to the subspace  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \subset \mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})^*$ :

$$\begin{array}{cccc} \theta &:& \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) & \longrightarrow & L(\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H}),\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H});\mathbb{K}) & \simeq L(\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H});\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})^{*}) \\ & x & \longmapsto & \langle x,[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}}\rangle_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm},\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}} & \mapsto \left(\alpha \mapsto \langle x,[\alpha,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}}\rangle_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm},\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}} = \mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^{*}x(\cdot)\right). \end{array}$$

The condition (4.1) expressing that  $\theta$  is a 1-cocycle reads:

$$(7.1) \qquad \begin{aligned} \langle [\alpha, \beta], [x, y] \rangle_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}, \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}} &= + \langle y, [\mathrm{ad}_{x}^{*} \alpha, \beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}, \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}} + \langle y, [\alpha, \mathrm{ad}_{x}^{*} \beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}, \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}} \\ &- \langle x, [\mathrm{ad}_{y}^{*} \alpha, \beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}, \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}} - \langle x, [\alpha, \mathrm{ad}_{y}^{*} \beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}, \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}}.\end{aligned}$$

The first term in the RHS reads

$$+\langle y,[\operatorname{ad}_x^*\alpha,\beta]\rangle_{\mathfrak{h}_{1,2}^\pm,\mathfrak{u}_{\operatorname{res}}} = \Im\operatorname{Tr} y[p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^\pm}([\alpha,x]),\beta] = \Im\operatorname{Tr} [\beta,y]p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^\pm}([\alpha,x]).$$

Using the fact that  $[\beta, y] \in L_2(\mathcal{H})$ , and that  $\mathfrak{u}_2(\mathcal{H}) \subset L_2(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{b}_2^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \subset L_2(\mathcal{H})$  are isotropic subspaces with respect to the pairing given by the imaginary part of the trace, one has

$$+ \langle y, [\operatorname{ad}_x^*\alpha, \beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}, \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}} = \Im \operatorname{Tr} p_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{\pm}}([\beta, y]) p_{\mathfrak{u}_{2}^{\pm}}([\alpha, x]).$$

Similarly the second, third and last term in the RHS of equation (7.1) read respectively

$$\begin{split} +\langle y, [\alpha, \mathrm{ad}_x^*\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}, \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}} &= \Im \mathrm{Tr} \, p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^{\pm}}([y,\alpha]) p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^{\pm}}([\beta,x]), \\ -\langle x, [\mathrm{ad}_y^*\alpha, \beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}, \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}} &= -\Im \mathrm{Tr} \, p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^{\pm}}([\beta,x]) p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^{\pm}}([\alpha,y]), \\ -\langle x, [\alpha, \mathrm{ad}_y^*\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}, \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}} &= -\Im \mathrm{Tr} \, p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^{\pm}}([x,\alpha]) p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^{\pm}}([\beta,y]). \end{split}$$

Using once more the fact that  $\mathfrak{u}_2(\mathcal{H}) \subset L_2(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{b}_2^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \subset L_2(\mathcal{H})$  are isotropic subspaces with respect to the pairing given by the imaginary part of the trace, it follows that the first and last term in the RHS of equation (7.1) sum up to give

$$+ \langle y, [\operatorname{ad}_x^*\alpha, \beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{h}_{1.2}^{\pm}, \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}} - \langle x, [\alpha, \operatorname{ad}_y^*\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{h}_{1.2}^{\pm}, \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}} = - \Im \mathrm{Tr} \, [\beta, y][x, \alpha],$$

and the second and third term in equation (7.1) simplify to

$$+ \langle y, [\alpha, \mathrm{ad}_x^*\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{h}_{1,2}^{\pm}, \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}} - \langle x, [\mathrm{ad}_y^*\alpha, \beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{h}_{1,2}^{\pm}, \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}} = - \Im \mathrm{Tr} \, [\beta, x] [\alpha, y].$$

Developing the brackets and using that, for A and B bounded such that AB and BA are trace class, one has Tr AB = Tr BA, the RHS of equation (7.1) becomes

$$\begin{split} \Im \mathrm{Tr} \left[\beta,y\right] [x,\alpha] + \Im \mathrm{Tr} \left[\beta,x\right] [\alpha,y] &= \Im \mathrm{Tr} \left(-\beta y x \alpha - y \beta \alpha x + \beta x y \alpha + x \beta \alpha y\right) \\ &= \Im \mathrm{Tr} \left(x y \alpha \beta - x y \beta \alpha - y x \alpha \beta + y x \beta \alpha\right) \\ &= \Im \mathrm{Tr} \left[x,y\right] [\alpha,\beta] \\ &= \langle [x,y], [\alpha,\beta] \rangle_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,\alpha}^{\pm},\mathfrak{U}_{\mathrm{res}}}, \end{split}$$

hence  $\theta$  satisfies the cocycle condition.

One can show in a similar way that the Lie algebra structure  $[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{b}_{res}^{\pm}}$  on  $\mathfrak{b}_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  is such that

- (1)  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  acts continuously by coadjoint action on  $\mathfrak{b}_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ ;
- (2) the dual map  $[\cdot,\cdot]^*_{\mathfrak{b}^{\pm}_{res}}:\mathfrak{b}^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H})^* \to \Lambda^2\mathfrak{b}^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H})^*$  to the Lie bracket  $[\cdot,\cdot]_{\mathfrak{b}^{\pm}_{res}}:\mathfrak{b}^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \times \mathfrak{b}^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \to \mathfrak{b}^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  restricts to a 1-cocycle  $\theta:\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) \to \Lambda^2\mathfrak{b}^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H})^*$  with respect to the adjoint action  $\mathrm{ad}^{(2,0)}$  of  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  on  $\Lambda^2\mathfrak{b}^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H})^*$ .

7.2. Unbounded coadjoint actions. Recall that  $\mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  are dual Banach Lie-Poisson spaces (see Example 3.19), and that the coadjoint actions are given by

$$\mathrm{ad}_{\alpha}^*x = p_{\mathfrak{u}_p^+}\left([x,\alpha]\right) \quad \text{ and } \quad \mathrm{ad}_x^*\alpha = p_{\mathfrak{b}_p^+}\left([\alpha,x]\right),$$

where  $x \in \mathfrak{u}_p(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\alpha \in \mathfrak{b}_p^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ . In this example, the continuity of the triangular truncation  $T_+$  on  $L_p(\mathcal{H})$  (see Section 1.4) is crucial in order to define the orthogonal projections  $p_{\mathfrak{u}_p^{\pm}}$  and  $p_{\mathfrak{b}_n^{\pm}}$  using equations (1.14) and (1.15).

The situation is different for the Banach Lie algebras  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{b}_{\mathrm{res}}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ . We will show that  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  is not a Banach Lie–Poisson space with respect to  $\mathfrak{b}_{\mathrm{res}}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  since the coadjoint action of

 $\mathfrak{b}_{\mathrm{res}}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  on  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  is unbounded. To prove this result, we will use the fact that the triangular truncation is unbounded on the space of trace class operators. In a similar way, the coadjoint action of  $\mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})$  on  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$  is unbounded. Using Theorem 4.9, we conclude that there is no Banach Manin triple associated to the pair  $(\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{b}_{\mathrm{res}}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}))$  nor to the pair  $(\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{u}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H}))$  for the duality pairing given by the imaginary part of the restricted trace (see Theorem 7.7 below).

**Proposition 7.4.** There exists a sequence of elements  $x_n \in \mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  and an element  $y \in \mathfrak{b}_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  such that

$$||T_{+}([x_{n}, y]|_{\mathcal{H}_{+}})||_{1} \to +\infty.$$

Proof. Consider the Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H} = \mathcal{H}_+ \oplus \mathcal{H}_-$ , with orthonormal basis  $\{|n\rangle, n \in \mathbb{Z}\}$  ordered with respect to decreasing values of n, where  $\mathcal{H}_+ = \operatorname{span}\{|n\rangle, n > 0\}$  and  $\mathcal{H}_- = \operatorname{span}\{|n\rangle, n \leq 0\}$ . Furthermore decompose  $\mathcal{H}_+$  into the Hilbert sum of  $\mathcal{H}_+^{\text{even}} := \operatorname{span}\{|2n+2\rangle, n \in \mathbb{N}\}$  and  $\mathcal{H}_+^{\text{odd}} := \operatorname{span}\{|2n+1\rangle, n \in \mathbb{N}\}$ . We will denote by  $u : \mathcal{H}_+^{\text{odd}} \to \mathcal{H}_+^{\text{even}}$  the unitary operator defined by  $u|2n+1\rangle = |2n+2\rangle$ .

Since the triangular truncation is not bounded on the Banach space of trace class operators, there exists a sequence  $K_n \in L_1(\mathcal{H}^{\mathrm{odd}}_+)$  such that  $\|K_n\|_1 \leq 1$  and  $\|T_+(K_n)\|_1 > n$  for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ . It follows that either  $\|T_+(K_n+K_n^*)/2\|_1 > n/2$  or  $\|T_+(K_n-K_n^*)/2\|_1 > n/2$ . Modulo the extraction of a subsequence, we can suppose that  $K_n$  is either Hermitian  $K_n = K_n^*$  or skew-Hermitian  $K_n = -K_n^*$ . Moreover, since the triangular truncation is complex linear, the existence of a sequence of skew-Hermitian operators such that  $\|K_n\|_1 \leq 1$  and  $\|T_+(K_n)\|_1 > n/2$  implies that the sequence  $iK_n$  is a sequence of Hermitian operators such that  $\|iK_n\|_1 \leq 1$  and  $\|T_+(iK_n)\|_1 > n/2$ . Therefore without loss of generality we can suppose that  $K_n$  are Hermitian.

Consider the bounded operators  $x_n$  defined by 0 on  $\mathcal{H}_-$ , preserving  $\mathcal{H}_+$  and whose expression with respect to the decomposition  $\mathcal{H}_+ = \mathcal{H}_+^{\text{even}} \oplus \mathcal{H}_+^{\text{odd}}$  reads

(7.2) 
$$x_n|_{\mathcal{H}_+} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & uK_n \\ -K_n^*u^* & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

By construction,  $x_n$  is skew-Hermitian. The restriction of  $x_n^*x_n$  to  $\mathcal{H}_+$  decomposes as follows with respect to  $\mathcal{H}_+ = \mathcal{H}_+^{\text{even}} \oplus \mathcal{H}_+^{\text{odd}}$ ,

$$x_n^* x_n |_{\mathcal{H}_+} = \left( \begin{array}{cc} u K_n^* K_n u^* & 0 \\ 0 & K_n^* K_n \end{array} \right),$$

therefore  $x_n$  belongs to  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  since the singular values of  $x_n$  are the singular values of  $K_n$  but with doubled multiplicities. Moreover  $||x_n||_1 \leq 2$ .

Now let  $y: \mathcal{H} \to \mathcal{H}$  be the bounded linear operator defined by 0 on  $\mathcal{H}_{+}^{\text{even}}$ , by 0 on  $\mathcal{H}_{-}$ , and by y = u on  $\mathcal{H}_{+}^{\text{odd}}$ . Remark that y belongs to  $\mathfrak{b}_{\text{res}}^{+}(\mathcal{H})$ . Since  $x_n$  and y vanish on  $\mathcal{H}_{-}$ , one has

$$[x_n, y] = \begin{pmatrix} [x_n, y]|_{\mathcal{H}_+} & 0\\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

where the operators  $[x_n, y]|_{\mathcal{H}_+}$  have the following expression with respect to the decomposition  $\mathcal{H}_+ = \mathcal{H}_+^{\text{even}} \oplus \mathcal{H}_+^{\text{odd}}$ ,

$$[x_n, y]|_{\mathcal{H}_+} = \begin{pmatrix} uK_n^*u^* & 0\\ 0 & -K_n^* \end{pmatrix}.$$

It follows that  $||T_+([x_n,y]|_{\mathcal{H}_+})||_1 \to +\infty$ .

**Lemma 7.5.** Let  $x_n \in \mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $y \in \mathfrak{b}^+_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  be as in Proposition 7.4. Then  $||x_n||_{\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}} \leq 2$  but  $||ad_y^*x_n||_{\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}} \to +\infty$ . In other words, the coadjoint action of  $\mathfrak{b}^+_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  on  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  is unbounded.

*Proof.* Consider the linear forms  $\alpha_n$  on  $\mathfrak{b}_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$  given by  $\alpha_n(A) = \Im \operatorname{Tr} x_n A$  for  $x_n \in \mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  defined by (7.2). Then the linear forms  $\beta_n = -\operatorname{ad}_v^* \alpha_n$  read

$$\beta_n(A) = -\operatorname{ad}_y^* \alpha_n(A) = -\alpha_n(\operatorname{ad}_y A) = -\alpha_n([y,A]) = -\Im\operatorname{Tr} x[y,A] = -\Im\operatorname{Tr} (xyA - xAy).$$

According to Proposition 2.1 in [20], one has  $\operatorname{Tr} xAy = \operatorname{Tr} yxA$ , therefore

$$\beta_n(A) = -\Im \operatorname{Tr} [x_n, y] A.$$

The unique skew-symmetric operator  $T_n$  such that  $-\Im \operatorname{Tr} T_n A = -\Im \operatorname{Tr} [x_n, y] A$  for any A in the subspace  $\mathfrak{b}_2^+(\mathcal{H})$  of  $\mathfrak{b}_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$  is

$$T_n = p_{\mathfrak{u}_n^+}([x_n, y]) = T_{--}([x_n, y]) - T_{--}([x_n, y])^* + \frac{1}{2} \left( D([x_n, y]) - D([x_n, y])^* \right)$$

Since  $K_n$  are Hermitian,  $[x_n, y]|_{\mathcal{H}_+}$  are Hermitian and we get

$$T_n = [x_n, y] - 2T_+([x_n, y]) + D([x_n, y]).$$

In particular,

$$||T_n||_{\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}} + ||[x_n, y]||_{\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}} + ||D([x_n, y])||_{\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}} \ge ||T - [x_n, y] - D([x_n, y])||_{\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}} \ge n,$$

for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , and

$$||T_n||_{\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}} \ge n - 2 - ||D([x_n, y])||_{\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}}.$$

The operator D consisting in taking the diagonal is bounded in  $L_1(\mathcal{H})$  with operator norm less than 1 (see Theorem 1.19 in [57] or [19] page 134), therefore

$$||T_n||_{\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}} > n-4.$$

It follows that  $\|-\operatorname{ad}_{v}^{*}\alpha_{n}\|_{\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}} = \|T_{n}\|_{\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}} \to +\infty.$ 

Using the same kind of arguments, we have:

**Lemma 7.6.** The coadjoint action of  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  on  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$  is unbounded.

From the previous discussion, we obtain the following theorems.

**Theorem 7.7.** The Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  is not a Banach Lie–Poisson space with respect to  $\mathfrak{b}^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . Consequently there is no Banach Manin triple structure on the triple of Banach Lie algebras  $(\mathfrak{b}^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \oplus \mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{b}^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}))$  for the duality pairing defined in Proposition 7.1.

*Proof.* The Banach space  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  is not a Banach Lie–Poisson space with respect to  $\mathfrak{b}_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  as a consequence of Lemma 7.5. By Theorem 4.9, there is no Banach Manin triple structure on the Banach Lie algebras  $(\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) \oplus \mathfrak{b}_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{b}_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}))$  for the duality pairing given by the imaginary part of the restricted trace.

Along the same lines, we have the analoguous Theorem:

**Theorem 7.8.** The Banach Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  is not a Banach Lie–Poisson space with respect to  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . Consequently there is no Banach Manin triple structure on the triple of Banach Lie algebras  $\left(\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \oplus \mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}), \mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})\right)$  for the duality pairing in Proposition 7.1.

7.3. The Banach Poisson–Lie groups  $B_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $U_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . In this Section we will construct a Banach Poisson–Lie group structure on the Banach Lie group  $B_{res}^{+}(\mathcal{H})$ . A similar construction can be of course carried out for the Banach Lie group  $B_{res}^{-}(\mathcal{H})$  instead. Recall that the coajoint action of  $B_{res}^{+}(\mathcal{H})$  is unbounded on  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  (see Section 7.2, in particular Lemma 7.5). Therefore, in order to construct a Poisson–Lie group structure on  $B_{res}^{+}(\mathcal{H})$ , we need a larger subspace of the dual  $\mathfrak{b}_{res}^{+}(\mathcal{H})^*$  which will play the role of  $\mathfrak{g}_{-}:=\mathbb{F}_{e}$  (compare with Theorem 5.4). Consider the following map:

$$F: L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) \to \mathfrak{b}_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})^*$$

$$a \mapsto (b \mapsto \Im \operatorname{Tr} ab).$$

**Proposition 7.9.** The kernel of F equals  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$ , therefore  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$  injects into the dual space  $\mathfrak{b}_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})^*$ . Moreover  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$  is preserved by the coadjoint action of  $B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$  and strictly contains  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  as a dense subspace.

Proof. In order to show that the kernel of F is  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$ , consider, for  $n \geq m$ , the operator  $E_{nm} = |n\rangle\langle m| \in \mathfrak{b}_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$  given by  $x \mapsto \langle m|x\rangle|n\rangle$  and, for n > m, the operator  $iE_{nm} \in \mathfrak{b}_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$ . As in the proof of Proposition 7.1, an element  $a \in L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  satisfying  $F(a)(E_{nm}) = 0$  and  $F(a)(iE_{nm}) = 0$  is such that  $\langle m|an\rangle = 0$  for n > m and  $\langle n|an\rangle \in \mathbb{R}$  for  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ , i.e. belongs to  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$ . Let us show that the range of F is preserved by the coadjoint action of  $B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$ . Let  $g \in B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$  and  $a \in L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ . For any  $b \in \mathfrak{b}_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$ , one has:

$$\begin{array}{ll} {\rm Ad}^*(g)F(a)(b) &= F(a)({\rm Ad}(g)(b)) = F(a)(gbg^{-1}) \\ &= \Im {\rm Tr}\, agbg^{-1} = \Im {\rm Tr}\, g^{-1}agb = F(g^{-1}ag)(b), \end{array}$$

where, in the fourth equality, we have used Proposition 2.1 in [20] (since the product agb belongs to  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  and b to  $L_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ ). In fact,  $B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$  acts continuously on the right on  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  by

$$a \cdot g = g^{-1}ag.$$

Then one has the equivariance property

$$F(a \cdot g) = \mathrm{Ad}^*(g)F(a).$$

Moreover the subalgebra  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$  is preserved by the right action of  $B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$  on  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ . It follows that there is a well-defined right action of  $B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$  on the quotient space  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$  defined by

$$[a] \cdot g = [a \cdot g],$$

where [a] denotes the class of  $a \in L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  modulo  $\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$ .

Let us show that  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) \oplus \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$  is dense in  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ . To do this, we will show that any continuous linear form on  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  which vanishes on  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) \oplus \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$  is equal to the zero form. Recall that the dual space of  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  is  $L_{\text{res}}(\mathcal{H})$ , the duality pairing being given by the restricted trace. Consider  $X \in L_{\text{res}}(\mathcal{H})$  such that Tr Xa = 0 and Tr Xb = 0 for any  $a \in \mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  and any  $b \in \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$ . Letting  $b = E_{nm}$  with  $n \geq m$ , we get  $\langle m|Xn\rangle = 0$  for  $n \geq m$ . Letting  $a = E_{nm} - E_{mn} \in \mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ , we get  $\langle m|Xn\rangle - \langle n|Xm\rangle = 0$  for  $n \geq m$ . It follows that  $\langle m|Xn\rangle = 0$  for any  $m, n \in \mathbb{Z}$ , which implies that the bounded linear operator X vanishes, hence  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) \oplus \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$  is dense in  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ . It follows from Section 7.2, that  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) \oplus \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$  is strictly contained in  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ .

Let us show that  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  is dense in  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$ . Consider a class  $[a] \in L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$ , where a is any element in  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ . Since  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) \oplus \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$  is dense in  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ , there is a sequence  $u_i \in \mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  and a sequence  $b_i \in \mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$  such that  $u_i + b_i$  converge to a in  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ . It follows that  $[u_i + b_i] = [u_i]$  converge to [a] in  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$ .

Now we are able to state the following Theorem. The proof uses Lemma 5.7.

**Theorem 7.10.** Consider the Banach Lie group  $B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$ , and

$$(1) \mathfrak{g}_{-} := L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{+}(\mathcal{H}) \subset \mathfrak{b}_{res}^{+}(\mathcal{H})^{*},$$

(2) 
$$\mathbb{B} \subset T^* \operatorname{B}^+_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}), \ \mathbb{B}_b := R_{b^{-1}}^* \mathfrak{g}_-,$$

(3) 
$$\Pi_r^{B_{\text{res}}^+}: B_{\text{res}}^+(\mathcal{H}) \to \Lambda^2 \mathfrak{g}_-^*$$
 defined by

$$\Pi_{r}^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^{+}}(b)([x_{1}]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1}^{+}_{2}},[x_{2}]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1}^{+}_{2}}) = \Im \mathrm{Tr}\,(b^{-1}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1})\,b)\left[p_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(b^{-1}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{2})\,b)\right],$$

(4) 
$$\pi^{B_{\text{res}}^+}(b) = R_b^{**} \Pi_r^{B_{\text{res}}^+}(b).$$

Then  $\left(B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H}), \mathbb{B}, \pi^{B_{res}^+}\right)$  is a Banach Poisson–Lie group.

*Proof.* • Let us show that  $\Pi_r^{B_{\text{res}}^+}$  satisfies the cocycle condition.

$$\begin{split} &\Pi_r^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^+}(u) \left( \mathrm{Ad}^*(g)[x_1]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+}, \mathrm{Ad}^*(g)[x_2]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+} \right) = \Pi_r^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^+}(u) \left( [g^{-1} \, x_1 \, g]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+}, [g^{-1} x_2 \, g]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+} \right) \\ &= \Im \mathrm{Tr} \left( u^{-1} p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(g^{-1} x_1 \, g) \, u \right) \left[ p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(u^{-1} p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(g^{-1} x_2 \, g) u) \right] \end{split}$$

Using the decomposition  $p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(g^{-1}x_1g)=g^{-1}x_1g-p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1}x_1g)$ , the fact that  $\mathfrak{b}_2^+$  is preserved by conjugation by elements in  $B^+_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ , and the fact that  $\mathfrak{b}_2^+$  is isotropic, one has:

$$\begin{split} &\Pi_r^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^+}(u) \left( \mathrm{Ad}^*(g) [x_1]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+}, \mathrm{Ad}^*(g) [x_2]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+} \right) = \Im \mathrm{Tr} \left( u^{-1} g^{-1} x_1 \, g \, u \right) \left[ p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(u^{-1} p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(g^{-1} x_2 \, g) u) \right] \\ &= \Im \mathrm{Tr} \left( u^{-1} g^{-1} x_1 \, g \, u \right) \left[ p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(u^{-1} g^{-1} x_2 \, g u) \right] - \Im \mathrm{Tr} \left( u^{-1} g^{-1} x_1 \, g \, u \right) \left[ p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(u^{-1} p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1} x_2 \, g) u) \right] \\ &= \Im \mathrm{Tr} \left( u^{-1} g^{-1} x_1 \, g \, u \right) \left[ p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(u^{-1} g^{-1} x_2 \, g u) \right] - \Im \mathrm{Tr} \left( g^{-1} x_1 \, g \, u \right) \left[ p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1} x_2 \, g) u \right] \end{split}$$

Using the decompositions  $x_1 = p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_1) + p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_1)$  and  $x_2 = p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_2) + p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_2)$ , one gets 8 terms but 4 of them vanish since  $\mathfrak{b}_2^+$  is isotropic. The remaining terms are:

$$\begin{split} \Pi_r^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^+}(u) \left( \mathrm{Ad}^*(g)[x_1]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+}, \mathrm{Ad}^*(g)[x_2]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+} \right) &= \Im \mathrm{Tr} \left( u^{-1} g^{-1} p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_1) \, g \, u \right) \left[ p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(u^{-1} g^{-1} p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_2) \, g u \right) \right] \\ &+ \Im \mathrm{Tr} \left( u^{-1} g^{-1} p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_1) \, g \, u \right) \left[ p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(u^{-1} g^{-1} p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_2) \, g u \right) \right] \\ &- \Im \mathrm{Tr} \, g^{-1} p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_1) \, g \, p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1} p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_2) \, g ) \\ &- \Im \mathrm{Tr} \, g^{-1} p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_1) \, g \, p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1} p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_2) \, g ) \end{split}$$

The first term in the right hand side equals  $\Pi_r^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^+}(gu)([x_1]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+}, [x_2]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+})$ , the third term equals  $-\Pi_r^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^+}(g)([x_1]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+}, [x_2]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+})$ , whereas the second term equals  $+\Im \mathrm{Tr}\,(p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_1)p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_2))$ , and the last terms equals  $-\Im \mathrm{Tr}\,(p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_1)p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_2))$ .

• It remains to check that  $\pi^{B_{\text{res}}^+}$  satisfies the Jacobi identity (3.1). We will use Lemma 5.7. Using the cocycle identity, one has for any X in  $\mathfrak{b}_{\text{res}}^+(\mathcal{H})$  and  $g \in \mathcal{B}_{\text{res}}^+$ ,

$$T_g\Pi_r^{B_{\text{res}}^+}(L_gX)([x_1],[x_2]) = T_e\Pi_r^{B_{\text{res}}^+}(X)(\text{Ad}^*(g)[x_1],\text{Ad}^*(g)[x_2]),$$

in particular,

$$\begin{split} T_g \Pi_r^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^+}(R_g X)([x_1], [x_2]) &= T_g \Pi_r^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^+}(L_g \mathrm{Ad}(g^{-1})(X))([x_1], [x_2]) \\ &= T_e \Pi_r^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^+}(\mathrm{Ad}(g^{-1})(X))(\mathrm{Ad}^*(g)[x_1], \mathrm{Ad}^*(g)[x_2]) \\ &= T_e \Pi_r^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^+}(\mathrm{Ad}(g^{-1})(X))([g^{-1} x_1 g], [g^{-1} x_2 g]) \end{split}$$

On the other hand

$$\begin{array}{ll} T_e\Pi_r^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^+}(Y)([x_1],[x_2]) & = -\Im\mathrm{Tr}\,[Y,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_1)]p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_2)) - \Im\mathrm{Tr}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_1)p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}([Y,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_2)]) \\ & = -\Im\mathrm{Tr}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_1)[Y,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_2)] = \Im\mathrm{Tr}\,Y[p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_1),p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_2)]. \end{array}$$

It follows that

(7.3) 
$$T_g \Pi_r^{B_{\text{res}}^+}(R_g X)([x_1], [x_2]) = \Im \operatorname{Tr} g^{-1} X g[p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(g^{-1} x_1 g), p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(g^{-1} x_2 g)].$$

In particular, for any  $x_1$  and  $x_2$  in  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ , the 1-form on  $\mathfrak{b}_{res}^+$  given by

$$X \mapsto T_g \Pi_r^{B_{\text{res}}^+}(L_g X)([x_1], [x_2])$$

belongs to  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  and is given by

$$T_g\Pi_{res}^{B_{res}^+}(L_g(\cdot))([x_1],[x_2]) = [p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(g^{-1}\,x_1\,g),p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(g^{-1}\,x_2\,g)]$$

Moreover

$$\begin{split} \Pi_r^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^+}(g)([x_3],[\cdot]) &= \Im \mathrm{Tr}\,(g^{-1}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_3)\,g)p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(\cdot)\,g) \\ &= \Im \mathrm{Tr}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(g^{-1}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_3)\,g)p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(\cdot)\,g) \\ &= -\Im \mathrm{Tr}\,p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_3)\,g)p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(g^{-1}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(\cdot)\,g) \\ &= -\Im \mathrm{Tr}\,g\,p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_3)\,g)\,g^{-1}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(\cdot) \\ &= -\Im \mathrm{Tr}\,g\,p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_3)\,g)\,g^{-1}(\cdot) \end{split}$$

In particular  $i_{[x_3]}\Pi_r^{B_{\text{res}}^+}(g) = -g\,p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_3)\,g)\,g^{-1}$  belongs to  $\mathfrak{b}_2^+(\mathcal{H}) \subset \mathfrak{b}_{\text{res}}^+(\mathcal{H})$ . Using (7.3), it follows that

$$\begin{array}{ll} (7.4) \\ T_g\Pi_r^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^+}(R_gi_{[x_3]}\Pi_r^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^+}(g))([x_1],[x_2]) & = -\Im\mathrm{Tr}\ p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_3)\,g)[p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(g^{-1}\,x_1\,g),p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(g^{-1}\,x_2\,g)] \\ & = -\Im\mathrm{Tr}\ p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_3)\,g)[p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(g^{-1}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_1)\,g),p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(g^{-1}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_2)\,g)], \end{array}$$

where we have used that  $g^{-1} p_{b_2^+}(x_i) g \in \mathfrak{b}_2^+$  for any  $x_i \in L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  and any  $g \in B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$ . Moreover

$$\begin{split} \langle x_1, [i_{[x_3]}\Pi_r^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^+}(g), i_{[x_2]}\Pi_r^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^+}(g)] \rangle &= \Im \mathrm{Tr} \, x_1[g \, p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1} \, p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_3) \, g) \, g^{-1}, g \, p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1} \, p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_2) \, g) \, g^{-1}] \\ &= \Im \mathrm{Tr} \, p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_1)[g \, p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1} \, p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_3) \, g) \, g^{-1}, g \, p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1} \, p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_2) \, g) \, g^{-1}] \\ &= \Im \mathrm{Tr} \, g^{-1} p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_1) g[p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1} \, p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_3) \, g), p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1} \, p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_2) \, g)] \\ &= \Im \mathrm{Tr} \, p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(g^{-1} p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_1) g)[p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1} \, p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_3) \, g), p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1} \, p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_3) \, g)] \\ &= -\Im \mathrm{Tr} \, p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(g^{-1} p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_1) g)[p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1} \, p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_2) \, g), p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(g^{-1} \, p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_3) \, g)] \end{split}$$

Consider  $\alpha = R_{g^{-1}}^*[x_1] \in (T_g B_{\text{res}}^+)^*$ ,  $\beta = R_{g^{-1}}^*[x_2] \in (T_g B_{\text{res}}^+)^*$  and  $\gamma = R_{g^{-1}}^*[x_3] \in (T_g B_{\text{res}}^+)^*$ , for  $x_1$ ,  $x_2$  and  $x_3$  in  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ . Injecting (7.4) and (7.5) into (5.5) and using

the fact that the left hand side of (5.5) defines a tensor, one gets:

$$\begin{split} &\pi\left(\alpha,d\left(\pi(\beta,\gamma)\right)\right) + \pi\left(\beta,d\left(\pi(\gamma,\alpha)\right)\right) + \pi\left(\gamma,d\left(\pi(\alpha,\beta)\right)\right) \\ &= -\Im \mathrm{Tr} \ p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{3}) g)[p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1}) g), p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{2}) g)] \\ &-\Im \mathrm{Tr} \ p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1}) g)[p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{2}) g), p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{3}) g)] \\ &-\Im \mathrm{Tr} \ p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1}) g)[p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{2}) g), p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{3}) g)] \\ &-\Im \mathrm{Tr} \ p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{2}) g)[p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{3}) g), p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1}) g)] \\ &-\Im \mathrm{Tr} \ p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{2}) g)[p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{3}) g), p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1}) g)] \\ &-\Im \mathrm{Tr} \ p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{3}) g)[p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1}) g), p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{2}) g)] \\ &-\Im \mathrm{Tr} \ p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{3}) g)[p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1}) g), p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{2}) g)] \\ &-\Im \mathrm{Tr} \ p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{3}) g)[p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1}) g), p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{2}) g)] \\ &-\Im \mathrm{Tr} \ p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{3}) g)[p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1}) g), p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{2}) g)] \\ &-\Im \mathrm{Tr} \ p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{3}) g)[p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1}) g), p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{2}) g)] \\ &-\Im \mathrm{Tr} \ p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{3}) g)[p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1}) g), p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{2}) g)] \\ &-\Im \mathrm{Tr} \ p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{3}) g)[p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1}) g), p_{\mathbf{b}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathbf{u}_{2}^{+$$

hence  $\pi$  is a Poisson tensor.

Remark 7.11. In the proof of the previous Theorem, we have established that

$$T_e \Pi_{r^{\text{res}}}^{B_{r^{\text{es}}}^+}(Y)([x_1]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+}, [x_2]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+}) = \Im \operatorname{Tr} Y[p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_1), p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_2)],$$

where  $x_1, x_2 \in L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $Y \in \mathfrak{b}_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$ . It follows that  $T_e \Pi_r^{B_{res}^+}$  is the dual map of

(7.6) 
$$L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{+}(\mathcal{H}) \times L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{+}(\mathcal{H}) \to L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{+}(\mathcal{H}) \\ ([x_{1}]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{+}}, [x_{2}]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^{+}}) \mapsto [p_{\mathfrak{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1}), p_{\mathfrak{u}_{2}^{+}}(x_{2})],$$

which is well defined on  $L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+(\mathcal{H})$  since  $[p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_1), p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_2)] \in L_1(\mathcal{H})$  for any  $x_1, x_2 \in L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ . Note that this bracket is continuous and extends the natural bracket of  $\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ .

Along the same lines, we obtain the following Theorem:

**Theorem 7.12.** Consider the Banach Lie group  $U_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ , and

- (1)  $\mathfrak{g}_+ := L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) \subset \mathfrak{u}_{res}^*(\mathcal{H}),$
- (2)  $\mathbb{U} \subset T^* \operatorname{U}_{res}(\mathcal{H}), \ \mathbb{U}_g = R_{q^{-1}}^* \mathfrak{g}_+,$
- (3)  $\Pi_r^{\mathrm{U_{res}}}: \mathrm{U_{res}}(\mathcal{H}) \to \Lambda^2 \mathfrak{g}_+^*$  defined by

$$\Pi_r^{\mathrm{Ures}}(g)([x_1]_{\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}},[x_2]_{\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}}) = \Im \mathrm{Tr}\,(g^{-1}\,p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_1)\,g)\,\Big[p_{\mathfrak{u}_2}(g^{-1}\,p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_2)\,g)\Big]\,,$$

(4) 
$$\pi^{U_{res}}(g) = R_g^{**} \Pi_r^{U_{res}}(g)$$
.

Then  $(U_{res}(\mathcal{H}), \mathbb{U}, \pi^{U_{res}})$  is a Banach Poisson–Lie group.

## 8. Bruhat-Poisson structure of the restricted Grassmannian

In this Section, we construct a generalized Banach Poisson structure on the restricted Grass-mannian, and called it Bruhat-Poisson structure by reference to the finite-dimensional picture developed in [32].

8.1. A Poisson-Lie subgroup of  $U_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . The following definition is identical to the definition in the finite-dimensional case.

**Definition 8.1.** A Banach Lie subgroup H of a Banach Poisson-Lie group G is called a **Banach Poisson-Lie subgroup** if it is a Banach Poisson submanifold of G, i.e. if it carries a Poisson structure such that the inclusion map  $\iota: H \hookrightarrow G$  is a Poisson map.

Let us show the following Proposition.

**Proposition 8.2.** The Banach Lie group  $H := U(\mathcal{H}_+) \times U(\mathcal{H}_-)$  is a Poisson-Lie subgroup of  $U_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ .

Proof. Denote by  $\iota: \mathcal{H} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{U}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  the inclusion map. It is clear that  $\mathcal{H}$  is a Banach submanifold of  $\mathcal{U}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . Denote by  $\mathfrak{h}$  its Lie algebra. Recall that  $\mathbb{U}$  is the subbundle of  $T^*\mathcal{U}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  given by  $\mathbb{U}_g = R_{g^{-1}}^*\mathfrak{g}_+$  where  $\mathfrak{g}_+ := L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ . Denote by  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathfrak{u}_{res}}$  the duality pairing between  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  and  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ , and by  $\mathfrak{h}^0$  the closed subspace of  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  consisting of those covectors in  $\mathfrak{g}_+$  which vanish on the closed subspace  $\mathfrak{h}$  of  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . For any covector  $\alpha \in \iota^*\mathfrak{g}_+$  acting on  $\mathfrak{h}$ , and any vector  $X \in \mathfrak{h}$ , denote by  $[\alpha]_{\mathfrak{h}^0}$  the class of  $\alpha \in \iota^*\mathfrak{g}_+$  in  $\iota^*\mathfrak{g}_+/\mathfrak{h}^0$ . Then the formula

$$\langle [\alpha]_{\mathfrak{h}^0}, X \rangle_{\mathfrak{h}} := \langle \alpha, X \rangle_{\mathfrak{u}_{res}},$$

defines a duality pairing between  $\mathbb{H}_e := i^* \mathfrak{g}_+/\mathfrak{h}^0$  and  $\mathfrak{h}$ . It follows that  $\mathbb{H} := i^* \mathbb{U}/(TH)^0$  is a subbundle of  $T^*H$  in duality with TH. Recall that the Poisson tensor on  $U_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is defined as follows

$$\Pi_r^{\text{Ures}}(h)(\alpha,\beta) = \Im \text{Tr} \left( h^{-1} p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_1) h \right) \left[ p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(h^{-1} p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_2) h) \right]$$

where  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$  in  $\mathfrak{g}_+ = L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}$  and  $x_1, x_2 \in L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  are such that  $\alpha = [x_1]_{\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}}$  and  $\beta = [x_2]_{\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}}$ . Note that an element  $x_2 = \begin{pmatrix} A & B \\ C & D \end{pmatrix} \in L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  belongs to  $\mathfrak{h}^0$  if and only if  $A \in \mathfrak{u}_1(\mathcal{H})$  and  $D \in \mathfrak{u}_1(\mathcal{H})$ . In that case, one has

$$x_2 = \begin{pmatrix} A & -C^* \\ C & D \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 0 & B + C^* \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

with  $p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_2) = \begin{pmatrix} A - C^* \\ C D \end{pmatrix}$  and  $p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_2) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & B + C^* \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$ . Note also that for any  $h = \begin{pmatrix} h_1 & 0 \\ 0 & h_2 \end{pmatrix} \in U(\mathcal{H}_+) \times U(\mathcal{H}_-)$ , one has

$$h^{-1}p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_2)h = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & h_1^{-1}(B+C^*)h_2 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \in \mathfrak{b}_2^+(\mathcal{H}).$$

It follows that  $\Pi_r^{\mathrm{Ures}}(h)(\cdot,\beta)=0$  whenever  $\beta\in\mathfrak{h}^0$ . By skew-symmetry of  $\Pi_r^{\mathrm{Ures}}$ , one also has  $\Pi_r^{\mathrm{Ures}}(h)(\alpha,\cdot)=0$  whenever  $\alpha\in\mathfrak{h}^0$ . This allows to define the following map

$$\Pi_r^H : H \to \Lambda^2 \mathbb{H}_e^*$$

by

$$\Pi_r^H(h)([\alpha]_{\mathfrak{h}^0},[\beta]_{\mathfrak{h}^0}) := \Pi_r^{\mathrm{U}_{\mathrm{res}}}(h)(\alpha,\beta)$$

for  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$  in  $\mathfrak{g}_+ = L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}$ . Set  $\pi_g^H := R_g^{**}\Pi_r^H$ . The Jacobi identity for  $\pi^H$  follows from the Jacobi identity for  $\pi^{\mathrm{U}_{\mathrm{res}}}$ . By construction, the injection  $\iota: H \hookrightarrow \mathrm{U}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})$  is a Poisson map.  $\square$ 

## 8.2. The restricted Grassmannian as a quotient Poisson homogeneous space.

**Theorem 8.3.** The restricted Grassmannian  $Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H}) = U_{res}(\mathcal{H})/U(\mathcal{H}_+) \times U(\mathcal{H}_-)$  carries a natural Poisson structure  $(Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H}), T^*Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H}), \pi^{Gr_{res}})$  such that :

- (1) the canonical projection  $p: U_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \to Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is a Poisson map,
- (2) the natural action  $U_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \times Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \to Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  by left translations is a Poisson map.

Proof. (1) The tangent space at  $eH \in Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H}) = U_{res}(\mathcal{H})/U(\mathcal{H}_+) \times U(\mathcal{H}_-)$  can be identified with the quotient Banach space  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})/(\mathfrak{u}(\mathcal{H}_+) \oplus \mathfrak{u}(\mathcal{H}_-))$  which is isomorphic to the Hilbert space

$$\mathfrak{m} := \{ \begin{pmatrix} 0 & A \\ -A^* & 0 \end{pmatrix} \in \mathfrak{u}_2(\mathcal{H}) \}.$$

The duality pairing between  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $\mathfrak{g}_{+} = L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  induces a strong duality pairing between the quotient space  $\mathfrak{u}_{res}(\mathcal{H})/(\mathfrak{u}(\mathcal{H}_{+}) \oplus \mathfrak{u}(\mathcal{H}_{-})) = \mathfrak{m}$  and  $\mathfrak{h}^{0} \subset \mathfrak{g}_{+}$ . For  $\alpha, \beta \in T_{gH}^{*} \operatorname{Gr}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ , identify  $p^{*}\alpha \in T_{g}^{*} \operatorname{U}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  with an element  $L_{g^{-1}}^{*}x_{1}$  in  $L_{g^{-1}}^{*}\mathfrak{h}^{0}$ , and  $p^{*}\beta$  with  $L_{g^{-1}}^{*}x_{2} \in L_{g^{-1}}^{*}\mathfrak{h}^{0}$ . Define

$$\pi_{gH}^{Gr_{\text{res}}}(\alpha, \beta) = \pi_g^{U_{\text{res}}}(p^*\alpha, p^*\beta).$$

We have to check that the right hand side is invariant by the natural right action of H on  $U_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ , which induces an action of H on forms in  $T_g^* U_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  by  $\gamma \to R_{h^{-1}}^* \gamma \in T_{gh}^* U_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . In other words, we have to check that

$$(8.1) \qquad \qquad \pi_g^{\mathrm{U_{res}}}((p^*\alpha)_g,(p^*\beta)_g) = \pi_{gh}^{\mathrm{U_{res}}}(R_{h^{-1}}^*(p^*\alpha)_g,R_{h^{-1}}^*(p^*\beta)_g) \\ \Leftrightarrow \pi_g^{\mathrm{U_{res}}}(L_{g^{-1}}^*x_1,L_{g^{-1}}^*x_2) = \pi_{gh}^{\mathrm{U_{res}}}(R_{h^{-1}}^*L_{g^{-1}}^*x_1,R_{h^{-1}}^*L_{g^{-1}}^*x_2) \\ \Leftrightarrow \Pi_r^{\mathrm{U_{res}}}(g)(\mathrm{Ad}_{g^{-1}}^*x_1,\mathrm{Ad}_{g^{-1}}^*x_2) = \Pi_r^{\mathrm{U_{res}}}(gh)(R_{gh}^*R_{h^{-1}}^*L_{g^{-1}}^*x_1,R_{gh}^*R_{h^{-1}}^*L_{g^{-1}}^*x_2) \\ \mathrm{Note\ that}\ R_{gh}^*\gamma(X) = \gamma(R_{gh}X) = \gamma(Xgh) = R_h^*\gamma(Xg) = R_g^*R_h^*\gamma(X).\ \mathrm{Therefore}\ R_{gh}^* = R_g^*R_h^*.\ \mathrm{It\ follows\ that}\ (8.1)\ \mathrm{is\ equivalent\ to}$$

$$\Pi_r^{\mathrm{U_{res}}}(g)(\mathrm{Ad}_{g^{-1}}^*x_1,\mathrm{Ad}_{g^{-1}}^*x_2) = \Pi_r^{\mathrm{U_{res}}}(gh)(\mathrm{Ad}_{g^{-1}}^*x_1,\mathrm{Ad}_{g^{-1}}^*x_2)$$

By the cocycle identity  $\Pi_r^{U_{res}}(gh) = \operatorname{Ad}(g)^{**}\Pi_r^{U_{res}}(h) + \Pi_r^{U_{res}}(g)$ , one has

$$\Pi_r^{\mathrm{U}_{\mathrm{res}}}(gh)(\mathrm{Ad}_{g^{-1}}^*x_1,\mathrm{Ad}_{g^{-1}}^*x_2) = \Pi_r^{\mathrm{U}_{\mathrm{res}}}(h)(\mathrm{Ad}_g^*\mathrm{Ad}_{g^{-1}}^*x_1,\mathrm{Ad}_g^*\mathrm{Ad}_{g^{-1}}^*x_2) + \Pi_r^{\mathrm{U}_{\mathrm{res}}}(g)(\mathrm{Ad}_{g^{-1}}^*x_1,\mathrm{Ad}_{g^{-1}}^*x_2)$$

Since  $\Pi_r^{\text{U}_{\text{res}}}(h)$  vanishes on  $\mathfrak{h}^0$ , one has

$$\Pi_r^{U_{res}}(h)(\mathrm{Ad}_{h^{-1}}^*x_1,\mathrm{Ad}_{h^{-1}}^*x_2)=0,$$

therefore equation (8.1) is satisfied. The Jacobi identity for  $\pi^{Gr_{\text{res}}}$  follows from the Jacobi identity for  $\pi^{U_{\text{res}}}$ . Moreover p is a Poisson map by construction.

(2) Consider the action

$$a_U : \operatorname{U}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}) \times \operatorname{Gr}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}) \to \operatorname{Gr}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H})$$
  
 $(g_1, gH) \mapsto g_1gH$ 

by left translations. Note that the tangent map to  $a_U$  is given by

$$T_{(g_1,gH)}a_U: T_{g_1} \operatorname{U}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}) \oplus T_{gH} \operatorname{Gr}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}) \to T_{g_1gH} \operatorname{Gr}_{\operatorname{res}}^0(\mathcal{H}) \\ (X_{g_1}, X_{gH}) \mapsto p_*[(R_g)_* X_{g_1}] + (L_{g_1})_* X_{gH}.$$

Therefore, for any  $\alpha \in T_{g_1gH}^* \operatorname{Gr}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H})$ ,

$$\alpha \circ T_{(g_1,gH)} a_U(X_{g_1}, X_{gH}) = \alpha(p_*[(R_g)_* X_{g_1}]) + \alpha((L_{g_1})_* X_{gH})$$
  
=  $R_g^* p^* \alpha(X_{g_1}) + L_{g_1}^* \alpha(X_{gH}).$ 

In other words

$$\alpha \circ T_{(g_1,gH)}a_U = R_g^* p^* \alpha + L_{g_1}^* \alpha,$$

where  $R_g^*p^*\alpha \in T_{g_1} \operatorname{U}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $L_{g_1}^*\alpha \in T_{gH} \operatorname{Gr}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . In order to show that  $a_U$  is a Poisson map, we have to show that

(a) for any  $\alpha \in T^*_{g_1gH} \operatorname{Gr}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H})$ , the covector  $R^*_g p^* \alpha$  belongs to

$$\mathbb{U}_{g_1} = R_{(g_1)^{-1}}^* L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}) / \mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H}),$$

(b) the Poisson tensors  $\pi^{U_{res}}$  and  $\pi^{Gr_{res}}$  are related by

$$\pi_{q_1qH}^{Gr_{\rm res}}(\alpha,\beta) = \pi_{q_1}^{\rm Ures}(R_q^*p^*\alpha, R_q^*p^*\beta) + \pi_{qH}^{Gr_{\rm res}}(L_{q_1}^*\alpha, L_{q_1}^*\beta).$$

For point (a), let us show that for  $\alpha \in T^*_{g_1gH} \operatorname{Gr}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H})$ , and  $g_1, g \in \operatorname{U}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H})$ , one has  $R^*_{g_1}R^*_gp^*\alpha \in L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ . Recall that  $p^*\alpha$  can by identified with an element  $L^*_{(g_1g)^{-1}}x_1$  where  $x_1 \in \mathfrak{h}^0$ . Therefore  $R^*_{g_1}R^*_gp^*\alpha = \operatorname{Ad}^*_{(g_1g)^{-1}}x_1$ . For  $X \in T_e \operatorname{U}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H})$ , one has

$$R_{g_1}^* R_g^* p^* \alpha(X) = \Im \operatorname{Tr} x_1 \operatorname{Ad}_{(g_1 g)^{-1}}(X) = \Im \operatorname{Tr} x_1 (g_1 g)^{-1} X g_1 g$$
  
=  $\Im \operatorname{Tr} g_1 g x_1 (g_1 g)^{-1} X$ .

Since  $g_1gx_1(g_1g)^{-1} \in L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$  for any  $g_1, g \in U_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $x_1 \in L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ , it follows that  $R_{q_1}^* R_q^* p^* \alpha \in L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{u}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ .

In order to prove (b), note that for  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta \in T_{g_1gH}^* \operatorname{Gr}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ , one has

$$\begin{split} \pi^{Gr_{\mathrm{res}}}_{g_1gH}(\alpha,\beta) &= \pi^{\mathrm{U}_{\mathrm{res}}}_{g_1g}(p^*\alpha,p^*\beta) = \Pi^{\mathrm{U}_{\mathrm{res}}}_{r}(g_1g)(R^*_{g_1g}p^*\alpha,R^*_{g_1g}p^*\beta) \\ &= \mathrm{Ad}(g_1)^*\Pi^{\mathrm{U}_{\mathrm{res}}}_{r}(g)(R^*_{g_1g}p^*\alpha,R^*_{g_1g}p^*\beta) + \Pi^{\mathrm{U}_{\mathrm{res}}}_{r}(g_1)(R^*_{g_1g}p^*\alpha,R^*_{g_1g}p^*\beta) \\ &= \Pi^{\mathrm{U}_{\mathrm{res}}}_{r}(g)(L^*_{g_1}R^*_{g}p^*\alpha,L^*_{g_1}R^*_{g}p^*\beta) + \Pi^{\mathrm{U}_{\mathrm{res}}}_{r}(g_1)(R^*_{g_1}R^*_{g}p^*\alpha,R^*_{g_1}R^*_{g}p^*\beta) \\ &= \pi^{\mathrm{U}_{\mathrm{res}}}_{g}(L^*_{g_1}p^*\alpha,L^*_{g_1}p^*\beta) + \pi^{\mathrm{U}_{\mathrm{res}}}_{g_1}(R^*_{g}p^*\alpha,R^*_{g}p^*\beta) \\ &= \pi^{\mathrm{U}_{\mathrm{res}}}_{g}(p^*L^*_{g_1}\alpha,p^*L^*_{g_1}\beta) + \pi^{\mathrm{U}_{\mathrm{res}}}_{g_1}(R^*_{g}p^*\alpha,R^*_{g}p^*\beta) \\ &= \pi^{Gr_{\mathrm{res}}}_{gH}(L^*_{g_1}\alpha,L^*_{g_1}\beta) + \pi^{\mathrm{U}_{\mathrm{res}}}_{g_1}(R^*_{g}p^*\alpha,R^*_{g}p^*\beta), \end{split}$$

where we have used the cocycle identity.

9. Poisson action of  $B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$  on  $Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  and Schubert cells

9.1. **Poisson action of**  $B^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  **on**  $Gr^0_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . The next Theorem shows that the action of  $B^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  on  $Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is a Poisson map, where  $B^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is endowed with the Banach Poisson–Lie group structure defined in Section 7, and where  $Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is endowed with the Bruhat-Poisson structure defined in Section 8.

**Theorem 9.1.** The following right action of  $B_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  on  $Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H}) = GL_{res}(\mathcal{H})/P_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is a Poisson map:

$$a_B : \operatorname{Gr}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}) \times \operatorname{B}_{\operatorname{res}}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \to \operatorname{Gr}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}) (g\operatorname{P}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}), b) \mapsto (b^{-1}g)\operatorname{P}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}).$$

*Proof.* The tangent map to the action  $a_B$  reads

$$T_{(gH,b)}a_B: T_{gH}\operatorname{Gr}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}) \oplus T_b\operatorname{B}_{\operatorname{res}}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H}) \to T_{b^{-1}gP_{\operatorname{res}}}\operatorname{Gr}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H})$$
  
 $(X_{gH}, X_b) \mapsto (L_{(b^{-1})})_*X_{gH} - p_*(R_q)_*(b^{-1}X_bb^{-1}).$ 

Therefore, for any  $\alpha \in T_{b^{-1}aP_{res}}^* \operatorname{Gr}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ ,

$$\alpha \circ T_{(gH,b)} a_B(X_{gH}, X_b) = \alpha((L_{(b^{-1})})_* X_{gH}) - \alpha(p_*(R_g)_* b^{-1} X_b b^{-1})$$
  
=  $L_{b^{-1}}^* \alpha(X_{gH}) - R_{b^{-1}}^* L_{b^{-1}}^* R_g^* p^* \alpha(X_b),$ 

and

$$\alpha \circ T_{(gH,b)}a_B = L_{b^{-1}}^* \alpha - R_{b^{-1}}^* L_{b^{-1}}^* R_g^* p^* \alpha,$$

where  $L_{b^{-1}}^* \alpha \in T_{aH}^* \operatorname{Gr}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $R_{b^{-1}}^* L_{b^{-1}}^* R_q^* p^* \alpha \in T_b^* \operatorname{B}_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ .

(a) Let us show that for any  $\alpha \in T_{b^{-1}gP_{\mathrm{res}}}^* \operatorname{Gr}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})$  and any  $b \in \operatorname{B}_{\mathrm{res}}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ , the form  $R_{b^{-1}}^* L_{b^{-1}}^* R_g^* p^* \alpha$  belongs to  $\mathbb{B}_b = R_{b^{-1}}^* L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})/\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ . Recall that  $\alpha$  can be identified with an element  $L_{(b^{-1}g)^{-1}}^* x_1$  where  $x_1 \in \mathfrak{h}^0$ . For  $X \in T_e \operatorname{B}_{\mathrm{res}}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ , one has

$$\begin{array}{ll} L_{b^{-1}}^*R_g^*p^*\alpha(X) &= \alpha(p_*R_{g^*}(L_{b^{-1}})_*X) = \Im \mathrm{Tr}\, x_1(L_{g^{-1}b})_*p_*R_{g^*}(L_{b^{-1}})_*X) \\ &= \Im \mathrm{Tr}\, x_1p_*(\mathrm{Ad}(g^{-1})X) = \Im \mathrm{Tr}\, p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_1)g^{-1}Xg \\ &= \Im \mathrm{Tr}\, gp_{\mathfrak{b}_1^+}(x_1)g^{-1}X. \end{array}$$

Recall that for  $x_1 = \begin{pmatrix} A & B \\ C & D \end{pmatrix} \in \mathfrak{h}^0$ ,  $p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_1) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & B + C^* \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$ . Since for any  $g \in GL_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  and any  $x_1 \in \mathfrak{h}^0$ ,  $gp_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_1)g^{-1} \in L_{1,2}(\mathcal{H})$ , the form  $R_{b^{-1}}^*L_{b^{-1}}^*R_g^*p^*\alpha$  belongs to  $\mathbb{B}_b$ .

(b) Let us show that the Poisson tensors  $\pi^{B_{\text{res}}^+}$  and  $\pi^{Gr_{\text{res}}}$  are related by

$$\pi_{b^{-1}gP_{\text{res}}}^{Gr_{\text{res}}}(\alpha,\beta) = \pi_{gH}^{Gr_{\text{res}}}(L_{b^{-1}}^*\alpha, L_{b^{-1}}^*\beta) + \pi_{b}^{B_{\text{res}}^+}(R_{b^{-1}}^*L_{b^{-1}}^*R_g^*p^*\alpha, R_{b^{-1}}^*L_{b^{-1}}^*R_g^*p^*\beta).$$
One has

$$\begin{split} \pi_b^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^+}(R_{b^{-1}}^*L_{b^{-1}}^*R_g^*p^*\alpha,R_{b^{-1}}^*L_{b^{-1}}^*R_g^*p^*\beta) &= \Pi_r^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^+}(b)([gp_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_1)g^{-1}]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+},[gp_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_2)g^{-1}]_{\mathfrak{b}_{1,2}^+}) \\ &= \Im\mathrm{Tr}\,\left(b^{-1}p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(gp_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_1)g^{-1})b\right)\left[p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(b^{-1}p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(gp_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_2)g^{-1})b)\right] \\ &= \Im\mathrm{Tr}\,p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(gp_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_1)g^{-1})b\left[p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(b^{-1}p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(gp_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_2)g^{-1})b)\right]b^{-1} \\ &= \Im\mathrm{Tr}\,(b^{-1}gp_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_1)g^{-1}b)\left[p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(b^{-1}p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(gp_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_2)g^{-1})b)\right] \\ &= \Im\mathrm{Tr}\,(b^{-1}gp_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_1)g^{-1}b)\left[p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(b^{-1}gp_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_2)g^{-1})b\right] \\ &-\Im\mathrm{Tr}\,(b^{-1}gp_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_1)g^{-1}b)\left[p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(b^{-1}p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(gp_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_2)g^{-1})b\right] \\ \end{split}$$

Therefore

$$\begin{array}{l} (9.1) \\ \pi_b^{B_{\mathrm{res}}^+}(R_{b^{-1}}^*L_{b^{-1}}^*R_g^*p^*\alpha, R_{b^{-1}}^*L_{b^{-1}}^*R_g^*p^*\beta) = \\ \Im \mathrm{Tr} \left( b^{-1}gp_{\mathfrak{b}_3^+}(x_1)g^{-1}b \right) \left[ p_{\mathfrak{b}_3^+}(b^{-1}gp_{\mathfrak{b}_3^+}(x_2)g^{-1}b) \right] - \Im \mathrm{Tr} \left( gp_{\mathfrak{b}_3^+}(x_1)g^{-1} \right) \left[ p_{\mathfrak{b}_3^+}(gp_{\mathfrak{b}_3^+}(x_2)g^{-1}) \right]. \end{array}$$

On the other hand

$$\begin{split} \pi_{gH}^{Gr_{\mathrm{res}}}(L_{b^{-1}}^{*}\alpha,L_{b^{-1}}^{*}\beta) &= \Pi_{r}^{\mathrm{Ures}}(g)([gp_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1})g^{-1}],[gp_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{2})g^{-1}]) \\ &= \Im\mathrm{Tr}\,(g^{-1}p_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(gp_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1})g^{-1})g)\left[p_{\mathfrak{u}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(gp_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1})g^{-1})g)\right] \\ &= \Im\mathrm{Tr}\,p_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1})\left[p_{\mathfrak{u}_{2}^{+}}(g^{-1}p_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(gp_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1})g^{-1})g)\right] \\ &= \Im\mathrm{Tr}\,p_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1})(g^{-1}p_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(gp_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1})g^{-1})g \\ &= \Im\mathrm{Tr}\,gp_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1})g^{-1}p_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(gp_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1})g^{-1}) \end{split}$$

which is the second term in the right hand side of equation (9.1) with the opposite sign. Moreover, since

$$\operatorname{Gr}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}) = \operatorname{GL}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}) / \operatorname{P}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}) = \operatorname{U}_{\operatorname{res}}(\mathcal{H}) / \left(\operatorname{U}(\mathcal{H}_{+}) \times \operatorname{U}(\mathcal{H}_{-})\right)$$

there exist  $g_1 \in U_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  and  $p_1 \in P_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  such that  $b^{-1}g = g_1p_1$ . In fact, the pair  $(g_1, p_1)$  is defined modulo the right action by H given by  $(g_1, p_1) \cdot h = (g_1h, h^{-1}p_1)$ . It follows that the first term in the right hand side of equation (9.1) reads

$$\begin{split} &\Im \mathrm{Tr} \left( b^{-1} g p_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1}) g^{-1} b \right) \left[ p_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(b^{-1} g p_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{2}) g^{-1} b \right) \right] \\ &= \Im \mathrm{Tr} \left( g_{1} p_{1} p_{\mathfrak{b}_{3}^{+}}(x_{1}) p_{1}^{-1} g_{1}^{-1} \right) \left[ p_{\mathfrak{b}_{3}^{+}}(g_{1} p_{1} p_{\mathfrak{b}_{3}^{+}}(x_{2}) p_{1}^{-1} g_{1}^{-1} \right) \right] \end{split}$$

Recall that for any  $x_1 = \begin{pmatrix} A & B \\ C & D \end{pmatrix} \in \mathfrak{h}^0$ , one has

$$x_1 = \begin{pmatrix} A & -C^* \\ C & D \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 0 & B + C^* \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

with  $p_{\mathfrak{u}_2^+}(x_1) = \begin{pmatrix} A & -C^* \\ C & D \end{pmatrix}$  and  $p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_1) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & B + C^* \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$ . Note that for any  $p_1 = \begin{pmatrix} P_1 & P_2 \\ 0 & P_3 \end{pmatrix} \in P_{\text{res}}(\mathcal{H})$ , one has

$$p_1^{-1} = \begin{pmatrix} P_1^{-1} & -P_1^{-1}P_2P_3^{-1} \\ 0 & P_2^{-1} \end{pmatrix} \in P_{\text{res}}(\mathcal{H}),$$

and

$$p_1 p_{\mathfrak{b}_2^+}(x_1) p_1^{-1} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & P_1(B+C^*)P_3^{-1} \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \in \mathfrak{b}_2^+(\mathcal{H}).$$

Therefore

$$\begin{split} &\Im \mathrm{Tr}\,(b^{-1}gp_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1})g^{-1}b)\left[p_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(b^{-1}gp_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{2})g^{-1}b)\right]\\ &=\Im \mathrm{Tr}\,(g_{1}p_{1}p_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1})p_{1}^{-1}g_{1}^{-1})\left[p_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(g_{1}p_{1}p_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{2})p_{1}^{-1}g_{1}^{-1})\right]\\ &=\Pi_{r}^{\mathrm{Ures}}(g_{1})([g_{1}p_{1}p_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1})p_{1}^{-1}g_{1}^{-1}],[g_{1}p_{1}p_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{2})p_{1}^{-1}g_{1}^{-1}])\\ &=\Pi_{r}^{\mathrm{Ures}}(g_{1})([b^{-1}gp_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{1})g^{-1}b],[b^{-1}gp_{\mathfrak{b}_{2}^{+}}(x_{2})g^{-1}b])\\ &=\pi_{g_{1}H}^{Gr_{\mathrm{res}}}(\alpha,\beta)=\pi_{b^{-1}gP_{\mathrm{res}}}^{Gr_{\mathrm{res}}}(\alpha,\beta). \end{split}$$

9.2. Schubert cells of the restricted Grassmannian. In this Section,  $\mathcal{H}$  will be specified to be the space  $L^2(\mathbb{S}^1,\mathbb{C})$  of complex square-integrable functions defined almost everywhere on the unit circle  $\mathbb{S}^1 = \{z \in \mathbb{C}, |z| = 1\}$  modulo the equivalence relation that identifies two functions that are equal almost everywhere. In that case, the inner product of two elements f and g in  $L^2(\mathbb{S}^1,\mathbb{C})$  reads  $\langle f,g\rangle = \int_{\mathbb{S}^1} \overline{f(z)}g(z)d\mu(z)$ , where  $d\mu(z)$  denotes the Lebesgue mesure on the circle. Let us recall some geometric facts about the restricted Grassmannian that were established in [42], Chapter 7. Set  $\mathcal{H}_+ = \operatorname{span}\{z^n, n \geq 0\}$  and  $\mathcal{H}_- = \operatorname{span}\{z^n, n < 0\}$ .

The restricted Grassmannian admits a stratification  $\{\Sigma_S, S \in \mathcal{S}\}$  as well as a decomposition into Schubert cells  $\{\mathcal{C}_S, S \in \mathcal{S}\}$ , which are dual to each other in the following sense:

- (i) the same set S indexes the cells  $\{C_S\}$  and the strata  $\{\Sigma_S\}$ ;
- (ii) the dimension of  $C_S$  is the codimension of  $\Sigma_S$ ;
- (iii)  $C_S$  meets  $\Sigma_S$  transversally in a single point, and meets no other stratum of the same codimension.

A element S of the set S is a subset of  $\mathbb{Z}$ , which is bounded from below and contains all sufficiently large integers. Given  $S \in S$ , define the subspace  $\mathcal{H}_S$  of the restricted Grassmannian  $Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  by :

$$\mathcal{H}_S = \overline{\operatorname{span}\{z^s, s \in S\}}.$$

Recall the following Proposition:

**Proposition 9.2** (Proposition 7.1.6 in [42]). For any  $W \in Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  there is a set  $S \in \mathcal{S}$  such that the orthogonal projection  $W \to \mathcal{H}_S$  is an isomorphism. In other words the sets  $\{\mathcal{U}_S, S \in \mathcal{S}\}$ , where

 $\mathcal{U}_S = \{W \in Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H}), \text{ the orthogonal projection } W \to \mathcal{H}_S \text{ is an isomorphism}\},$ 

form an open covering of  $Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ .

Following [42], let us introduce the Banach Lie groups  $N_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$  and  $N_{res}^-(\mathcal{H})$ :

$$N_{\mathrm{res}}^+(\mathcal{H}) = \{ A \in \mathrm{GL}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H}), A(z^k \mathcal{H}_+) = z^k \mathcal{H}_+ \text{ and } (A - \mathrm{Id})(z^k \mathcal{H}_+) \subset z^{k+1} \mathcal{H}_+, \ \forall k \in \mathbb{Z} \},$$

$$N_{\mathrm{res}}^-(\mathcal{H}) = \{ A \in \mathrm{GL}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H}), A(z^k \mathcal{H}_-) = z^k \mathcal{H}_- \text{ and } (A - \mathrm{Id})(z^k \mathcal{H}_-) \subset z^{k+1} \mathcal{H}_-, \ \forall k \in \mathbb{Z} \}.$$

In other words, the group  $N_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  is the subgroup of  $B_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  consisting of the triangular operators with respect to the basis  $\{|n\rangle := z^n, n \in \mathbb{Z}\}$  which have only 1's on the diagonal.

**Proposition 9.3.** The Banach Lie group  $N_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  is a normal subgroup of  $B_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  and the quotient group  $B_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})/N_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  is isomorphic to the group of bounded linear positive definite operators which are diagonal with respect to the orthonormal basis  $\{|z^k\rangle, k \in \mathbb{Z}\}$ .

Proof. For a triangular operator  $g \in B^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ , the diagonal coefficients of g and  $g^{-1}$  are inverses of each other :  $\langle n|g^{-1}n\rangle = \langle n|gn\rangle^{-1}$ ,  $\forall n\in\mathbb{Z}$ . Therefore, for any element  $h\in N^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ , the composed operator  $ghg^{-1}$  has only 1's on it's diagonal and belong to  $N^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . This implies that  $N^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is a normal subgroup of  $B^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . Recall that D denotes the linear transformation consisting in taking the diagonal part of a linear operator (see equation (1.7)). Since  $|\langle n|D(A)m\rangle| \leq ||A||$  and D(A) is diagonal, the linear transformation D maps bounded operators to bounded operators. By the definition of  $B^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ , the range of  $D: B^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \to L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$  is the group of bounded linear positive definite operators which are diagonal with respect to the orthonormal basis  $\{|z^k\rangle: k\in\mathbb{Z}\}$ . Moreover, the kernel of  $D: B^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \to L_{\infty}(\mathcal{H})$  is exactly  $N^{\pm}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ .

**Proposition 9.4.** (i) The cell  $C_S$  is the orbit of  $\mathcal{H}_S$  under  $B^+_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . (ii) The stratum  $\Sigma_S$  is the orbit of  $\mathcal{H}_S$  under  $B^-_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ .

*Proof.* It follows from Proposition 7.4.1 in [42], that the cell  $C_S$  is the orbit of  $\mathcal{H}_S$  under  $N_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$ . Symmetrically, it follows from Proposition 7.3.3 in [42], that the stratum  $\Sigma_S$  is the orbit of  $\mathcal{H}_S$  under  $N_{res}^-(\mathcal{H})$ . Since the diagonal part of an operator in  $B_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  acts trivially, one gets the same result replacing  $N_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$  by  $B_{res}^{\pm}(\mathcal{H})$ .

Recall that the restricted Grassmannian is a Hilbert manifold endowed with the Poisson structure constructed in Theorem 8.3. In this Hilbert context, the Poisson tensor  $\pi^{Gr_{res}}$  defines a bundle map  $(\pi^{Gr_{res}})^{\sharp}$ :  $T^* \operatorname{Gr}_{res}(\mathcal{H}) \to T \operatorname{Gr}_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ . The range of this map is called the **characteristic distribution** of the Poisson structure, and the maximal integral submanifolds of this distribution are called **symplectic leaves** (see [37] Section 7 for a general discussion on characteristic distributions and symplectic leaves in the Banach context).

**Theorem 9.5.** The Schubert cells  $\{C_S, S \in \mathcal{S}\}$  are the symplectic leaves of  $Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$ .

*Proof.* The integrability of the characteristic distribution follows from Theorem 6 in [40], since  $Gr_{res}(\mathcal{H})$  is a Hilbert manifold. The fact that the symplectic leaves are the orbits of  $B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$  follows from the construction as in the finite-dimensional case (see Theorem 4.6 (3) in [32]). It follows from Proposition 9.4 that the orbits of  $B_{res}^+(\mathcal{H})$  coincide with the Schubert cells  $\{C_S, S \in \mathcal{S}\}$ .

Remark 9.6. Let  $\Gamma^+$  be the group of real-analytic functions  $g:\mathbb{S}^1\to\mathbb{C}^*$ , which extend to holomorphic functions g from the unit disc  $\mathbb{D}=\{z\in\mathbb{C}:|z|\leq 1\}$  to  $\mathbb{C}^*$ , satisfying g(0)=1. Any such function  $g\in\Gamma^+$  can be written  $g=e^f$ , where f is a holomorphic function on  $\mathbb{D}$  such that f(0)=0. The group  $\Gamma^+$  acts by multiplication operators on  $\mathcal{H}$  and therefore also on  $\mathrm{Gr}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})$ . As explained in [52] (see Proposition 5.13), the action of  $\Gamma^+$  on (some subgrassmannians of)  $\mathrm{Gr}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})$  generates the KdV hierarchy. It is easy to see that  $\Gamma^+\subset\mathrm{B}^+_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})$ . Indeed, by Proposition 2.3 in [52],  $\Gamma^+\subset\mathrm{GL}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H}):=\mathrm{GL}(\mathcal{H})\cap\mathrm{L}_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})$ . Since  $g\in\Gamma^+$  is holomorphic in  $\mathbb{D}$  and satisfies g(0)=1, the Fourier decomposition of g reads  $g(z)=1+\sum_{k>0}g_kz^k$ . Therefore  $g(z)\cdot z^n=z^n+\sum_{k>0}g_kz^{k+n}$ . It follows that the multiplication operator by g is a upper triangular operator  $M_g\in\mathrm{B}^+_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})$ , with diagonal elements equal to 1. Therefore  $\Gamma^+\subset\mathrm{B}^+_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})$  and, by Theorem 9.1, the action of  $\mathrm{B}^+_{\mathrm{res}}(\mathcal{H})$  on the restricted Grassmannian is a Poisson action.

**Acknowledgment 1.** I would first and foremost like to thank T.S. Ratiu who brought the theory of Poisson–Lie groups to my attention when I was a post-graduate in Lausanne. It was only much later that I understood it to be the key to understanding [52] via the Poisson theory. I could not have written my paper without the help of D. Beltiţă who not only gave me the references indicating where the problem of triangulating an operator was studied, but who also gave me the electronic version of the documents when I was unable to go to any

library. My paper was finally produced thanks to the support of the CNRS, of the University of Lille (France), in particular thanks to the CEMPI Labex (ANR-11-LABX-0007-01), as well as to the Pauli Institute in Vienna (Austria) offering very nice working conditions. The special assistance given by the CNRS for the promotion of women scientists was crucial for the inception of this paper which also benefited from the exchange in the early months of 2015 with other researchers during the Shape Analysis programme at the Erwin Schrodinger Institute in Vienna. The discussions with C. Vizman, K.-H. Neeb and F. Gay-Balmaz were particularly fruitful as were the WGMP lectures (exchanges with D. Beltiţă, T. Golinski, F. Pelletier, C. Roger and, last but not least, G. Larotonda). Finally I heartily thank Y. Kosmann-Schwarzbach and D. Bennequin for their valuable appreciations of a presentation of my paper.

## References

- [1] R. Abraham, J.E. Marsden, T. Ratiu, *Manifolds, Tensor Analysis, and Applications* (second edition), Applied Mathematical Sciences 75, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1988.
- [2] J. Arazy, Some remarks on interpolation theorems and the boundness of the triangular projection in unitary matrix spaces, Integral Equations and Operator Theory, Vol. 1/4, (1978), 453–495.
- [3] C. Balleier, T. Wurzbacher, On the geometry and quantization of symplectic Howe pairs, Mathematische Zeitschrift, Vol. 271 (2012), no. 1, 577–591.
- [4] D. Beltiță, Iwasawa decompositions of some infinite-dimensional Lie groups, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 361 (2009), no. 12, 6613–6644.
- [5] D. Beltiţă, Functional analytic background for a theory of infinite-dimensional reductive Lie groups, Developments and trends in infinite-dimensional Lie theory, 367–392, Progr. Math., 288, Birkhäuser Boston, Inc., Boston, MA, 2011.
- [6] D. Beltiţă, T. Golinski, A.B.Tumpach, Queer Poisson brackets, Journal of Geometry and Physics, Vol. 132 (2018), 358–362.
- V. [7] R. Borcherds, Μ. Haiman, N. Reshetikhin, Serganova, BerkeleyLecturesGroupsandQuantum Groups,edited by Α. Geraschenko and Т. Johnson-Freyd. http://math.berkeley.edu/theojf/LieQuantumGroups.pdf.
- [8] D. Beltiţă, K.-H. Neeb, Geometric characterization of Hermitian algebras with continuous inversion, Bull. Aust. Math. Soc. 81 (2010), no. 1, 96–113.
- [9] D. Beltiță, T.S. Ratiu, A.B. Tumpach, The restricted Grassmannian, Banach Lie-Poisson spaces and coadjoint orbits, J. Funct. Anal. 247 (2007), no.1, 138–168.
- [10] H. Brezis, Functional Analysis, Sobolev Spaces and Partial Differential Equations, Springer (2010).
- [11] P. Cabau and F. Pelletier, Almost Lie structures on an anchored Banach bundle, J. Geom. Phys. 62 (2012), no. 11, 2147–2169.
- [12] K. R. Davidson, Nest algebras, Pitman Research Notes in Mathematics Series, vol. 191, Longman Scientific and Technical Pub. Co., New York, 1988.
- [13] S. de Bièvre, F. Genoud, S. Rota Nodari, *Orbital stability: Analysis meets Geometry*, Nonlinear optical and atomic systems, 147–273, Lecture Notes in Math., 2146, CEMPI Ser., Springer, Cham, 2015.
- [14] A. Dobrogowska, A. Odzijewicz, Integrable Hamiltonian systems related to the Hilbert-Schmidt ideal, J. Geom. Phys. 61 (2011), no. 8, 1426–1445.
- [15] V. G. Drinfel'd, Hamiltonian structures on Lie groups, Lie bialgebras and the geometric meaning of the classical Yang-Baxter equations, Soviet Math. Dokl., Vol 27 (1983), no. 1, 68–71.
- [16] F. Gay-Balmaz, C. Vizman, *Dual pairs in fluid dynamics*, Annals of Global Analysis and Geometry, Vol. 41 (2012), no. 1, 1–24.
- [17] F. Gay-Balmaz, C. Vizman, A dual pair for free boundary fluids, Int. J. Geom. Methods Mod. Phys. 12 (2015), no. 7.
- [18] F. Gay-Balmaz, C. Vizman, *Dual pairs for non-abelian fluids*, Geometry, mechanics, and dynamics, Fields Inst. Commun. 73, 107–135, Springer, New-York (2015).
- [19] I.C. Gohberg, M.G. Krein, Theory and Applications of Volterra operators on Hilbert spaces, Translations of Mathematical Monographs (2nd ed.), Vol. 24, Amer. Math. Soc, Providence, RI (1970).
- [20] T. Goliński, A. Odzijewicz, Hierarchy of Hamiltonian equations on Banach Lie-Poisson spaces related to restricted Grassmannian, Journal of Functional Analysis 258 (2010), 3266-3294.
- [21] B. Khesin, I. Zakharevich, Poisson–Lie group of pseudodifferential symbols, Comm. Math. Phys., Vol. 171, no. 3, (1995), 475–530.
- [22] A. A. Kirillov, Merits and Demerits of the orbit method, Bulletin (New Series) of the American Mathematical Society, Vol. 36, no. 4, 433–488.
- [23] Y. Kosmann-Schwarzbach, F. Magri, Poisson-Lie groups and complete integrability, Ann. Inst. Henri Poincaré, Vol. 49, no. 4, (1988), 433-460.

- [24] Y. Kosmann-Schwarzbach, *Poisson–Lie groups and beyond*, Journal of Mathematical Sciences, Vol. 82, no. 6, (1996), 3807–3813.
- [25] Y. Kosmann-Schwarzbach, Lie bialgebras, Poisson Lie groups and dressing transformations, Integrability of Nonlinear Systems, Second edition, Lectures Notes in Physics 638, Springer-Verlag, 2004, 107–173.
- [26] Y. Kosmann-Schwarzbach, F. Magri, Lax-Nijenhius operators for integrable systems, Journal Math. Phys. 37 (12), (1996), 6173–6197.
- [27] A. Kriegl, P. W. Michor, The convenient setting of global analysis, Mathematical surveys and Monographs, American Mathematical Society, Vol. 53, (1997).
- [28] S. Kwapien, A. Pelczynski, The main triangle projection in matrix spaces and its applications, Studia Math. 34 (1970), 43–68.
- [29] S. Lang, Differential and Riemannian manifolds, Graduate texts in mathematics, vol. 160, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1995.
- [30] S. Lang, Fundamentals of Differential Geometry (corrected second printing), Graduate texts in mathematics, vol. 191, Springer-Verlag, New York, 2001.
- [31] J.-H. Lu, Multiplicative and Affine Poisson Structures on Lie groups, Ph.D. thesis, UC Berkeley, 1991.
- [32] J.-H. Lu, A. Weinstein, Poisson Lie groups, dressing transformations, and Bruhat decompositions, *J. Differential Geom.* 31 (1990), no. 2, 501–526.
- [33] V.I. Macaev, Volterra operators produced by perturbation of self adjoint operators, Soviet Math. Dokl. 2 (1961), 1013–1016.
- [34] C.-M. Marle, Introduction aux groupes de Lie-Poisson. In: A.S. Alves, F.J. Craveiro de Carvalho and J.A. Pereira da Silva, ed., *Geometria, Fisica-Matemática e Outros Ensaios*, Departamento de Matemática, Universidad de Coimbra, 1998, pp. 149–170
- [35] K.-H. Neeb, H. Sahlmann, T. Thiemann, Weak Poisson structures on infinite dimensional manifolds and Hamiltonian actions, Lie Theory and Its Applications in Physics, Varna, Bulgaria, June 2013, Springer Proceedings in Mathematics and Statistics, Vol. 111, 105–135, Springer, Tokyo, 2014.
- [36] K.-H. Neeb, Towards a Lie theory of locally convex groups, Japanese Journal of Mathematics, Vol. 1, Issue 2, 291–468, 2006.
- [37] A. Odzijewicz, T.S. Ratiu, Banach Lie–Poisson spaces and reduction, Comm. Math. Phys. 243 (2003), no. 1, 1–54.
- [38] A. Odzijewicz, T.S. Ratiu, The Banach Poisson geometry of multi-diagonal Toda lattice, arXiv:math/0310318.
- [39] A. Odzijewicz, T.S. Ratiu, Induced and coinduced Lie-Poisson spaces and integrability, J.Funct. Anal., 255, 1225–1272, 2008.
- [40] F. Pelletier, Integrability of weak distributions on Banach manifolds, Indag. Math. (N.S.) 23 (2012), no. 3, 214–242.
- [41] A. Pressley, *Loop Groups, Grassmannians and KdV equations*, Infinite-dimensional groups with applications, Publ. Math. Sci. Res. Inst. 4, 285–306 (1985).
- [42] A. Pressley, G. Segal, Loop Groups, Oxford Mathematical Monographs. Oxford (UK): Clarendon Press. viii, 318 p. (1988)
- [43] M. Reed, B. Simon, Functional Analysis (Methods of Modern Mathematical Physics Vol. I), Academic Press, (1980).
- [44] M. Reed, B. Simon, Fourier analysis, self-adjointness (Methods of Mathematical Physics Vol. II), Academic Press, (1975).
- [45] G. Restrepo, Differentiable norms in Banach spaces, Bull. Am. Math. Soc. 70, 413-414, (1964).
- [46] A.G. Reyman, M.A. Semenov-Tian-Shansky, Reduction of Hamiltonian systems, affine Lie algebras and Lax equations, Inventiones Math. 54, (1979), 81–100.
- [47] M. Sato, Y. Sato, Soliton equations as dynamical systems on infinite-dimensional Grassmann manifold, Non-linear partial differential equations in applied science, Proc. U.S. Jap. Semin., Tokyo 1982, North-Holland Math. Stud. 81, (1983), 259–271.
- [48] R. Schatten, A theory of cross spaces, Annals of Mathematical Studies 26, Princeton, N.J. (1950).
- [49] G. Segal, Unitary Representations of some Infinite Dimensional Groups, Comm. Math. Phys 80, no 3, (1981), 301–342.
- [50] G. Segal, Loop groups and harmonic maps, Advances in homotopy theory, Proc. Conf. in Honour of I. M. James, Cortona/Italy 1988, Lond. Math. Soc. Lect. Note Ser. 139, (1989), 153–164.
- [51] G. Segal, The geometry of the KdV equation , Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 6,  $n^o$  16, (1991), 2859–2869.
- [52] G. Segal, G. Wilson, Loop Groups and equations of KdV type, Pub. Math. I.H.E.S., 61 (1985), 5–65.
- [53] M. A. Semenov-Tian-Shansky, What is a classical r-matrix?, Funct. Anal. Appl. 17, no. 4, (1983), 259–272.
- [54] M. A. Semenov-Tian-Shansky, Dressing transformations and Poisson group actions, Publ. RIMS (Kyoto) 21, (1985), 1237–1260.

- [55] M. A. Semenov-Tian-Shansky, Classical r-matrices, Lax equations, Poisson Lie Groups and Dressing Transformations, Field Theory, quantum gravity and string II (Meudon/Paris, 1985-1986), Lecture Notes in Physics 280, Springer Berlin (1987), 174–214.
- [56] M. A. Semenov-Tian-Shansky, Lectures on R-matrices, Poisson-Lie groups and integrable systems, in Lectures on Integrable Systems, In Memory of J.-L. Verdier, Proc. of the CIMPA School on Integrable systems, Nice (France) 1991, O.Babelon, P. Cartier, Y. Kosmann-Schwarzbach, eds., World Scientific 1994, 269–317.
- [57] B. Simon, Trace ideals and their applications, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, (1979).
- [58] A. Weinstein, The local structure of Poisson manifolds, J. Diff. Geom. 18, 523-557 (1983).
- [59] A. Weinstein, Symplectic groupoids and Poisson manifolds, Bulletin (New Series) of the American Mathematical Society, Vol. 16, no. 1, (1987), 101–104.
- [60] A. Weinstein, Some remarks on dressing transformations, J. Fac. Sci. Univ. Tokyo Sect. IA Math. 35 (1988), no. 1, 163–167.
- [61] A. Weinstein, Poisson Geometry, Differential Geometry and its Applications 9 (1998), 213–238.
- [62] T. Wurzbacher, Fermionic Second Quantization and the Geometry of the Restricted Grassmannian, Infinite Dimensional Kähler Manifolds, DMV Seminar, Band 31, Birkhäuser, 2001.
- [63] I. Zakharevich, The second Gelfand-Dickey Bracket as a Bracket on a Poisson-Lie Grassmannian, Gelfand Seminar, Amer. Math. Soc, 1993, 179–208, Commun. Math. Phys. 159 (1994), 93–119.